

GRIFFIN SCRATCH STUDENT HANDBOOK

GRIFFIN SCRATCH STUDENT HANDBOOK

2021-2022



GRIFFIN SCRATCH STUDENT HANDBOOK COVID-19 POLICY ADDENDUM

We have all agreed per the Fontbonne University <u>Community</u> <u>Agreement and Dear Neighbor Pledge</u> (the "Pledge") to do our best to support each other and to keep the community safe from the spread of COVID-19. One person's actions may affect the health and safety of others in our community. We therefore expect everyone to live up to the safety guidelines and protocols as outlined in the Pledge, the <u>Fall 2021 Guidelines</u> document and its related web pages.

Students who do not adhere to the Community Agreement and Pledge, the <u>Fall 2021 Guidelines</u> document and the accompanying webpages may have violated the Code of Student Character and Conduct and may be subject to disciplinary sanctions.

The <u>Fall 2021 Guidelines</u> document, located on the Fontbonne website, outlines the COVID-19 specific policies and guidelines that are required of all students, faculty, and staff. Please review this document and all the accompanying pages for the full details. These policies include, but are not limited to:

 Following CDC and public health guidance for educational institutions and considering the elevated COVID-19 positivity rates in St. Louis County and the state of Missouri, all members of the campus community will be required to wear a mask whenever indoors regardless of vaccination status. The only exceptions are when you are actively eating or drinking in designated on-campus dining areas or if you are in an enclosed space by yourself. Eating and drinking in the classroom is not permitted.

- Campus community members are encouraged to mask outdoors when in large groups.
- 2. The amended residential life policies such as:
 - a. Students may not have guests in residential facilities at this time.
 - b. No more than three students should be present in a standard residence hall room at any given time. Some single rooms will be restricted to only two students at a time. Residents should verify permitted occupancy limits with Residential Life staff when moving in.

Please note that the policies and guidelines in the <u>Fall 2021</u> <u>Guidelines</u> document supersedes any policies or procedures outlined in the Griffin Scratch Student Handbook. As the climate is ever-changing, the policies and guidelines are subject to change and will be updated at the link provided above.

Due to the urgency of the public health threat of COVID-19, the Student Affairs Office will track violations and quickly address students via an expedited student conduct process. Violations of COVID-19 health and safety guidelines will be strictly enforced. Callous and repeated violations will result in disciplinary sanctions up to and including removal from campus and dismissal from the institution. To report a behavior that is inconsistent with the <u>Fall</u> 2021 Guidelines document, please complete the <u>Anonymous Reporting Form.</u>

Table of Contents

Introduction	80
Important Notice about the Griffin Scratch Handbook	08
About Fontbonne University	08
Mission Statement	09
Vision Statement	09
Values	09
Commitment	09
Catholic Identity Statement	09
Diversity Statement	10
Campus Resources	11
Academic Department Information	11
Athletics	13
Bookstore	13
Business Office	14
Campus Ministry (see Center for Leadership and Community Engagement)	15
Career Development	14
Center of Leadership and Community Engagement	15
Communication and Marketing	18
Counseling and Wellness	18
Financial Aid	19
Fitness Programs	20
Food Services	20
Health Services	25
Information Technology	26
International Affairs	27
Kinkel Center for Student Success, Undergraduate Academic Advising, and Engagement	27
Library	31
Mailroom Services	32
Multicultural Affairs (see Center for Leadership and Community Engagement)	16
Online Courses/Services	32
Orientation and Student Engagement (see Center for Leadership and Community Engagement)	16
Public Safety	35

Public Transportation	35
Registrar	35
Residential Life (see Center for Leadership and Community Engagement)	17
Study Abroad	36
Theater	36
Vending Machines	37
Code of Student Character and Conduct	38
Preamble/Induction	38
Prohibited Conduct	39
Student Conduct Resolution Process	42
Policies and Procedures	53
Academic Policies	53
Student Responsibilities	53
Academic Integrity/Honesty	53
Students with Disabilities	55
Veterans	55
Activity Period	56
Alcohol and Other Drugs	56
Standards of Conduct – Illicit Drugs	56
Standards of Conduct – Alcohol	56
Alcohol Serving Policies and Procedures	57
Tobacco-Free Campus Policy	60
Drug Free Workplace	60
Medical Marijuana	61
Student Drug Test Policy	61
Legal Sanctions	62
Health Risks	63
Drug or Alcohol Counseling, Treatment, or Rehab	65
Disciplinary Sanctions	65
Bicycle Policy	66
Bio-Terrorism Pranks	66
Bulletin Boards	66
Calendar Listing	68
Campus Governance and Organization	68
Campus Late Start Class Schedule	69

Children on Campus Policy	71
Communications Policy for Students	72
Consensual Relations Policy	73
Contracts	73
Drone Policy	73
Family Educational Rights and Privacy Act (FERPA)	74
Financial Accounts	75
Fire Equipment	75
Fund Raising	75
Guests	76
I.D. Cards	76
Information Technology Usage	76
Lost and Found	78
Medical Forms	79
Missing Student Notification Policy and Procedures	79
Nondiscrimination	80
Non-Liability of the University	96
Nursing Mothers	96
Parking Policies	96
Permission to Use Student Photo/Video	101
Printing Policy for Students	101
Record	103
Service Animal Policy	103
Sexual Misconduct Policy	106
Introduction	106
Scope of the Policy	107
Options for Assistance	109
Supportive Measures	110
Definitions	111
Reporting	113
Procedural Items	113
Prevention and Education	116
Student Complaint Policy	118
Theft	120
Transportation	120

Vandalism	121
Weaponry	121
Residential Life Guidelines and Policies	122
Introduction	122
Mission	122
Overview	122
Access to Inspect	123
Alcohol Policy	124
Assistance Animal	125
Check Ins	132
Check Out	132
Common Area Damages	133
Decorating and Painting	133
Entrance Doors to Residential Areas	134
Health and Safety inspections	134
Housekeeping	134
Housing Application/Room Selection	135
Housing Contract Cancellation	135
Housing Over a Break Period	136
Housing Security Deposit	136
Keys	137
Laundry/Vending Machines	137
Lobbies	137
Lock Outs	138
Maintenance Requests	138
Passive Participation	138
Quiet Hours	138
Residence Hall Contracts	140
Resident Responsibility for Behavior and Policies	140
Prohibited Items and Activities	140
Restricted Items	140
Room Changes After Check In	141
Room Consolidation	142
Room Damages	142
Roommate/Suitemate Bill of Rights	142

Safety Tips	142
Study Lounges	143
Theft in Resident Halls	143
University Property	144
Visitation Policy	144
Emergency Response	148
Armed Intruders	148
Building Evacuation	148
Earthquakes	149
Fires	150
Loss of Utilities	150
Medical Emergencies	151
Reporting an Emergency	151
Tornadoes	152
Student Activities and Organizations	154
Student Organizations	154
Activities Regulations	157
Additional Information	162
Academic Calendar	162
Community Spaces	162

Introductory Materials

Important Notice about the Griffin Scratch Handbook
We have provided this handbook as a resource for your educational
journey here at Fontbonne University. This handbook states proudly and
boldly the rights and expectations of members of our community. It is
every student's responsibility to read and to understand the policies and
procedures contained within this handbook. These items, along with the
academic policies in the Fontbonne University Undergraduate and
Graduate Catalog, will help you to understand who we are and how we
have agreed to interact with one another.

There are some occasions during the course of the year when there are modifications to the policies contained within; normally, these occur after discussion and approval through the appropriate channels, many of which contain student input. At times, this is not possible, and therefore policies stated in the Griffin Scratch and on the Fontbonne University website are subject to modifications at any time, as deemed appropriate by the University. Changes may be implemented without prior notice. Furthermore, unless otherwise specified, such changes will be considered effective immediately. For the most updated versions of policies, visit the Fontbonne University website at www.fontbonne.edu/griffinscratch

About Fontbonne University

Fontbonne University takes its name from Mother St. John Fontbonne, who in 1808 after the French Revolution refounded the Congregation of the Sisters of St. Joseph. More than a century and one-half before, in 1650, the Sisters of St. Joseph had been founded in Le Puy, France. During the French Revolution, the sisters were forced to return to their homes, and the community was dispersed.

Fewer than 28 years after the refounding, six Sisters of St. Joseph came to the United States in 1836 and established American roots at Carondelet, a small community in south St. Louis, Missouri. Five years later, in 1841, they opened St. Joseph's Academy for Girls.

The CSJ heritage of strength and stability stems from values found in the order's original documents and repeated in other records through the succeeding centuries. At least eight values can be identified throughout this long CSJ history – quality, respect, diversity, community, justice, service, faith, and Catholic presence.

It is on the tradition of service and of change, based on the values of the Congregation of St. Joseph, that Fontbonne College was founded in 1923. Fontbonne realized a change in status in 2002 when it became a university. A devotion to the tradition continues to move Fontbonne forward into the 21st century.

Mission Statement

Fontbonne University, a Catholic institution sponsored by the <u>Sisters of St. Joseph of Carondelet</u>, is committed to the common good through the daily pursuit of transformative education, inspiring students to become global citizens who think critically, act ethically, and serve responsibly.

Vision Statement

Fontbonne University aspires to be a preferred destination, committed to providing a holistic learning experience rooted in excellence, for those seeking to be educated as leaders to serve a world in need and for those dedicated to educating them.

Values

Fontbonne University honors the values and heritage of the Sisters of St. Joseph of Carondelet by fostering excellence, integrity, respect, diversity, community, justice, service, faith, and Catholic identity.

Commitment

Fontbonne University is committed to:

- Achieving academic and educational excellence
- Advancing historical remembrance, critical reflection and moral resolve
- Promoting dialogue among diverse communities
- Demonstrating care and respect for each member of the community
- Serving the larger community
- Preparing individuals to be an ethical and responsible presence to the world.

Catholic Identity Statement

Fontbonne affirms its identity as a Catholic university. Sponsored by the Sisters of St. Joseph of Carondelet, it is founded on the beliefs that all creation reveals God, that the ministry of Jesus began a process of redemption that extends to this day, and that the Holy Spirit continues to impart grace through the daily experiences of women and men. Among

the many signs of God's grace are teaching and learning, which at Fontbonne are pursued by people sharing a variety of religious beliefs and an understanding of the importance of education.

"Catholic" means "universal" and "throughout the whole," like leaven permeating bread. The permeating quality of Fontbonne is our commitment to know, to love, and to serve the truth that unites faith and reason, nature and grace, the human and the divine. The desire for a greater understanding of creation and its Creator is one of the most profound expressions of human dignity. In this sense, to learn is to augment one's capacity for love so that the thoughtful and loving acts of an educated person are a witness to the transformation of the world that began with the Resurrection and continues with the enlivening of humanity. What makes us truly human helps to unite us with the divine as we seek to understand, love, and serve God and neighbor without distinction.

The permeating and universal nature of Catholicism gives rise to the mission and vision of this university. Because Fontbonne is Catholic, we embrace openness and inclusiveness. Because Fontbonne is Catholic, we pursue educational excellence. And because Fontbonne is Catholic, we seek to recognize the presence of God in all creation and to participate in the continuing transformation of ourselves and a world in need.

Diversity Statement

Fontbonne University maintains a strong commitment to diversity to increase the number of faculty, staff and students from all backgrounds. Every person, regardless of race, color, creed, national origin, gender, sexual orientation, age or disability shall be treated with respect and dignity.

Therefore, Fontbonne University will strive to:

- Create a learning environment that promotes nurtures and supports the understanding, recognition and appreciation of contributions to society made by diverse individuals and groups.
- Increase recruitment and retention of diverse students, faculty and staff.
- Promote and foster effective communication and interaction among diverse populations.

Campus Resources

Academic Department Information

Website: https://www.fontbonne.edu/academics/

The following is a list of the academic departments. Some departments offer concentrations and certifications to support a major; majors, minors, concentrations and certifications are listed in the Fontbonne University Catalog.

Departments of Biological and Behavioral Sciences

- Chairperson: Dr. Kelly Lane-deGraaf, Associate Professor Anheuser-Busch Hall, Room 313, 314.889.1438; lanedegraaf@fontbonne.edu
- Administrative Assistant: Lauren Younge
 Fine Arts Building (Southwest Hall), Room 243; 314.889.1431;
 Iyounge@fontbonne.edu

Department of Business Administration

- Chairperson: Dr. Alex Traugutt, Assistant Professor Anheuser-Busch Hall, Room 216, 314.889.4695; <u>atraugutt@fontbonne.edu</u>
- Office Manager: Julie Factor
 Anheuser-Busch Hall, Room 226; 314.889.4518;
 <u>ifactor@fontbonne.edu</u>

Department of Communication Disorders and Deaf Education

- Chairperson: Dr. Jenna Voss, Associate Professor
 East Building, Room 214; 314.719.8039; jvoss@fontbonne.edu
- Office Manager: Kathryn Hackman
 East Building, Room 218; 314.719.3636; khackman@fontbonne.edu

Department of Education/Special Education

- Chairperson: Dr. Kelley Barger, Professor
 East Building, Room 225; 314.719.3656; kbarger@fontbonne.edu
- Administrative Assistant: Carol Goedeker
 East Building, Room 235; 314.889.4536; cgoedeker@fontbonne.edu

Departments of Humanities

Chairperson: Dr. Corinne Mason, Associate Professor

East Building, Room 319; 314.889.3640; cmason@fontbonne.edu

Administrative Assistant: Cheryl Burrus
 Ryan Hall, Room 408; 314.889.4508; cburrus@fontbonne.edu

Department of Fashion Merchandising

- Chairperson: Dr. Angela Liljequist, Associate Professor Anheuser-Busch Hall, Room 217; 314.889.1436 aliljequist@fontbonne.edu
- Office Manager: Julie Factor
 Anheuser-Busch Hall, Room 226; 314.889.4518;
 <u>ifactor@fontbonne.edu</u>

Department of Fine Arts

- Chairperson: Dr. Deanna Jent, Professor, Fine Arts Building, Room 221, 314.889.4561; <u>djent@fontbonne.edu</u>
- Administrative Assistant: Lauren Younge
 Fine Arts Building (Southwest Hall), Room 243; 314.889.1431;
 <u>lyounge@fontbonne.edu</u>

Department of Family and Consumer Sciences

- Chairperson: Dr. Jamie Daugherty, Assistant Professor Anheuser-Busch Hall, Room 114; 314.719.8083; <u>jdaugherty@fontbonne.edu</u>
- Administrative Assistant: Kathryn Hackman
 East Building, Room 218; 314.889.1430; khackman@fontbonne.edu

Department of Mathematics and Computer Sciences

- Chairperson: Dr. Guanya Tian, Associate Professor Ryan Hall, Room 410; 314.719.8022; gtian@fontbonne.edu
- Administrative Assistant: Cheryl Burrus
 Ryan Hall, Room 408; 314.889.4508; cburrus@fontbonne.edu

Department of Social Work

- Chairperson: Libby Lyons, Assistant Professor Anheuser-Busch Hall, Room 115; 314.889.4782; <u>Ilyons@fontbonne.edu</u>
- Office Assistant: Julie Factor
 Anheuser-Busch Hall, Room 226; 314.889.4518;
 <u>ifactor@fontbonne.edu</u>

Athletics

Phone: 314.889.1444

Website: www.fontbonnegriffins.com
Location: Dunham Student Activity Center

Hours: M-TH 8:00AM-11:00PM; F 8:00AM-10:00PM; SAT 1:00PM-

10:00PM; SUN 4:00PM-10:00PM

Fontbonne's athletic program is affiliated with the NCAA Division III and the St. Louis Intercollegiate Athletic Conference. Fontbonne is also an affiliate member of the Southeast Wrestling Conference and Midwest Collegiate Volleyball League. Fontbonne Athletics features both men and women's intercollegiate varsity sports. Men's NCAA sports include baseball, basketball, cross country, golf, indoor and outdoor track and field, soccer, volleyball, and wrestling; women's NCAA sports include basketball, cross country, golf, indoor and outdoor track and field, softball, soccer, volleyball, and wrestling. Additional sports also include Esports, competitive cheerleading, competitive STUNT, and competitive dance. As of Fall 2022, Fontbonne will offer sprint football which will be a part of the Midwest Sprint Football League, which will be the first sprint football league outside of New England.

In addition to on-campus health and fitness facilities, nearby Forest Park offers golf courses, jogging and bicycle paths, and outdoor tennis and racquetball courts for personal recreation.

Bookstore

Website: https://fontbonne.textbookx.com/institutional/index.php or via the Fontbonne Website

The online bookstore offers new, used, eBook and rental options with comparison prices to other booksellers. There is a price match guarantee on new books, and you can sell your books back via the website, and via Marketplace. Using Marketplace, you can save an average of 60% buying at discounted prices and name your own price for selling your books. Spirit items including apparel and gifts are also available on the website. Customer service is available 24/7.

When you log into the bookstore with your school account you will see a personalized page of the courses you are registered for, and the materials needed for each. Ordering 2-3 weeks before classes begin

should ensure you have all materials in advance of the first day of class and take advantage of the best prices.

Business Office

Phone: 314.889.1476

Website: http://my.fontbonne.edu/students/campus-life%E2%80%8B/business-department/?role=student

Location: Ryan Hall, Room 215 Hours: M-F 8:30AM-4:30PM

The Business Office is a place where students can:

- Make payments for tuition, fees and fines.
- Purchase griffin bucks, parking tags.
- Purchase tickets for student activity events.

* A valid I.D is required for all transactions.

If you have questions about your student account balance, payment plans, student account refund, bookstore voucher or past due balance, please contact the Business Office. You can access your student account online at www.fontbonne.edu > Resources for Current Students > GriffinNet > My Ledger

Campus Ministry

See 'Center of Leadership and Community Engagement'

Career Development

Phone: 314.889.4516

Website: www.fontbonne.edu/career

Location: Ryan Hall, Room 310 Hours: M-F 8:30AM-4:30PM

Recognizing that career development is a lifelong process, Fontbonne's Career Development office connects students to their future goals and ideas as they develop and manage their careers over a lifetime, even in times of uncertainty. To help students make informed career decisions, select realistic academic majors, and master job search skills for ongoing professional development, a range of programs, events and resources, including career counseling and resume walk-in hours. In addition, the department has recently introduced Purple

Briefcase (fontbonne.edu/jobs), our online career network where students and alumni can connect with employers to find jobs,

internships, and work study opportunities. Appointments may be scheduled in person or by phone during office hours.

Center of Leadership and Community Engagement

Phone: 314.719.8057

Website: <u>www.fontbonne.edu/activities</u> Location: Medaille Hall, Fourth Floor

Hours: M-F 8:30AM-4:30PM

The Center of Leadership and Community Engagement coordinates and oversees student organizations, leadership programming, co-curricular activities, student involvement and engagement, and new student orientations. The department helps to schedule and program activities to meet students' social, recreational, cultural, and entertainment interests.

Upon becoming a member of the Fontbonne community, students are highly encouraged to join various student organizations. Student organizations related to professional associations, community service needs, and social/recreational activities form a strong and integral part of the students' total university experience. Student participation in cocurricular involvement opportunities can increase leadership and teamwork skills, interpersonal communication, problem-solving, and decision-making abilities, thus contributing to personal growth and professional appeal. Any student or students interested in receiving more information or wanting to form a new student organization may contact the Associate Vice President for Student Affairs.

Campus Ministry

Phone: 314.889.4726

Website: https://www.fontbonne.edu/student-life/getting-

involved/campus-ministry/

Location: Medaille Hall, Room 404

Hours: M-F 8:30AM-4:30PM (Contact the Office for Additional Hours)

Campus Ministry at Fontbonne is a community of seekers, pilgrims, ecclesial ministers, students, faculty, and staff, responding to the Good News of Jesus as joyful stewards of God's creation. Rooted in the Catholic tradition and inspired by the charism of the Sisters of St. Joseph of Carondelet, we work to meet the diverse spiritual needs and interests of Fontbonne's campus community.

We invite students into an awareness of the presence and inspiration of a God who loves us and calls us to the fullness of life. We provide an open, engaging, relational environment through conversations, programs, and spaces that allow for depth, authenticity, and growth of a mature faith life. We strive to live the charism of the Sisters of St. Joseph of Carondelet, one of unifying love that calls us to serve a world in need for the good of the dear neighbor without distinction.

With many partners of goodwill on campus, in St. Louis, and across the world we engage students through retreats, works of justice, worship, reflection, interfaith dialogues, and immersion experiences. Any students wanting to get involved in Campus Ministry may stop by the Campus Ministry office in Medaille Hall Room 404 or email ministry@fontbonne.edu.

Multicultural Affairs

Phone: 314.889.4503

Website: https://www.fontbonne.edu/student-life/getting-

involved/service/

Location: Medaille Hall, Room 403

Hours: M-F 8:30AM-4:30PM (Contact the Office for Additional Hours)

The office of multicultural affairs cultivates and affirms the value of diversity, equity, and inclusion shared by Fontbonne University and the Sisters of St. Joseph of Carondelet through cultivating an inclusive community where all students can thrive. The office advises several student organizations, promotes cultural awareness through multicultural programing and encourages dialogue around issues of social justice. The office offers opportunities for student learning, leadership engagement, and advocacy.

Orientation and Student Engagement

Phone: 314.889.4590

Website:

https://www.fontbonne.edu/page/2/?s=orientation+and+student+en

gagement

Location: Medaille Hall, Room 406

Hours: M-F 8:30AM-4:30PM

The office of Orientation and Student Engagement focuses on welcoming students to the Fontbonne Community and ensuring that

each student has a vibrant, inclusive, exciting experience. Through summer and fall orientation programs, various campus traditions and student organization events, and a detailed leadership development curriculum, the Office of Orientation and Student Engagement continues to provide opportunities for social, recreational, cultural, and entertainment endeavors.

Any student or students interested in receiving for information may contact the Director of Orientation and Student Engagement.

Residential Life

Phone: 314.889.1429

Location: Medaille Hall, Room 401 Hours: M-F (8:00 a.m. – 4:30 p.m.)

One of the most enriching and exciting aspects of university life is living on campus. Fontbonne's department of residential life offers a neighborhood environment in which students can grow in self-discipline, organizational skills, effective study habits, and independent living. The neighborhood atmosphere also provides the opportunity to develop study partners, support systems, and lasting friendships with a diverse group of neighbors.

The residence halls, which make up the on-campus neighborhood are St. Joseph Hall, Medaille Hall, and Southwest Hall. The buildings are coeducational, with men and women living in designated areas.

St. Joseph Hall's student population consists of freshmen, sophomores, and juniors. Resident rooms in this building are designed for double occupancy.

Medaille Hall is designed for single occupancy. Many of these rooms are reserved in advance by returning Fontbonne resident students. The Hall population is predominately sophomores, juniors, seniors, and graduate students.

Southwest Hall, on the third floor of the Fine Arts Center, offers apartment-style living. Each unit is designed to accommodate four students with separate bedrooms and shared living room, kitchenette, and bathroom. This residence hall population is primarily sophomores, juniors, seniors, and graduate students. The lower levels of this building house the fine arts department.

Generally, a student must be registered as a full-time student to reside on campus. For additional information or application, call 314.889.1411.

Communications and Marketing

Phone: 314.889.1467

Email: marketing@fontbonne.edu Location: East Building, Room 118B

Hours: M-F 8:30AM-4:30PM

The communications and marketing department champions Fontbonne University's brand through marketing, advertising, public relations, social media, and other channels. The department seeks out unique and relevant stories that highlight faculty, staff and student activities and achievements, then develops them as news and content for university-owned platforms, like the Fontbonne website, social media and advertising, as well as news releases or media advisories. Students interested in sharing their Fontbonne story, or participating in university ad campaigns, are welcome to connect with the department by phone, email or in person.

If students are contacted by the news media for interviews, photos or video on campus, they should notify the communications and marketing office for clearance.

Counseling and Wellness

Phone: 314.889.1434

Website: www.fontbonne.edu/counseling

Location: Ryan Hall, Room 103 Hours: M-F 8:30AM-4:30PM

The counseling and wellness department is staffed by licensed professional counselors provide free brief mental health counseling to currently enrolled Fontbonne undergraduate and graduate students. Students seek counseling for a variety of concerns including depression, relationship issues, stress/anxiety, homesickness, and loss of a loved one. Confidentiality is maintained following ethical and legal obligations mandated by the state of Missouri. The department also provides referrals to off-campus counseling resources. As student health and wellness is related to academic success, the department provides wellness resources and activities for students throughout the academic

year. The counseling and wellness department is located in Ryan Hall, Room 103.

Appointments may be scheduled via email at counselingappts@fontbonne.edu or by phone during normal office hours. In cases of on-campus, after-hours emergencies, contact Fontbonne's Public Safety office at 314.559.2947, for off-campus emergencies, contact 911.

Financial Aid

Phone: 314.889.1414

Website: https://www.fontbonne.edu/admission-aid/scholarships-

tuition/

Location: Ryan Hall, Room 209 Hours: M-F 8:30AM-4:30PM

The Financial Aid Office at Fontbonne University exists to provide financial assistance to students who could not otherwise enroll without such support. These funds include Title IV aid from the federal government such as the Pell Grant, SEOG, Work-Study, and Direct Student Loans; state aid in the form of Missouri grants; and institutional assistance consisting of Fontbonne Grants, Work-Study, and scholarships.

Applications and informational assistance for all of the above programs are available at the Financial Aid Office. The 2022-2023 Free Application for Federal Student Aid (FAFSA) will become available starting October 1st. The priority deadline to have your FAFSA filed is February 1, 2022, to maximize your potential for Federal and State aid assistance. Filing the FAFSA is the first step in applying for financial aid: www.studentaid.gov with Fontbonne school code: **002464**.

As a financial aid recipient, your ongoing contact with the Financial Aid Office is very important. If for any reason your registration or residency status should change at any time during the year, you must immediately notify the Financial Aid Office. More detailed information regarding financial aid can be found in the University catalog and on our website.

Fitness Programs

Phone: 314.889.1444

Website: www.fontbonnegriffins.com

Location: Dunham Student Activity Center Hours: M-TH (8:00AM-11:00PM), F (8:00AM-10:00PM),

Sat (1:00PM-10:00PM), Sun (4:00PM-10:00PM)

The Fontbonne University Fitness Program is designed to give the students, staff and faculty of the University an opportunity to participate in a variety of classes geared towards physical fitness. The program includes such classes as Yoga, Pilates, Zumba, and many other workouts. The classes are offered throughout the first and second semester and in the summer. The classes are offered in six-week sessions for a minimal cost. For more information, please contact Ryan Good at 314.889.4744.

Food Services

Dining services provided by Aladdin an Elior Company

Phone: 314.889.1449

Website: www.fontbonne.edu/campus-life/dining-on-campus/

Locations: Ryan Dining Hall

Dunham Student Activity Center

Jack C. Taylor Library

Meal Plan Options

The resident student's traditional meal plan week is seven days long. The week begins on Sunday and ends the following Saturday. Only the plan holder can use the meals each week. Meals are non-transferable for the week. Students can eat in the Ryan Hall Dining Room with the traditional meal plan or use the meal exchange program at the Griffin Grill located in the DSAC.

19 Meal Plan: The 19 meals include breakfast, lunch, and dinner, Monday-Friday, lunch and dinner on Saturday and Sunday at the Griffin Grill. The 19 Meal plan comes with \$25 in Flex dollars per semester

14 Meal Plan: Students on this plan can choose any 14 meals of the 19 meals offered during the official meal plan week. The 14 Meal plan comes with \$50 in Flex dollars per semester

10 Meal Plan: Students on this plan can choose any 10 meals of the 19 meals served during the official meal plan week. The 10 Meal plan comes with \$75 in Flex dollars per semester

7 Meal Plan: Students on this plan can choose any 7 meals of the 19 meals served during the official meal plan week. The 7 Meal plan comes with \$100 in Flex dollars per semester

Please note, Flex Dollars (included with 19, 14, 10 and 7 Meal Plan) do not roll over to the following semester. The meal plan picked for the following semester comes with new set of Flex dollars for each meal plan Students are required to present their ID card to the cashier when using any meal plan including flex and Griffin Bucks.

The Griffin Grill Meal Exchange

For additional information on the resident student's Griffin Grill meal exchange, please see Griffin Grill.

Griffin Bucks

Griffin Bucks, a declining card balance works like a bank debit card. You must have money in your account and your Fontbonne ID to be able to swipe your card for food purchases. If there is no money in your account, your swipe card will not complete the transaction. You must tell the cashier if you are planning to use the ID card for, traditional meal program, Flex Dollars or Griffin Bucks.

To set up your Griffin Bucks card service you will need to deposit a minimum of \$25.00 to receive a 10% bonus through the Cashier's Office and online. Griffin Bucks can also be added to your account via the online portal www.fontbonne.edu/portal. If depositing online, the transaction will take approximately one week to process. Funds are immediately available for use if deposited through the cashier's office.

Griffin Bucks will carry forward in your account from fall to spring, not from spring to fall. Accounts for Griffin Bucks will be closed and cleared on June 30th. Griffin Bucks are non-refundable.

The participant's ID card will be the access device for the Griffin Bucks declining balance account. The card must be presented at the time of purchase and shall be the only means of accessing the participant's account. Only one ID card per participant may be valid at any time.

Participants may not transfer Griffin Bucks from one student account to another.

For resident students this will be in addition to the traditional meal programs. This program does not take the place of the traditional 7, 10, 14 19 meal plans. Griffin Bucks can be used to purchase food items in the DSAC snack bar, to pay for additional meals in the Ryan dining room or the Coffee Shop. Food Service and the Cashier's Office can assist you in checking your Griffin Bucks balance. Parents may add money to their student's Griffin Bucks account by contacting the Cashier's Office.

Students are responsible for reporting a lost or stolen Fontbonne ID card with Griffin Bucks declining dollars to Student Affairs. Fontbonne assumes no financial liability for a lost or stolen ID card.

The participant's ID card will be the access device for the Griffin Bucks declining balance account. The card must be presented at the time of purchase and shall be the only means of accessing the participant's account. Only one ID card per participant may be valid at any time. Participants may not transfer Griffin Bucks from one student account to another.

Ryan Hall Dining Room

Hot breakfast, full course lunch and dinners including soup and salad bar, pizza, and deli bar, fresh fruit, desserts, and beverages can be purchased with cash/credit card, Griffin Bucks, Flex dollars and traditional resident meal program in the Ryan Hall Dining Room. Display cooking, special event and holiday menus are regular offerings. These programs are designed to fit a variety of lifestyles and tastes.

Но	ours of Operation fo Mon-Fri	or Ryan Hall Dini Sat	ing Room Sun
Breakfast	7:30AM – 9:00AM	CLOSED	CLOSED
Lunch	11:15AM -1:30PM	Lunch available in DSAC Cafe	Lunch available in DSAC Cafe
Dinner	4:15PM – 6:30PM	Dinner available in DSAC Café	Dinner available in DSAC Café

Tuesday Lunch Special - Dining Room

Each Tuesday at lunch will be a designated special priced meal, which will be available to faculty, staff, and students with a valid Fontbonne ID. Community member without their valid ID will have to pay the standard causal meal rate.

Reminders

Food is not to be shared with non-meal plan or non-cash paying customers. Removal of food, beverages, utensils, tumblers, and china are not permitted out of the dining room without the permission of the Food Service Director. You are welcome to eat and drink as much as you want while in the dining room but must keep it within this area. Certain policies and procedures must be followed to maintain a cost-effective and efficient dining program. Health regulations require that shirt and shoes be always worn in the dining room facilities.

Ryan Hall Griffin Go Box

Faculty, staff, and students may pay a deposit to gain access to the Griffin Go Box (To-Go Reusable Container) program. Once the deposit is paid, you will receive a Griffin Go Box token. Take the token to Ryan Dining Hall and exchange the token for a Griffin Go Box, which can be used in Ryan Dining Hall. Once you are done with the container, bring it back to Ryan Dining Hall and exchange it back for your Griffin Go Box token. You may repeat this process as many times as you want throughout the academic year.

How the Griffin Go Box Program Works

- All resident students are eligible to participate in the Reusable program and receive a Griffin Go Box token as part of their welcome package on their first day on campus.
- Employees and commuter students can enroll in the program by visiting a Ryan Hall cashier to purchase a Griffin Go Box token. Cost to enroll in the program is \$10.
- If a student or employee decides they would rather get their meals to go, they present their token to the cashier who gives them a clean reusable take out container.
- Griffin Go Box are not to be shared. Each take-out container is as a single serving for one individual.
- When the container is returned, the student or employee may receive either a clean replacement container or a token to be used in the future.

- Dining services will wash and sanitize the container.
- Users will not be able to take the meal to go and eat in at the same time. The program will require users to fill the container with one meal and exit the dining area.
- Lost or missing containers and tokens will incur a charge for \$10.
 Payments can be made with flex, cash, or Griffin Bucks

Disposable to go containers are no longer be available. All to go orders require the use of the new reusable take out container.

Griffin Grill (DSAC)

The Griffin Grill can be found in the Dunham Student Activity Center on the 2nd floor in the Cafe'. This is the spot where you can enjoy "hot off the grill" menu items and meals designed for students on the move. Menu items include salads, wraps, hot and cold sandwiches, daily specials and "Grab 'N Go" items.

Faculty, Staff and Students may use Cash/credit, Flex Dollars, Griffin Bucks, or meal exchange to make purchases at the Griffin Grill. Use of a meal plan, Flex or Griffin Bucks requires the use of an ID card.

Hours of Operation

	Mon – Fri	Sat and Sun
Breakfast/Lunch	9AM – 11AM	10:30AM- 4PM
Lunch/Dinner	11AM – 10PM	4PM - 10PM

^{*}Hours of operation and location are subject to change and will be posted if modified for the day.

Resident Student Meal Exchange

Meal exchange gives the resident student, a greater flexibility when using the meal plan service. The traditional 19, 14 10 and 7 resident dining meal plans include meal exchanges. Meal exchange is for continental breakfast, lunch and dinner and consists of one entrée selection, one side item and a beverage.

Fontbonne Coffee House (Library)

The Fontbonne Coffeehouse can be found in the lobby of the Jack C. Taylor Library. At this location you can enjoy a Starbucks coffee and coffee-friendly snack and products.

Hours of Operation

Mon-Thurs Fri Sat Sun

7:30am - 6:30pm 7:30am-12:00pm Closed Closed

*Hours of operation are subject to change and will be posted when modified.

Students, faculty, and staff using Griffin Bucks or Flex must present a university I.D. card to the cashier. Cash and Credit / Debit cards are also accepted methods of payments.

Health Services

Phone: 314.889.4784

Website: my.fontbonne.edu/students/campus-life/health-services/

Location: Medaille Hall, Student Affairs Office, Room 98

Hours: vary by the day

Appointments are required. Free services include treatment of minor injuries and illnesses, health counseling, referrals to outside medical agencies, assistance with insurance referrals and claims, responding to on campus medical emergencies. Fee based services include immunizations (meningitis and MMR) and TB skin testing. To make an appointment to see the campus nurse call the Nurse Confidential phone line at 314-889-4784 or email chagan@fontbonne.edu.

Insurance Information for American Students

All students are highly recommended to have appropriate and adequate health insurance coverage. A list of potential insurance providers is available at Healthcare.gov. Again, Fontbonne is not affiliated with these providers and is simply providing these links as a courtesy for students and their families to consider as potential options.

Insurance Information for International Students

All international students accepted for study at Fontbonne University are required to carry medical/health insurance by an American insurance company selected by Fontbonne University. Students are automatically enrolled in the insurance plan upon enrollment at the university.

Exemption: Government sponsored students are exempt from enrolling in the requisite insurance program as stated above. All new government sponsored students must show proof of insurance within the first two weeks of arrival to Fontbonne. Failure to do so will result in student being automatically enrolled in a university sponsored insurance program.

Insurance and Medical Health Requirements for Athletes
All students participating in intercollegiate athletics must verify to the
Athletic Department that they have adequate medical insurance and are
in sound physical condition. The team physician or designee will
determine a student's physical condition prior to competition through a
physical examination. The coaching staff, athletic training staff, and team
physician will monitor ongoing observation. Insurance verification needs
to be documented. The university does not carry primary medical
insurance on any student. Additionally, any student participating in
intercollege athletics must complete the necessary paperwork in order to
practice or compete. Furthermore, every student must be declared
academically and athletically eligible by standards set by Fontbonne
University and the NCAA.

Information Technology

Phone: 314.719.8095

Website: http://my.fontbonne.edu/students/campus-life/information-

technology/?role=studentt Location: Ryan Hall, Room 322

The Fontbonne University Information Technology (IT) department exists to ensure that the university's information technology supports the mission, vision, values, and strategic plan of the university. We are committed to providing faculty with the appropriate tools to support their individual teaching styles as well as the diverse learning styles of their students. We are dedicated to providing staff and administration with technological tools and information to support the planning, operational, and business functions of the university. We hope to achieve these goals with the highest standards of excellence in a challenging environment where we may also develop personally and professionally.

International Affairs

Phone: 314.889.4509

Website: www.fontbonne.edu/admissions/internation-students

Location: Ryan Hall, Suite 107 Hours: M-F, 8:30am-4:30pm

The Department of International Affairs is a comprehensive student-centered department that assists international students with transition to the American system of higher education. We provide students with academic and personal assistance, admissions, orientation, and advisement of immigration regulations. The department leads the internationalization efforts of the university, including short-term exchange, international partnership programs, and faculty exchange. The department strives to provide a "home away from home" for international students and exchange faculty, through a reliable, knowledgeable and trustworthy staff dedicated to serving international interests of Fontbonne University and to prepare its students for the global challenges and opportunities of the 21st Century.

All matters related to international students may be directed to the Director of International Affairs at internationalaffairs@fontbonne.edu.

Kinkel Center for Student Success, Undergraduate Academic Advising, and Engagement

Phone: 314.889.4682

Website: www.fontbonne.edu/kinkel

Location: Ryan Hall, 3rd floor Hours: Vary by semester

Kinkel Center

The Kinkel Center for Student Success, Undergraduate Academic Advising and Engagement is a one-stop shop in the heart of campus, where students can receive the academic support needed and assistance finding new opportunities to spread your wings. The **Kinkel Center** supports student persistence, university retention and graduation outcomes through a variety of personalized and structured experiences and services that help students succeed academically. **Academic tutoring** is available for most courses upon request in person and online to all Fontbonne students. Students can receive two free hours of tutoring per course weekly. **Thinking Storm** is a free online professional tutoring service available to all students, accessible 24/7. **Writing**

support at Fontbonne offers free one-on-one discussion-based consultations with a writing professional or tutors assists students with all forms of communication. **Professional and Peer academic coaching** is available to assist students in areas such as time management. organization, preventing procrastination, study tips, note-taking, testtaking skills and more. The Kinkel Center offers academic accommodations to students with documented disabilities, impairments and medical conditions. The Office of Student Success leads implantation of University-wide strategies for increasing retention and graduation rates. All these services are free and available to all Fontbonne students. The Charles Jeffers Glik Testing Center serves students who need to take an exam out of class and have arranged to do so with their professor. Examples of this may be missing an exam due to an athletic competition, illness, or emergency or because they are eligible for exam accommodations due to a documented disability/impairment/medical condition. Students may schedule appointments through https://fontbonne.mywconline.com/. For information regarding these services, please contact the Testing Center's Administrative Assistant, in Ryan 307 or kinkeltesting@fontbonne.edu.

Student Success

The **Office of Student Success** leads implementation of University-wide strategies for increasing retention and graduation rates.

Early Alert

The Early Alert system collaborates with other campus partners in responding to student concerns. Alerts can include non-attendance, behavior in class, lack of participation, etc.

Summer Scholars Bridge Program

A free four-week summer program centered on preparing students for college life at Fontbonne University. Students receive four credits toward graduation for successful completion.

Refresh Program

Refresh offers first-year students the chance to improve GPA by retaking one four-week intensive course in which they received a D, F, or W. The higher grade will replace the non-passing grade. The courses selected are offered for free.

Student Success Consultations

Assist the Office of Academic Affairs in dealing with student issues and complaints, gathering information and working on student development. For appointments or information regarding these services, please contact the Director of Student Success, in Ryan 316 or studentsuccess@fontbonne.edu

Writing Support Services

Writing support at Fontbonne offers free one-on-one tutoring in written, oral, and visual communication. We serve undergraduate and graduate students from all departments, of all skill levels, at any point in their projects. Through discussion-based consultations with our writing tutors, students learn how to express their ideas with clarity, confidence and are empowered to achieve their academic, professional, and personal goals. Students may receive two hours of writing assistance per week. For appointments or information regarding these services, please contact the Writing Coordinator, in Ryan 3 or writing@fontbonne.edu.

Academic Accommodations

Fontbonne University is committed to the provision of equitable education for all students. As such, we aspire to the assurance that students with disabilities, impairments and medical conditions receive reasonable accommodations, which support effective participation in all aspects of the educational experience.

The University strives to remove barriers for individuals with various disabilities and impairments in accordance with the Section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act 1973, the Americans with Disabilities Act 1990 and Americans with Disabilities Act Amendments Act (ADAAA) 2008.

- Students must self-identify their disability, impairment or medical condition.
- Complete and submit a Request for Academic Accommodations form to the Academic Support and Accommodations Coordinator.
- Submit current verifiable documentation from a licensed professional on business letterhead (via email, mail, fax or in person).
- Schedule an appointment with the Academic Support and Accommodations Coordinator to review and determine eligibility of services in a timely manner. For information regarding these services, please contact the Academic Support and Accommodations Coordinator, in Ryan 318 or academicaccommodations@fontbonne.edu.

Undergraduate Academic Advising

Undergraduate Academic Advising at Fontbonne University is an integral part of the larger mission of the University. It serves to assist students in identifying and achieving their educational goals while creating

collaborative relationships with other institutional departments, faculty and staff.

Both professional and faculty academic advisors are dedicated to reaching out to students by providing the necessary information regarding policies, degree programs, courses, schedules and registration. Academic advisors also engage students developmentally through self-directed learning, creating and confirming academic plans, discussing personal and professional goals and making referrals when appropriate.

The Office of Undergraduate Academic Advising serves as a resource for all Fontbonne undergraduate students, including those interested in considering a change of major, minor, certification or concentration, a double major or dual degree. The professional staff directly advises undecided students as well as all students who matriculate as either first-time, first-year or those transfers with fewer than 15 credits. They are additionally available for general questions.

Students who are new to the university are especially encouraged to come by to make sure they are aware of academic policies and procedures, as well as services and opportunities available to them. More information can be found at www.fontbonne.edu/advising

Student Engagement Programs

Academic Affairs offers exciting programs for students, the honors program, Peace Corps Prep, the 1G Collective, and Dedicated Semester. More information on Student Engagement Programs is available online at https://www.fontbonne.edu/academics/academicservices-support/

- Fontbonne offers a variety of study abroad programs to choose from which are a great way to see the world, explore other cultures, and meet new people, all for college credit!
- The honors program, TELOS, is a holistic, customized program for motivated and intellectually curious students to work in and outside the classroom toward their highest purposes.
- The Peace Corps Prep program is designed to help prepare students for international development fieldwork and potential Peace Corps service.
- The 1G Collective is a program for students who are the first in their family to attend a four-year college. The program guides

- students through their first year and beyond through one-on-one mentorship, connections to faculty, workshops, and social events.
- Dedicated Semester encourages the entire university students, faculty and staff — to explore a single theme each fall semester.
 For information about these programs please contact the Director of Student Success, in Ryan Hall 316 or studentsuccess@fontbonne.edu.

Call for additional information or register to schedule an appointment through the Kinkel Center for Student Success Undergraduate Academic Advising and Engagement website at www.fontbonne.edu/kinkel

Library (LIBR)

Phone: 314.889.1417

Website: http://library.fontbonne.edu/home

Location: Jack C. Taylor Library

Hours: M-R 7:30AM-8:00PM; F 7:30AM-4:30PM; SAT Closed; SUN 3:00PM-8:00PM; Library is closed on some evening and weekends,

as posted on the library webpage.

Fontbonne University Library provides access to over 84,000 items in the library, including books, audiovisual materials, journals, and juvenile collections. These are supplemented by more than 240,000 electronic books, multiple online reference databases, and many streaming videos. Through Fontbonne's membership in MOBIUS, the Missouri academic library consortium, Fontbonne students may access 28 million books, which can be delivered to Fontbonne within a few days. Fontbonne subscribes to30 journals and magazines in paper format. Over 65,000 journal titles are available in full-text through the library's many subscription databases. A current Fontbonne ID is required to borrow materials from the library or to retrieve online resources remotely.

The library provides over 45 student computer workstations, wireless access, scanners, laptop checkout, comfortable reading spaces, small group study areas, classrooms, meeting rooms, and an auditorium.

Reference librarians are available to personally assist students with research. Instructional services include individual assistance, tutorials, orientations, and classroom sessions. Details on using interlibrary loan are available on the library webpage. Course reserves are available at the circulation desk.

Mail Services

Phone: 314.719.1463

Location: Ryan Hall, First Floor, Room 111

Hours: M-F 8:00AM-4:30PM

For Resident students, any incoming mail will be delivered to your campus mailbox in Medaille Hall, Monday through Friday. Packages which are too large to be delivered to the mailboxes are held in the Mailroom for pickup. An email notification will be sent by the Mailroom staff when a package is being held. Photo ID is required to retrieve packages.

Domestic and International letters may be sent from the Fontbonne University Mailroom, as well as domestic packages. Please bring cash or check to pay for postage.

The Mailroom is also a drop off location for FedEx and UPS.

International Mail Services

Outgoing international letters can be processed in the Fontbonne University Mailroom. Any international packages must be mailed from a branch of the United States Postal Service. The local post office for Fontbonne University is located at:

7750 Maryland Avenue Clayton, MO 63105

Multicultural Affairs

See 'Center of Leadership and Community Engagement'

Online Courses/Services

Phone: 314.889.4514

Location: Library, Room 206 Hours: M-F 8:00AM-4:30PM

Fontbonne University offers fully online, accredited, undergraduate and graduate degree programs in multiple disciplines. Fontbonne University's online courses are student-centered, just as the traditional face-to-face courses are. Online undergraduate courses may require proctored testing on campus or at an approved location.

Fontbonne also offers several degree programs in a blended format. This requires some on-campus meetings. The number of face-to-face meetings varies depending on the program.

Students should prepare themselves to begin all online courses on the first day of the semester or the first day of the scheduled course duration. Online courses have a Day 1 assignment that is used to take attendance. Students who do not participate in their online course on the first day will be reported to the Registrar's Office for non-attendance and may be dropped from their course.

Minimum Technology Requirements for online students include:

- Minimum of 4 GB of RAM with DSL or high-speed Internet access.
- Windows 7 or newer/ MAC OSX 10.6 or newer
- Microsoft Office- Fontbonne Students get free access to Microsoft Office 365

Fontbonne uses a learning management system called Canvas by Instructure. You can access your courses on Canvas by using your Fontbonne email and network password.

https://fontbonneuniversity.instructure.com

For best performance, Canvas should be used on the current or first previous major release of Chrome, Firefox, Edge, or Safari.

You should always use the most current version of your preferred browser. Your browser will notify you if there is a new version available. **Note:** Safari 13.1 and later versions contain an update that may cause issues with downloading files, displaying images, and playing chart alerts in Canvas. If you experience issues with this, please try one of the other supported browsers.

- Plugins:
 - Javascript enabled
 - Java enabled
 - Cookies enabled

What are the browser and computer requirements for Canvas? The following website provides up-to-date computer requirements and a browser checking tool.

https://community.canvaslms.com/t5/Canvas-Basics-Guide/What-are-the-browser-and-computer-requirements-for-Canvas/ta-p/66

Additional Requirements

- A Webcam and microphone is required to record audio.
 Some courses may require this for creating multimedia projects.
- Some courses require the purchase of additional coursespecific software; this information should be listed in the course schedule or course syllabus.

Use of Fontbonne University email is mandatory for online courses. Students must have daily access to a computer. It is recommended that students have their own computer for use with online coursework.

For general Fontbonne IT information, please view the following videos. The video content is further outlined in the attached document FBU IT Services Info Packet.

https://askus.fontbonne.edu/support/solutions/articles/13000029441

State Authorization - Filing Complaints with Your State or Accrediting Agency

Students not residing in the state of Missouri during the time of attending online courses should follow Fontbonne's internal administrative procedures (see Student Complaint Policy). However, if the issue or complaint is not resolved at the institutional level, a student may file a complaint within the state he or she is living in at the time of enrollment. Visit the following website to obtain student grievance contact information for individual states: http://www.fontbonne.edu/stateauthorization

In order to maintain proper state authorization for distance education, it is vital that you inform Fontbonne prior to moving to a different state. Even if the move is temporary, Fontbonne University is required to report the states in which the students are residing at the time of taking the online course. We are not currently authorized to enroll students in our distance education programs in all 50 states. Please contact Jo Ann Mattson JMattson@Fontbonne.edu or 314-889-4514 when relocating to another state. It is the responsibility of each student to maintain an accurate address in GriffinNet each semester.

Students planning to reside outside the United States while engaging in an online Fontbonne University course must obtain prior written approval from the Vice President for Academic Affairs before enrollment.

Orientation and Student Engagement

See 'Center of Leadership and Community Engagement'

Public Safety

Phone: 314.719.8024

Location: Ryan Hall, Room 101 Hours: M-F 7:00AM-3:00PM

Uniformed officers patrol the campus 24 hours a day. You may contact a public safety officer from an on-campus telephone by dialing extension: 4596

From an outside telephone, dial 314.599.2947.

If the officer is on the telephone when you call, you will receive a voice mail message. You may leave a message and the officer on duty will return your call as soon as he/she is free.

Please report any unsafe conditions, situations, and/or suspicious people on campus to:

- Public Safety by dialing 314-599-2947
- Director of Public Safety by dialing extension 8024.

Public Transportation

Bi-State Bus/MetroLink Rail Schedules

Current schedules for both local Bi-State bus and MetroLink rail services are available in the Information Office room 101 of Ryan Hall. For other areas and detailed route information call - 314.231.2345.

Registrar

Phone: 314.889.1420

Location: Ryan Hall, Room 205 Hours: M-F 8:30AM-4:30PM

The registrar is the official keeper of student academic records. The registrar's office, Ryan 205, provides the following services for students:

semester course schedules; materials for course registration, including change of registration (add/drop forms); enrollment verification for insurance, for veterans and loan deferment forms, etc. The office also provides all forms required for approval of major, change/drop/add major, minor concentration, certification, application for degree (due dates are listed on the form). All Registrar Office forms can be found on the main Registrar website.

Transcripts, the official records of your university work are also handled by the registrar's office. Transcript requests must be placed <u>online</u> and can be sent electronically or mailed. Transcripts are not available for students who have a HOLD on their records for nonpayment of tuition, fees. etc.

Residential Life

See 'Center of Leadership and Community Engagement'

Study Abroad

Phone: 314.719.3640

Location: Ryan Hall, Room 302 Hours: M-F 8:30AM-4:30PM

Fontbonne encourages students to become a part of the global community by offering multicultural learning experiences through individual study abroad programs, faculty-directed study abroad trips, and international community service projects. Students have participated in programs and projects throughout the world. Short-term, semester, and academic year abroad opportunities are available.

Theater

Phone: 314.889.4561

Location: Fine Arts Building, Second Floor

Fontbonne's Fine Arts department offers a variety of plays and performance events for the campus community. Participation in these productions is open to all students, regardless of major. Auditions are held at the beginning of each semester. If you are interested in working on a show (in either backstage or on-stage roles), contact Deanna Jent, Ph.D., professor of performing arts, for information.

All students currently enrolled at the university are able to enjoy Fontbonne Theatre free of charge. Reservations can be made in advance. Fontbonne also is home to a professional theatre company: Mustard Seed Theatre. Students have the opportunity to work with professional theatre artists backstage as well as audition and perform with the professional company. Students are given a discounted rate to attend the productions.

Vending Machines

Phone: 314.889.1470

Location: First Floor of Ryan Hall, AB Hall, East, Library and DSAC.

Hours: M-F 8:00AM-4:30PM

For vending refunds, to report expired product or malfunctioning machines, or to file a complaint or make a suggestion, please contact the Manager of General Services at 314-889-1470. Refunds are issued in the Mailroom during normal business hours. The vending machines in Ryan now offer a variety of miscellaneous non-food items for your convenience including some office supplies and drug store items.

Code of Student Character & Conduct

I. Purpose of the Code

Per its Mission Statement, Fontbonne University ("Fontbonne" or "University") is committed to the common good through the daily pursuit of transformative education, inspiring students to become global citizens who think critically, act ethically, and service responsibly. It is the purpose of this Code of Student Character and Conduct (the "Code") to create a living/learning environment in which students have the best chance to learn, to study, and to grow as members of this community and the world community. This Code allows members of our diverse community to live in harmony, to interact effectively, and to learn from each other.

The University operates from a value system in which caring, sharing, and respect are paramount. While we value diversity and seek to serve all segments of society, we do not aspire to be only a reflection of society. We seek higher goals with higher values and higher standards. The Code of Student Character and Conduct is written to clarify those standards of behavior which Fontbonne considers essential to its educational mission and its community life. These general behavioral expectations and specific regulations are intended to represent a reasonable regulation of student conduct in light of our mission and our heritage

Fontbonne reserves the right to amend, withdraw or add to these policies and procedures at any time.

II. Application of the Code

Students enrolled at Fontbonne University automatically place themselves under the purview of the Code and should familiarize themselves with the policies and procedures contained within this document. Participation in the Fontbonne community entails responsibilities as well as privileges. Acceptance and adherence to these policies are necessary for the protection of the rights of others and the community. Violation of the policies and procedures contained with the student handbook may limit your privileges and jeopardize your membership in the Fontbonne community. The stated policies and standards of conduct apply both to individual students, student organizations, and any other student groups.

Attendance at a private educational institution is not compulsory. The individual who enters this community voluntarily assumes obligations of performance and behavior required by the institution relevant to its purposes and functions. These obligations are generally higher than those imposed on citizens by civil and criminal laws. The Code applies to conduct occurring on all University premises and at all University activities, whether on or off-campus. The Code may also apply to student behavior even when it is off-campus and unconnected to a school activity since the University has a vital interest in the character of its students, and, inappropriate behavior can be detrimental to the student and/or the institution. Information reflecting misconduct may be obtained through multiple sources, including, but not limited to, activity listed or displayed via social media, email, or through any other sources.

As a private educational institution, Fontbonne University explicitly retains the right to refuse initial admission or readmission to any person whose attendance it deems to be either in conflict with the values espoused by the University or against the best interests of the University. Further, the University reserves the right to suspend, dismiss or expel at any time a student whose conduct it deems to be in violation of the University's principles, rules, regulations, or decisions, or whose attendance it considers to be against the best interests of the University.

III. Prohibited Conduct

Contained within this student handbook is a listing of policies and procedures designed to help achieve the overall purpose of the Code, as stated above. While not intended to be all-inclusive, the items contained in this handbook should offer guidance and example for anyone trying to live by the values and mission of this institution. The policies set forth basic standards of behavior and conduct. Students are expected to adhere to the letter and the spirit of these standards.

It is impossible to list every type of violation of policy or inappropriate behavior under the Code. Even if a type of behavior isn't covered under the Code, all of us should be guided by the Mission and Values of the University and the items stated above regarding the purpose/application of the Code. Although the following list is not intended to be all-inclusive, normally violations of the following University policies and standards are subject to disciplinary action.

A. Disruption or obstruction of teaching, research, administration, disciplinary proceedings, other Fontbonne activities, including

- its public-service functions on or off campus, or other authorized non-Fontbonne activities when the act occurs on Fontbonne premises.
- B. Implied or specific physical altercations or abuse, verbal altercations or abuse, threats, intimidation, bullying, harassment, coercion and/or other conduct which threatens or endangers the safety or well-being of any person, including oneself. This includes, but is not limited to, face-to face, written, printed, and social media instances of these items (see the Nondiscrimination Policy in the student handbook for further detail on certain types of prohibited discrimination and/or harassment).
- C. Actual or threatened sexual assault. This includes, but is not limited to, unwelcome sexual touching, making unwelcome sexual advances, or request for sexual favors (See the sexual harassment section of the Nondiscrimination Policy and the Sexual Misconduct Policy, both in the student handbook).
- D. Hazing. Hazing is any act which endangers the safety or wellbeing of a student, or which destroys or removes public or private property, for the purpose of initiation, admission into, affiliation with, or as a condition for continued membership in, a group or organization.
- E. Participation in a demonstration on or near campus which disrupts the normal operations of the University and infringes on the rights of other members of the University community; leading or inciting others to disrupt scheduled and/or normal activities within any campus building or area; intentional obstruction which unreasonably interferes with freedom of movement, either pedestrian or vehicular, on campus.
- F. Conduct which is disorderly, lewd, or indecent on Fontbonne premises or at functions sponsored by, or participated in by, the University.
- G. Use, possession, or distribution of narcotics or other controlled substances except as expressly permitted by law. The possession or use of drug paraphernalia is also prohibited.
- H. Possession or use of explosives, firearms, weapons, or hazardous chemicals on property owned, operated or leased by Fontbonne University. This includes the carrying of concealed weapons and the storage of weapons in vehicles.
- I. Attempted or actual damage, destruction, or defacement of University property or property of a member of the University community or other personal or public property.

- J. Attempted or actual theft of University property or possession of stolen University property or property of any person.
- K. Forgery, alteration, or misuse of any University document, record, or instrument of identification.
- L. Unauthorized use of the name or insignia of the University.
- M. Unauthorized possession, duplication or use of keys or access cards to any University premises or unauthorized entry to or use of University premises.
- N. Misuse of digital communication devices or other forms of communication, including, but not limited to, assisting or making unauthorized or harassing calls or texts, or making false calls to request emergency services.
- Misappropriation or misuse of student organization funds or property, including overextension of the budget of a student organization and unauthorized personal use of funds or equipment.
- P. Violation of the University policy on computer use (see Information Technology Usage policy in the student handbook).
- Q. Dishonesty, in general, including cheating and plagiarism, and providing false, dishonest, distorted or misleading information in any communication with any University representative, official, faculty member or office.
- R. False reporting of an emergency, such as a bomb, fire, or other emergency in any building, structure or facility by means of activating an alarm or any other manner.
- S. Failure to provide identification or otherwise identify oneself when requested by a University public safety officer or other official, and/or failure to cooperate with a University representative who is in the process of discharging his or her duties and responsibilities.
- T. Violation of federal, state or local law on University premises or at University sponsored or supervised activities, such as, but not limited to, gambling.
- U. Violation of the University policy on drugs and alcohol.
- V. Violation of the University policy on smoking and tobacco (see Tobacco Free Campus Policy).
- W. Violation of the Residence Hall application contract, guidelines, and policies.
- X. Violation of any University policy or procedure not otherwise listed here

- Y. Abuse of the University judicial process including, but not limited to:
 - 1. Failure to respond to communications from a University official or judicial body.
 - 2. Falsification, distortion, or misrepresentation of information before a University official or judicial body.
 - 3. Disruption or interference with the orderly conduct of a judicial proceeding.
 - Interruption of a judicial proceeding knowingly without cause.
 - 5. Attempting to discourage an individual's proper participation in, or use of, the judicial system.
 - Attempting to influence the impartiality of a member of a judicial body prior to, and/or during the course of, the judicial proceeding.
 - Harassment (verbal or physical) and/or intimidation of a University official or member of a judicial body prior to, during, and/or after a judicial proceeding.
 - 8. Failure to comply with the sanction(s) imposed under the Student Code of Character & Conduct.
 - 9. Influencing or attempting to influence another person to commit an abuse of the judicial system.
- Z. Refusal to cooperate in an investigation conducted by or on behalf of Fontbonne University or providing false information during an investigation conducted by or on behalf of Fontbonne University.
- AA. Engaging in conduct which Fontbonne University determines is in violation of any policy, mission or values of Fontbonne University.

The aforementioned behaviors are intended to be illustrative rather than exhaustive. In the event that there arises some ambiguity, inconsistency or need for clarification of these statements or definitions, interpretations or clarifications will be determined by the Vice President for Student Affairs or her/his designee(s).

IV. Student Conduct Resolution Process

The complaint resolution procedure set forth below may be utilized by Fontbonne to resolve issues of student conduct but Fontbonne retains the discretion to take action regarding any reports of student conduct that may violate the Code of Student Character and Conduct, and may

initiate an investigation or disciplinary action on its own initiative. Ultimately, it is the duty of the Vice President for Student Affairs to enforce the Code of Student Character & Conduct. She/he may designate other department(s) and/or other campus official(s) in monitoring and regulating the Code as she/he deems appropriate.

At times, the Vice President of Student Affairs may immediately intervene and administer the student conduct process directly through her/his office or her/his designee. This may include, per the discretion of the Vice President, a choice of various disciplinary or non-disciplinary processes or procedures best suited to meet the educational needs of the student(s) involved and the interests of the University community. For example, in the appropriate circumstances, a restorative justice model may be utilized to allow students to experience taking personal responsibility for harm that has been caused to an individual and/or community. Also, at times, the Vice President may, in his/her judgment, determine that the situation is better resolved via a wellness or direct threat assessment model. Under such a model, Fontbonne will employ a team approach to determine the nature of the risk and any measures that can be taken to manage the risk. The University will make these determinations as the result of an individualized assessment. The University will first seek voluntary cooperation of an affected student, but, if necessary, will take involuntary action. Regardless of the method used, the student conduct system is to be considered a process, rather than a "right" of any student or a contractual obligation on the part of Fontbonne University.

A. Student Conduct Investigation

The Vice President for Student Affairs, or his or her designee, (either of whom being referred to hereafter as the "Hearing Officer" when speaking generally of the investigative or discipline hearing process) may conduct an investigation to determine if the complaint has merit. Ordinarily, complaints that a student has violated the academic regulations of the University are received and heard by the Academic Affairs Office. The University reserves the right to proceed with its complaint resolution process even if separate criminal or civil charges are pending against the accused student for the same conduct giving rise to the complaint. The student being accused of inappropriate behavior, in addition to others who may possess needed information, may be required to attend any investigative or other type of meeting/hearing deemed necessary to resolve the manner. Failure to attend or to cooperate with the

Hearing Officer or other appropriate officials of the University would be a separate violation of policy.

B. Standard of Proof

The determination against an accused student by the Hearing Officer shall be made on the basis of whether it is more likely than not that the accused student violated the Code of Student Character and Conduct. This is often referred to as a preponderance of evidence standard.

C. Temporary Suspension

In certain circumstances, the Vice President for Student Affairs or designee may impose a Fontbonne University or residence hall temporary suspension prior to the completion of any investigation or any other action being taken by the Hearing Officer. A temporary suspension may be imposed as the Vice President for Student Affairs or designee deems appropriate, and for reasons including but not limited to: the safety and well-being of members of the University community; preservation of Fontbonne property and facilities used by Fontbonne; or if the student poses a threat of disruption of or interference with the normal operations of the residence hall or University. During a temporary suspension, students may be denied access to the residence halls, access to the campus (including classes), and/or access to all other activities or privileges for which the student might otherwise be eligible.

D. Investigatory and Disciplinary Hearings

Ordinarily, the accused student and the Hearing Officer will meet within five business days of the University's receipt of the complaint. They will ordinarily meet to discuss the complaint as part of an investigation process and/or as part of a disciplinary hearing where ultimately the Hearing Officer determines the responsibility of the parties for any possible violations of the Code. The accused student will have an opportunity to respond to the complaint during these meetings. At the conclusion of the investigation and subsequent discipline hearings, the Hearing Officer may determine that the accused violated or did not violate the Code. If the Hearing Officer determines that the student has violated the Code, the Hearing Officer will hold the student responsible and determine appropriate sanctions. Ordinarily, any sanctions or other considerations will be provided to the accused in writing or possibly

through the use of electronic communications. In most cases, the complainant will not be informed of the outcome.

E. Proceedings and Representation at Hearings

The proceedings conducted pursuant to this Code shall be fair and expeditious. Except where expressly adopted by the Code, the procedures of criminal and civil courts shall not govern disciplinary proceedings. Formal rules of evidence shall not be applicable, nor shall deviations from prescribed procedures invalidate a proceeding or decision unless significant prejudice to an accused student or to the University may result.

The student does not have a right to representation by legal counsel at any hearing, with the following limited exceptions. Students who have concurrent criminal charges pending against them are permitted to consult with counsel during their disciplinary hearing, although the role of counsel is limited to consultation only. The complainant in such a case may also be permitted to have legal counsel present at the hearing. Other advisors, such as parents, faculty mentors, or other associates of the student, are allowed in the investigatory and discipline proceedings ONLY at the sole discretion of the University. If allowed, the guest's role will be one of consultation, not of advocacy.

F. Recording of Proceedings

The Hearing Officer will decide whether to record any investigatory or disciplinary proceedings and/or hearings as he/she deems necessary. If such a decision is made to record, only the Hearing Officer shall be allowed to record such proceedings and/or hearings, and such recordings will remain the property of the University. Deliberations will not be recorded. Recording of the proceedings and or hearing without the knowledge and permission of the Hearing Officer is not permissible. Unauthorized recordings will be considered an invalid record of the proceeding/hearing and the recording party will be in violation of the Code and face disciplinary sanctions.

G. Appeals

Determinations made by the Hearing Officer may be appealed by the accused student or by the complainant by submitting a written appeal, via hard copy or email, to a designated Appeals Hearing Officer within forty-eight (48) hours of receipt of the original decision. The Appeals Hearing Officer will be a different University official than the original Hearing Officer, often someone at a higher administrative level. Appeals will not be allowed for Level One cases due to the minor violations involved and the lack of severity of Level One sanctions.

Upon review of a decision on appeal, the designated Appeals Hearing Officer may either uphold or overturn the original decision in whole or in part, or return the case to a lower level for corrections to be made or for further consideration or clarification. The Appeals Hearing Officer's decision will be final.

*Appeals Criteria: Grounds for appeals are limited. Should the accused student or the complainant choose to appeal, appeals must be requested in accordance with the following criteria:

- To determine whether the original meeting and/or investigation was conducted fairly and in conformity with prescribed procedures.
- 2. To consider new information, sufficient to alter a decision, not known at the time of the original hearing
- To determine whether the sanctions imposed were appropriate for the violation of the Code for which the student was found responsible.

H. Sanctions

Any one or more of the following sanctions may be imposed upon any student found to have violated the Code of Student Character and Conduct. Often, sanctions will be for a designated period of time, if appropriate, and a record of the student conduct decision/sanctions will be kept within a student's disciplinary file:

- 1. Warning. A notice, oral or in writing, to the student that the student is violating or has violated institutional regulations.
- 2. Mediation. Professional staff facilitated conversations and/or intervention with the parties involved.
- Disciplinary Probation. Probation includes the probability of more severe disciplinary sanctions if the student is found to violate any institutional policy, regulation, Code of Conduct or other rule during the probationary period.
- 4. Loss of privileges.
- 5. Fines.

- Restitution. Compensation for loss, damage or injury. This
 may take the form of appropriate service and/or monetary
 or material replacement.
- 7. Education. The student may be asked to meet with a University official and/or attend a special program which addresses the behavior which led to the disciplinary action. The program could be sponsored or facilitated by a group off or on campus.
- 8. Notification of Parent. Alcohol-related violations by an underage student are likely to be referred to the student's parent(s) or guardian, and, at times, even if the student is 21 years of age or older.
- 9. Discretionary. Work assignments, community restitution, or other assignments related to the specific violation.
- 10. Campus Restriction. Students may be denied access to the residence halls, access to the campus (including classes), and/or access to all other activities or privileges for which the student might otherwise be eligible.
- 11. Suspension in Abeyance: Suspension in Abeyance is a notice to the student that his/her behavior is of such a nature as to place that student in jeopardy of immediate removal from the University. The student is placed on suspension in abeyance for a specified period of time, a behavioral contract is created, and specific obligations of the student are outlined. Dependent students may be required to notify their parents of this status and have their parents verify their knowledge of the suspension with the Hearing Officer. Notification is also sent to the student's academic advisor. Any violation of the behavioral contract or of other University policies by the student may result in the student's immediate removal from the University. While suspension in abeyance is usually reserved for repeated infractions, it may be imposed for ANY serious violation. When a student is placed on suspension in abeyance, the following restrictions may be imposed:
 - Restriction from representing the University in any public performance, athletic event, social event, committee, organization, or from holding any Student Government Association office or office in any recognized student organization, or participating in any organized University function.

- Any other sanction designed to help the student learn and be held accountable for his/her actions.
- 12. Suspension from residence: Serious infractions of residence regulations or patterns of misconduct may lead to the suspension of a student from the residence hall. This sanction requires the immediate removal of the student from the residence hall, cancellation of the housing contract, and forfeiture of residence fees, up to the entire value of the housing contract for the period the student would have been required to live in the residence halls notwithstanding the disciplinary matter.
- 13. Non-Academic/Misconduct Suspension. Separation of the student from Fontbonne for a definite period of time, after which the student may apply for readmission, subject to any specified conditions. If a suspended student violates or fails to meet the specified conditions for readmission, regardless of whether the student applies for readmission, the non-academic/misconduct suspension may be converted to a non-academic/misconduct dismissal by the Vice President for Student Affairs.
- Non-academic/Misconduct Dismissal. Permanent separation of a student from Fontbonne. The student is not eligible for readmission.

In addition to the sanctions listed above for individuals, student organizations or other student groups found responsible for violating provisions of the Code of Student Character and Conduct may face deactivation and the loss of all privileges, including recognition and funding by Fontbonne permanently or for a specified period of time.

If the Hearing Officer determines, during the course of an investigation of a complaint, that another student other than the accused student has more likely than not violated the Code of Student Character and Conduct, the Hearing Officer may proceed with further investigation into the misconduct of that student and, if necessary, hold that student responsible, in accordance with the procedures set forth above.

V. The Level System

The disciplinary process at Fontbonne University involves the use of certain levels of responsibility and disciplinary sanctions. Since no two incidents are identical, campus officials will use their discretion in issuing

appropriate sanctions that best fit the policy violation and the circumstances involved. The list of sanctions is not all-inclusive. It is important to remember that the levels need not be progressive or sequential in order. In other words, a student may be immediately placed on a higher level of sanctions without progressing sequentially through the lower levels.

Also, the following is meant to be a guideline of possible sanction levels resulting from policy violations. It is not meant to supplant the professional judgment of the University officials involved in the discipline process. If there is a monetary cost associated with an element of a student's sanction, the cost will be the responsibility of that student.

Level 1: Warning Status Typical Violations:

Minor violations – quiet hours, visitation, first-time minor alcohol offense, etc.

Typical Consequences:

Warnings: A notice, oral or in writing, to the student that the student is violating or has violated institutional regulations. The warning will include a caution that the continuation or repetition of the violation involved or other misconduct will result in a more serious penalty.

Restitution: Compensation for loss, damage or injury. This may take the form of appropriate service and/or monetary or material replacement.

Mediation: Professional staff facilitated conversations and/or intervention with the parties involved.

Education: The student may be asked to meet with a University official and/or attend a special program which addresses the behavior which led to the disciplinary action. The program could be sponsored or facilitated by a group off or on campus.

Fines: In addition to any other sanction that may be imposed, a reasonable monetary fine may be assessed against a student as a future deterrent of violating any parts of this Code. Fines may be imposed concurrently or independently of other sanctions. Monies collected are used to finance educational programs

intended to enhance campus life and learning. Fontbonne University reserves the right to impose fines of various amounts depending upon:

- The violation involved;
- The disciplinary history of the responsible party;
- The degree to which the student cooperates with the investigation; and
- The degree to which the fine will be effective as a deterrent.

Level 2: Probationary Status

Conduct or behavior of a more serious nature.

Typical Violations: Continued violations(s) after being on Level 1, more serious alcohol offense, harassment, disorderly behavior, and failure to complete prior disciplinary process requirements.

Typical Consequences (includes the range of sanctions available in a Level 1 violation and the possible implementation of the following additional sanctions):

Loss of Privileges: Denial of specified privileges

- Loss of special residence hall and/or other campus privileges or the addition of special conditions that need to be fulfilled.
- Loss of participation in a College sponsored activities and functions, such as athletics, student government, etc.

Discretionary. Work assignments, community restitution, or other assignments related to the specific violation.

Campus Restriction. Students may be denied access to the residence halls, access to the campus (including classes), and/or access to all other activities or privileges for which the student might otherwise be eligible.

Level 3: Final Warning Status

This level means that your behavior severely calls into question your suitability as a Fontbonne University student. Any further violations will result in a recommendation for your suspension and/or dismissal.

Typical Violations: Repeated violations and/or serious violation(s) of University policies. Depending on the circumstances and the severity of the following infractions, the student may immediately be recommended for suspension or dismissal. Level 3 will often be the minimal sanction for the following infractions: harassment, infliction of physical harm, destruction of property, theft, violation of drug policy, possession of firearms, explosives or weapons, physical or verbal abuse of any Fontbonne University staff member, etc.

Typical Consequences (includes the range of sanctions available in a Level 2 violation and the possible implementation of the following additional sanctions):

Suspension in Abeyance: Suspension in Abeyance is defined above in Section IV(H)(11).

Suspension from Residence: Suspension from residence is defined above in Section IV(H)(12).

Level 4: Suspension

Non-Academic/Misconduct Suspension. Non-Academic/Misconduct Suspension is defined above in Section IV(H)(13). Suspension from the University involves the following:

- The action of suspension will be noted on the student's disciplinary record;
- The student will be withdrawn from all courses carried that semester:
- The student must immediately move out of the residence hall, the housing contract will be cancelled, and the student will forfeit all residence hall fees, up to the entire value of the housing contract;
- The student shall forfeit tuition and related fees according to the normal refund schedule of the University;
- The student must refrain from visiting the University premises or attending any University event except when engaged in official business approved in writing by the Vice President for Student Affairs Office.

 The suspension may include any other disciplinary action that is judged to be of value to the student.

Reinstatement from Suspension: When a student has concluded the suspension period and completed the conditions accompanying the suspension, he/she must submit a letter to the Vice President of Student Affairs or his/her designee requesting reinstatement and provide evidence that he/she has satisfied the terms of the suspension. The student may return to the University only after the Vice President of Student Affairs or designee has made an affirmative decision.

Level 5: Non-academic /Misconduct Dismissal

Non-academic / Misconduct Dismissal is defined above in Section IV(H)(14). It may be ordered as a result of very serious violations or for repeated offenses. In addition to forfeiting all tuition and other contractual amounts, the student suffers all the other losses and restrictions imposed upon suspended students, and is not eligible for re-admission at any time. The student must leave the campus immediately if the dismissal sanction is not appealed.

VI. Other Possible Actions, regardless of Level.

Postponement of Participation or Reception of Honors or Degrees: The University reserves the right to delay or postpone the involved student in any University-related activity or delay or postpone the conferring of any honor or degree while any of the student's conduct investigations, procedures or actions are pending.

Notice to Parents: The University may as its option, where it considers such action to be appropriate, communicate with parents or send notice and/or copies of investigation findings and/or disciplinary sanctions to the parents of students involved in such action. Usually, the University, in compliance with the Family Educational Rights and Privacy Act (FERPA) of 1974, will only send reports to the parents of a dependent student as defined in Internal Revenue Code. As a condition of remaining at Fontbonne University, a student may be required, however, to notify his/her parent of his/her disciplinary standing with the University.

Policies and Procedures

Academic Policies

Information on all academic policies, procedures and requirements is found in the current Fontbonne University Catalog.

The Fontbonne catalog is your primary source of university and department information related to your academic program. The catalog you begin with as a first-time student identifies the requirements you must meet in order to complete a baccalaureate degree at Fontbonne. Your academic advisor can assist you in understanding and following all of your degree requirements and the requirements for your program of study once you have chosen a major. Fontbonne University expects that you will be responsible for reading the catalog, following the policies and regulations, and seeking clarification about anything you do not understand.

Student Responsibilities

It is the student's responsibility to consult the current Fontbonne University Catalog for details on:

- academic policies, procedures, regulations and requirements;
- general education, major, minor, concentration, certification, and degree/graduation requirements, including filing deadlines;
- information on various programs such as double majors, dual degrees, certificate programs, cooperative education, online courses, inter-institutional cross registration, foreign language study, 3/2 programs, exchange programs.

Academic Integrity/Honesty

Fontbonne University is committed to graduating students who are prepared to think critically, to act ethically, and to assume responsibility as citizens and leaders (see Mission Statement). Fontbonne University expects the highest standards of integrity from its students. A violation of academic integrity includes, but is not limited to, any act of cheating, plagiarism, fabrication, and dissimulation and any act of aiding and abetting academic dishonesty. In cases where academic integrity is in question, the following definitions and policies will apply.

Cheating is a purposeful deception in the preparation and/or submission of papers and assignments and the taking of exams, tests or quizzes.

Plagiarism is the representation of the words and ideas of another as one's own in any academic exercise. Plagiarism includes failing to give a citation for using work from another person or source. Modifications and rephrasing do not reduce the requirement for giving a citation. This also applies to information obtained electronically, such as from the Internet.

Fabrication is the deliberate falsification or invention of any information or citation in any academic exercise, such as making up a source, giving an incorrect citation, misquoting a source.

Dissimulation is the disguising or altering one's own actions with the intent to deceive another about the real nature of one's actions concerning an academic exercise. Examples include fabricating excuses for such things as missing classes, postponing tests, handing in late papers, turning in a paper for one class that was originally written for another class (when original work is requested).

Broader incidences of academic integrity include but are not limited to: **Abuse of resources** is the damaging of any resource material or inappropriately limiting access to resource material that is necessary for academic work. Abuse includes hiding library materials, removing non-circulating material from the library, hiding or stealing another person's textbook, notes or software, failure to return library materials when requested.

Forgery of academic documents is the unauthorized changing or construction of any academic document, such as changing transcripts, changing grade books, changing grades on papers, which have been returned, or forging signatures. Other examples include completion of an application for any academic program that omits or falsifies any requested information. Such violations can result in the revocation of the application, even if approval was previously granted on the basis of fabricated information.

Sabotage is the damaging or impeding of the academic work of another student. Sabotage includes ruining another student's lab work, destroying another student's term paper.

Aiding and abetting academic dishonesty is knowingly facilitating any act defined above.

Individual instructors will set specific policies regarding academic integrity. In general, students may expect to receive a 0 on any assignment, exam, test, or quiz and perhaps fail a course when a violation of academic integrity has occurred.

Violations of academic integrity have a broad impact on the University and will result in University review and action. Faculty who observe violations of academic integrity are asked to report all violations to the Office of Academic Affairs where records of violations will be maintained for five years. University review and action may include tutorials on the appropriate use of materials, academic probation, or expulsion, depending on the nature of the offense.

Students with Disabilities

Fontbonne University offers accommodations to students with documented physical, visual, hearing, learning or psychiatric disabilities. Any Fontbonne student is eligible for special services or accommodations if:

- Students must self-identify their disability, impairment or medical condition.
- Complete and submit a Request for Academic Accommodations form to the Academic Support and Accommodations Coordinator.
- 3. Submit current verifiable documentation from a licensed professional on business letterhead (via email, mail, fax or in person).
- 4. Schedule an appointment with the Academic Support and Accommodations Coordinator to review and determine eligibility of services in a timely manner. For information regarding these services, please contact the Academic Support and Accommodations Coordinator, in Ryan 318 or academicaccommodations@fontbonne.edu.

For accessibility and residence hall needs, contact Student Affairs at 314.889.4523. For academic accommodations, contact the Kinkel Center for Student Success, Undergraduate Academic Advising and Engagement at 314-889-4682. Academic accommodations must be requested each semester.

Veterans

Particular questions dealing with the educational benefits of veterans should be directed to the Office of Financial Aid.

Activity Periods

There are three activity periods each week: Monday, Wednesday, and Friday, 11:00AM to 12:20PM.

Generally, no classes are scheduled during this period. The time is available for scheduling campus activities such as meetings for student government, departmental organizations/associations, all campus meetings, guest lecturers, and celebration of liturgy.

Alcohol and Other Drugs

It is the goal of Fontbonne University to promote a drug-free living and learning environment. In accordance with the mandate of federal legislation, the manufacture, distribution, possession or use of illicit drugs, and the unlawful possession, use or distribution of alcohol on Fontbonne University property and off-site campus locations or as a part of any of its activities is prohibited. Violations of the policy will be handled according to procedures covering the conduct of administrators, faculty, students and staff.

I. Standards of Conduct - Illicit Drugs:

The unlawful manufacture, possession, distribution or use of illicite drugs on Fontbonne University property and off-site campus locations or as a part of any of its activities by students, employees, or their guests is prohibited.

II. Standards of Conduct – Alcohol:

The possession and use of alcohol by persons under the age of 21 years is prohibited. University policies limit the lawful use of alcohol by persons 21 years of age or older to specific occasions and designated locations. Students are responsible for their behavior, and students and organizations will be held accountable for any misconduct related to the use of alcohol. In the event of violations of alcohol policies, students will be subject to disciplinary action. In addition, Fontbonne may notify the student's parents or guardian of the violation if the student is under 21 years of age and in some cases if the student is 21 years of age or older.

A. No alcoholic beverages are allowed in unapproved areas without special permission. Unapproved areas include but are not limited to lounges, hallways, courtyards, and outside of buildings. In addition, St. Joseph's Residence Hall is designated as an alcohol-free building: no alcoholic beverages are allowed by residents or guests, even if they are 21 or older.

- B. While Fontbonne respects students' right to privacy, it retains its right to enter any residence hall rooms if there is sufficient reason to believe that University policies have been violated.
- C. While responsibility for personal patterns of alcohol use is essentially that of the individual, there are ethical and value issues related to the use of alcohol. Alcohol misuse and abuse can lead to academic failure, physical and psychological dependency, organ damage, and threats to student safety and well-being. The Fontbonne community is called upon to be responsible and responsive to those who are in the developmental process of forming their own codes of personal behavior. The Student Affairs Office offers prevention and intervention alcohol awareness programs, literature, personal counseling, and off-campus referrals for assistance with alcohol-related concerns.

III. Alcohol Serving Policies and Procedures:

Alcohol Serving Policy – Due to safety/health concerns for all involved and due to liquor license restrictions from the State of Missouri, St. Louis County, and the City of Clayton, any "Event Sponsor" (defined as any Fontbonne University individual, organization, or department, or any non-affiliated campus individual or group that plans to serve alcohol at an on-campus Fontbonne event, including at any satellite campus such as Fontbonne University – West Campus or at a Fontbonne leased property location) must make arrangements through our food service vendor, Aladdin Food Management Services ("Aladdin"), which holds the liquor license for the Clayton campus. Event Sponsors must provide 20 business days advance notification in requesting Aladdin to have and/or serve alcohol at any such event.

Alcohol Serving Procedures -

- A. Bartenders/servers must be used to serve alcohol at any event/gathering and must be contracted through Aladdin. Aladdin will provide one (1) bartender per seventy-five (75) people. The Catering Manual states there is a \$150.00 flat fee for a bartender with a four hour minimum and a \$50.00 charge for each hour above the required minimum. The organization or department sponsoring the event will be billed for the bartenders' service. There cannot be a cash exchange.
 - 1. Sponsors may request Aladdin to make an exception to the above bartender/server requirements in cases where the

event/gathering will comprise of 15 people or less and the event will be closely monitored by the Event Sponsor personnel in attendance. Aladdin, in consultation with the Associate Vice President for Student Affairs, can waive the bartender/server requirement per their discretion following a careful review of the requested event.

- B. Event Sponsors wishing to use an outside caterer ("Caterer") other than Aladdin to serve alcohol must follow these guidelines:
 - 1. Event Sponsors must request initial permission from the appropriate Vice President or General Services Manager;
 - Event Sponsors, at least ten days prior to the event, must obtain and send a copy of the caterer's insurance certificate and liquor license to Aladdin in order for them to review and potentially approve the outside Caterer.
 - (a) If approved, Aladdin will send approval with a copy of the alcohol serving policies to both the Event Sponsor and Caterer. Both the Event Sponsor and the Caterer must comply with all provisions of this policy.
 - (b) If the Caterer is not approved, Event Sponsors must either use Aladdin or not serve alcohol at their event.
- C. Event Sponsors will be held accountable if failing to comply with these policies and may be denied permission to serve alcohol at future events.
- D. Aladdin bartenders/servers must be 21 years of age and be knowledgeable about the drinks being mixed and/or served. Aladdin supervisors and bartenders/servers will successfully complete TIPS training prior to working a Fontbonne event.
- E. Alcoholic beverages will only be served by the individual glass, bottle, or can. No kegs or pitchers of beer will be served. Aladdin will determine and monitor the number of drinks served to individuals and has the right to deny service to anyone.
- F. Depending upon the nature of the event, Aladdin bartenders/servers may require proof of age from individuals requesting an alcoholic beverage. Aladdin may also decide it is necessary to use some form of visible identification process (e.g. stamps, wristbands, etc.) with individuals who are 21 years or older. Event Sponsors may be required to assist with this process and provide the necessary supplies.
- G. Event Sponsors must not take unused and/or unopened alcohol from an event. Aladdin will be responsible for the disposal of

- unused and/or unopened alcohol from an event. If Aladdin is unavailable to remove the unused or unopened alcohol at the end of an event, the Event Sponsors are responsible for collecting and retaining it until it can be retrieved by Aladdin.
- H. If alcohol is donated to Fontbonne for an event, it must be given to Aladdin. Aladdin will then serve the alcohol at no charge for the beverage. Aladdin will not serve alcohol from donated kegs or any other large containers.
- I. Alcohol advertising (e.g., "B.Y.O.B") for any on or off-campus event is not permitted.
- J. All events must have a specified beginning and end time. Serving of alcoholic beverages will cease one-half hour prior to the end of the event. Sufficient and appropriate food must be served at events that have alcohol available.
- K. Student organizations requesting to serve alcohol at an event must request approval from the Associate Vice President for Student Affairs and, if approval is given, may include additional procedures to follow.
- L. Event Sponsors are responsible for:
 - Notifying Public Safety for events where the attendance is anticipated at 100+ participants. Public Safety should be contacted a minimum of 10 business days prior to the event. Public Safety may request that a Public Safety officer or offduty police officer be hired for the duration of the event. Additional fees will apply at the expense of the Event Sponsor.
 - 2. Introducing themselves and other Event Sponsors to the bartenders/servers and Public Safety or Off-Duty Officers, if present, at the beginning of the event.
 - 3. Monitoring that individuals do not bring alcohol into an event or take alcohol away from an event.
 - 4. Creating signage stating individuals cannot bring alcohol into an event or take alcohol away from an event (Signage should be removed by the Event Sponsors once the program is over).
- M. Generally, if the event is hosted in the Dunham Student Activity Center Alumni Cafe, alcohol may only be served if the snack bar is closed.
- N. Aladdin bartenders/servers are responsible for reporting any disruptions in the serving area to Event Sponsors and Public Safety.

IV. Tobacco-Free Campus Policy

Fontbonne University is a tobacco-free campus. Smoking or other use of tobacco products or smoking related products, including the use of smokeless, e-cigarettes or other devices that simulate visual, sensory and behavioral aspects of smoking, is prohibited on all University property, including all buildings, outdoor spaces and in University-owned vehicles. Such items include, and are not limited to, cigarettes, electronic cigarettes, cigars and cigarillos, hookah smoked products, pipes and oral tobacco. Future reference to tobacco use or smoking includes the above referenced items, such as e-cigarettes. Tobacco use is permitted on the sidewalks along Big Bend and Wydown Boulevards and in personal vehicles that are parked on campus. This policy applies to the Clayton campus.

Off-site campus locations shall continue to prohibit all tobacco use within buildings and shall also comply with any local municipality or county restrictions. No smoking will be permitted within 15 feet of the entrance of any branch location.

Voluntary compliance with the tobacco -free campus policy will be emphasized. Anyone who observes that the policy is being violated is encouraged to bring it to the attention of the smoker. Individuals found smoking by Public Safety will be asked for identification and will be given a reminder notice about the University's policy. In the event that any individual is found to regularly violate the University's tobacco-free policy, for employees, the issue will be referred by Public Safety to the employee's supervisor or department head, or for students, to the Office of Student Affairs for appropriate action. Violations of this policy will be subject to the rules and sanctions contained in the University Policy Manuals and in the Code of Student Character and Conduct. In the event that a violator is unwilling to show identification upon request to a public safety officer, the Clayton Police will be called to respond to trespassing.

V. Drug Free Workplace

The unlawful use of a controlled substance in any setting is dangerous. Employees of Fontbonne University, including students in work-study positions, who unlawfully use a controlled substance in the workplace not only jeopardize their own

employment and safety, they also place other employees, our students, and guests of the University at personal risk. All employees of the University serve as role models for students. And, the unlawful use of a controlled substance in the workplace would not only violate laws, but is contrary to the spirit and mission of Fontbonne University.

Fontbonne abides by the provisions of the Higher Education Amendment of 1998 and all employees and students, including those making application for Federal Pell Grants, are required to sign a statement of compliance.

VI. Medical Marijuana

A number of states, including Missouri, have passed laws that make the use of marijuana for some medical conditions legitimate under the law of the state. However, the possession or use of marijuana remains an offense under the Controlled Substances Act, a federal law. Fontbonne University is obligated to comply with all federal laws and regulations. In order to remain in compliance, Fontbonne will not permit the possession or use of marijuana in any on-campus housing, any Fontbonne building or other property, or at educational or other activities sponsored. conducted, or authorized by Fontbonne or its student organizations, whether on or off campus. In accordance with the Drug Free Schools and Communities Act, the University annually communicates to students and employees information that includes the University Alcohol and Drug Policies, counseling and assistance programs. University and legal outcomes, health risks, and uses and effects of controlled substances.

VII. Student Drug Testing Policy

Fontbonne University promotes a safe, drug-free living and learning environment. As stated in the Student Life Policies and Code of Student Character and Conduct, Fontbonne University prohibits the use, possession, manufacture or distribution of illegal drugs or other controlled substances as well as the use or possession of drug paraphernalia.

Fontbonne University believes that drug testing based on a reasonable suspicion of drug use is appropriate to ensure the health, safety and welfare of its students and to assist students before they may harm themselves or others. Accordingly,

Fontbonne University may require a student to submit to a drug test if a student has acknowledged substantial drug use or when there is reasonable suspicion that a student is under the influence of illegal drugs or controlled substances. Reasonable suspicion is based on the student's appearance, behavior or conduct that indicates the student may be under the influence of an illegal drug or controlled substance. When an incident occurs, the Student Affairs Office should immediately be notified to review the facts and circumstances in order to determine if reasonable suspicion exists and the appropriate course of action.

Fontbonne University will engage the services of a qualified laboratory to conduct the drug test. A positive test result for unlawful drugs (or lawful drugs not used in connection with and in conformity with a physician's prescription) or an adulterated or diluted sample as reported by the testing laboratory, may result in the student not being permitted to live on campus, suspension, dismissal or other action that Fontbonne University, in its sole discretion, deems appropriate depending on the circumstances. If a student refuses to take a drug test, such refusal will be treated the same as a positive test result.

Fontbonne University recognizes that substance abuse is an illness and a health problem. Fontbonne University is willing to help students obtain assistance needed in the resolution of a substance abuse problem.

Fontbonne University will make good faith efforts to maintain the confidentiality of all drug test results. Test results may be disclosed to the student, the student's parents, or guardians, and to those who have a legitimate need to know, as determined by Fontbonne University, in its sole discretion.

VII. Legal Sanctions

Drugs

The manufacture, possession, sale, distribution, and use of illicit drugs is prohibited by city and county ordinance, state law, and federal statute. Punishments range from fines of \$50 to life imprisonment. The statutes and ordinances define the drugs deemed "illicit."

Drug Trafficking Penalties

Drug Schedule with Examples	Minimum Federal Sanction for Offense by Individual	Missouri Sanctions
Schedule I – Mescaline, LSD, Heroin, Peyote	5 – 40 years or life in prison - \$2 to \$4 million fine	5 – 30 years or life in prison
Schedule II - Methamphetamine, Cocaine, Opium, PCP	5 - 40 years or life in prison; \$2 - \$8 million fine	5 – 30 years in prison
Schedule III Drugs	10 years in prison; \$150,000 - \$500,000 fine	5 – 15 years in prison
Schedule IV Drugs – Flunitrazepam	3 – 6 years; \$200,000 - \$500,000 fine	5 – 10 years in prison
Schedule V Drugs	1 – 2 years; \$100,000 - \$200,000 fine	5 – 10 years in prison
Marijuana	5 – 40 years or life in prison; \$250,000 - \$8 million fine	Up to 7 years, up to \$5,000 fine (5 gms. or less); 5 – 15 years (more than 5 gms.)

Alcohol

Missouri's Liquor Control Law makes it illegal for a person under the age of twenty-one years to purchase or possess any intoxicating liquor. R.S.Mo. §311.325(1). Violation of this provision can subject one to a fine of up to \$1,000 and/or imprisonment for a maximum term of one (1) year. County and municipality ordinances contain similar prohibitions and sanctions.

VIII. **Health Risks**

Drugs

Physical and psychological effects of both short and long-term drug use vary with the type and amount of drug used. Marijuana use can lead to heartbeat acceleration, impairment in mental perception, memory loss, impulsive behavior, anxiety attacks, respiratory problems, infertility, and lung disease. Cocaine use can lead to high blood pressure, sweating, vomiting, irritation and inflammation of nasal tissue, loss of appetite, delusions, altered perceptions, and death from respiratory failure.

Use of hallucinogens can lead to dizziness, increase in heart rate, nausea, perceptual changes, delusions, hallucinations, and flashbacks. Use of stimulants can lead to diarrhea, heart palpitations, increased blood pressure, kidney failure, weight loss, irritability, and hallucinations. Use of depressants can lead to slurred speech, staggering gait, altered perception, slowing down of reflexes and reaction time, increased anxiety and depression, and death from lack of oxygen.

Use of drugs during pregnancy may lead to premature births and/or mental or physical handicaps in the infant. Use may also cause infant to acquire a drug dependency at birth

Alcohol

Abuse of alcohol can produce severe health risks, including death. Alcohol consumption causes a number of marked changes in behavior. Even low doses significantly impair judgment and coordination required to drive a car safely, increasing the likelihood that the driver will be involved in an accident.

Low to moderate doses of alcohol also increase the incidence of a variety of aggressive acts, including spouse and child abuse. Moderate to high doses of alcohol cause marked impairments in higher mental functions, severely altering a person's ability to learn and remember information. Very high doses cause respiratory depression and death. If combined with other depressants of the central nervous system, even lower doses of alcohol will produce the effects just described.

Repeated use of alcohol can lead to dependence. Sudden cessation of alcohol intake is likely to produce withdrawal symptoms, including severe anxiety, tremors, hallucinations, and convulsions. Alcohol withdrawal can be life threatening. Long-term consumption of large quantities of alcohol, particularly when combined with poor nutrition, can also lead to permanent damage to vital organs such as the brain and the liver.

Mothers who drink alcohol during pregnancy may give birth to infants with fetal alcohol syndrome. These infants have irreversible physical abnormalities and mental retardation. In

addition, research indicates that children of alcoholic parents are at greater risk than others of becoming alcoholics.

IX. Drug or Alcohol Counseling, Treatment or Rehabilitation

The Student Affairs Office in Medaille Hall provides the following resources for students:

- 1. literature about alcohol and other drugs
- 2. professional counseling and off-campus referrals
- 3. registration for a designation health and counseling service
- 4. educational programs for students who violate University alcohol and drug policies

The provisions of health insurance for Fontbonne employees cover, with limitations, treatment for alcohol and drug dependency.

The provisions of the Employee Assistance Program include counseling for substance abuse.

X. Disciplinary Sanctions

Different disciplinary procedures are applicable to faculty, staff, and students. Violations of the standards of conduct will be addressed on a case-by-case basis with the imposition of discipline being appropriate to the severity of the violation. For each group comprising the University community, there are certain common sanctions that may be applied. These include letters of reprimand, probation, and severance of ties with the University through expulsion or termination. Opportunity for referral to an appropriate rehabilitation or counseling program may be associated with a first offense. Referral for prosecution will usually occur only for the most serious violations.

- 1. Faculty: Faculty discipline is administered according to the process outlined in the Faculty Handbook.
- 2. Staff: The University staff is subject to disciplinary procedures that are outlined in the Employee Handbook.
- 3. Students: The alcohol and drug-related guidelines for student conduct are contained in the Student Handbook. Sanctions for students generally will follow from the severity of the infraction and can include probation, residence hall dismissal, required participation in counseling or educational programs, and expulsion. The University may notify the

parents of dependent-aged students for alcohol and drugrelated infractions.

Bicycle Policy

Bicycles are welcomed and encouraged on campus. There are bike racks south of the arcade between Ryan Hall and AB Hall, in front of Medaille Hall and along the side of the Library. All bikes should have some form of owner identification. If you bring your bike to the security building on the big lot an officer can assist you in registering your bike. Unattended bikes should be locked and secured. All bicycles must be removed at the end of the spring semester term. Any bicycles left after the end of spring term will be removed and disposed.

Bio-Terrorism Pranks

Fontbonne prohibits any type of bio-terrorism prank, including but not limited to, signs, letters, or suspicious substances imitating anthrax or other chemicals. The University will not tolerate such actions and will deal quickly and legally with anyone involved.

Bulletin Boards

Bulletin boards are located in all campus buildings. Some boards are identified for use and are used by specific departments or registered student organizations. Others are open for posting of notices.

Below are guidelines for posting notices:

- In most cases, all signs must have the stamp of approval from the Student Affairs office. Signs without this stamp will be removed. The Associate Vice President for Student Affairs or designated representative within the Student Affairs office are the only people who can approve signs to be posted. Departments and student organizations that have their own bulletin board do not need approval to hang signs on their own board.
- II. Only registered student organizations, departments, and offices may post signs on community bulletin boards.
- III. Job listings outside of the Fontbonne community are to be posted only on the Fontbonne Career Services website.
- IV. Any signs selling materials, goods, or services can be posted only on the community bulletin boards, which are located in Medaille Hall and in the DSAC Caf'. Only one copy may be posted at each location.

- V. Any individual member of the Fontbonne community who wishes to post a sign (other than on the Community Board) must have the sponsorship of a department, office, or registered student organization. For example: If Joe Student wants to post a sign about cutting down all trees in the world he would need to get sponsorship from a student organization like "Pave-the-World Organization" or a department like Student Activities. The sponsoring body must have its name on the sign.
- VI. Any non-Fontbonne organizations wishing to advertise events on campus must be sponsored by a Fontbonne student organization, office, or department. The sponsoring Fontbonne body must have its name on the sign.
- VII. All signs will be dated when approved and must be taken down by the sponsor two weeks after the date on the sign. The Associate Vice President for Student Affairs will give special consideration to longer postings on a case-by-case basis.
- VIII. Signs may not be hung on any type of glass, i.e. doors or windows. The office of residential life reserves the right to hang signs on the doors and windows of the residence halls in order to get necessary information to the students on campus. It is up to individual departments or offices to decide to post signs on their own glass doors or windows.
- IX. Lawn signs are permissible but must be approved by the director of student development.
- X. If student organizations fail to follow this posting policy, they will lose their rights to hang signs.
- XI. No sign will be approved that advertises anything that violates the campus alcohol policy. No poster will be approved that advertises the use, sales, or consumption of alcohol at the designated event.

The fact that a flyer/notice is posted on a campus bulletin board does not mean that the University endorses the message.

Internal postings may be hung in the following locations:

Ryan Hall: Student dining hall, back entrance to right of wood walls (this is Student Organization space only); front main doors entering or exiting the dining hall; stairwells, first floor stairwells next to door; arcade entrance to building right wall.

East/AB Buildings: Arcade entrance to the right on wall; horseshoe entrance to the right on wall; bulletin boards by stairwells. Library: Ask someone at desk to post.

St. Joseph's Hall: Bulletin board next to elevator; first floor fire doors. Medaille Hall: Second floor doors; bulletin boards, walls to right of main entrance.

Any signs displayed in unapproved areas will be removed.

Calendar Listings

Student events and activities can be found online. All events listed on this calendar will be given priority over requested events.

Campus Governance and Organization

Faculty, administrators, and academic administrative staff participate in the academic governance of Fontbonne University through the Faculty General Assembly (FGA). Students participate through standing and special committees. Ad hoc committees and task forces are established to meet temporary needs and are automatically dissolved when their special work is completed.

Ordinarily one or two students are appointed to the following standing committees at the beginning of the fall semester:

Undergraduate Curriculum Committee

Responsible for monitoring the quality of the curriculum, including the departmental strategic planning process and general education review process, and for recommending to the FGA curriculum changes, such as the addition or elimination of courses, minors, concentrations, certificates, and majors.

Undergraduate Academic Committee

Responsible for developing, and when appropriate, implementing undergraduate academic policies and procedures pertaining to undergraduate retention, probation, dismissal, Latin (academic) Honors, the University Major, and other issues related to undergraduate academic standards, regulations, or requirements.

Academic Appeals Committee

The Academic Appeals Committee guarantees the right to a hearing for any student. The committee exists in order to assure that the rights and responsibilities of members of the university community are protected through orderly procedure. Any member of the academic community may petition the committee for student academic matters. Information

regarding the procedure for an appeal by a student is available from the Vice President for Academic Affairs.

Educator Preparation Programs Advisory Council

Responsible for coordinating the goals of teacher certification, communicating requirements to students, implementing policies related to program quality, admitting students to the teacher certification program, etc. One second-semester sophomore or one first-semester junior in a teacher certification program serves on the committee.

Campus Late Start Class Schedule

In the event of severe weather, power outage, or other scenario, that adversely affects the normal class schedule; the university may need to go on a "late start" class schedule. In the absence of any announcement, students should assume the college is operating on its normal schedule. This schedule is published in the Griffin Scratch, fall and spring course schedules, and on the Fontbonne website. Please sign up for text message alerts. To do so, go tohttps://www.fontbonne.edu/text and click the "Register" button.

Day Classes

Day classes are defined as those classes that normally begin between 7 a.m. and 4 p.m. If a late start is announced, the university will delay opening until 9:30 a.m. Classes beginning before 9:30 a.m. will be canceled for that day. Classes beginning at 9:30 a.m. or later will meet as scheduled with the rest of the day following the normal schedule. In this situation, offices and the library will open at 9:30 a.m. Dining services will remain available.

Evening Classes

Evening classes are defined as those classes that being at 4:30 p.m. or later. The decision on a late start or cancelation of evening classes will be communicated by 3 p.m.

It is the instructor's responsibility to dismiss class if weather becomes inclement during evening classes

Saturday Classes

Saturday Late Start Schedule is as follows:

- Saturday morning Classes begin 45 minutes late
- Saturday afternoon (after-noon) Classes begin at regular time

It is the instructor's responsibility to dismiss class if weather becomes inclement during Saturday classes.

Online Classes

Online courses and online session of blended courses at Fontbonne University will not be cancelled when a late start schedule is in effect or even when all campus locations are closed. Students and faculty are expected to access their courses as usual.

In cases when a weather emergency creates a network or power outage, students should refer to the network outage policies established by faculty in the course syllabus.

If students regularly use the computer or Internet resources of a location other than home/residence hall (work, library, etc.), and inclement weather makes travel to that location impossible, students should contact their instructor to discuss completing work in a timely manner. In such cases, instructors will decide an appropriate course of action.

Students working in geographical areas other than St. Louis, and who experience inclement weather not occurring in St. Louis that prohibits participation in online courses and online sessions of blended courses, should make every effort to communicate their situation to the instructor of their course.

University Communication Regarding Late Start or Campus Closure For weekday of Saturday classes, notification will be made by 6 a.m.; for evening classes, notification will be made by 3 p.m.

Information will be communicated by email, text message alert, and on the university website. The university will also provide a voice recording of late start or closure at 314-719-3500. Please do not call the switchboard for this information.

As possible, announcement of a late start or cancellation of classes may appear on these outlets (subject to media):

KTVI TV (Channel 2) KMOV TV (Channel 4) KSDK TV (Channel 5) KMOX 1120 radio

Children on Campus Policy

Children (ages sixteen or younger) are welcome to Fontbonne as visitors, although appropriate precautions and limits on visitation are necessary to protect the health and safety of all members of the community and to maintain productivity and regulatory compliance. Safety is a primary concern and the majority of our facilities are not designed for occupancy by children. The university workplace, including classrooms and laboratories, is not an appropriate place for minor children (except university registered students and children participating in officially sanctioned university activities) to be present on a frequent or continuing basis. Students and employees should not bring their children to class or to work except under the limited exceptions and guidelines listed below.

While adhering to the above policy, it is also understood that family needs and responsibilities may, in isolated and emergency situations, require the presence of a minor child in the workplace for a brief amount of time. The following guidelines will apply when children visit our campus.

- Employees must receive the approval of a supervisor to bring a child to work.
- Students must receive the approval of a faculty member to bring a child to class. Professors of students with children are asked to be reasonably flexible should there be an unforeseen occurrence that might influence class attendance.
- Children are not allowed on campus as an alternative to regular childcare or when the child is too ill to attend regular childcare or school.
- 4. All children must be in the presence of and under direct supervision of a parent, legal guardian, or other responsible adult at all times. Any employee or student whose child is considered disruptive or unsupervised will be asked to remove the child immediately.
- Children are never allowed in high-risk areas, including: laboratories, workshops, studios, mechanical rooms, power plants, garages, food preparation areas, other areas with exposed machinery or moving parts, weight room, and elevated running track.
- University employees are not permitted to supervise a child of another employee, student or visitor during the employee's normal working hours.

- 7. Children may not use the technology resources intended for use by faculty, staff or students.
- 8. Minor children (ages sixteen or younger) are only allowed in residential life areas during daylight hours and under the guidelines of this policy. Children are normally not allowed to stay overnight in the residence halls except for specific sibs weekend programming and/or with the permission of the Director of Residence Life.
- Students are not permitted to provide childcare for children in the residence halls.
- 10. Outside of public events which are open to the public, children are allowed for short periods of time on campus, including lunch in the dining hall, visitation in a residence hall, or in public areas, per the guidelines of this policy.

Communications Policy for Students

Appropriate communication with various members of the Fontbonne University community is critical in keeping all members of the campus community well informed and in allowing them the ability to respond as needed. In order to fulfill this goal in regards to students, the policy requires all students to *regularly* check their campus e-mail account, their student griffinnet portal account, the FBU website, and their personal mail. Any one of these various means of communication may be used by the University for official communication to the student. These means of communication are further defined below:

Fontbonne University has four means of official communication with students:

- Fontbonne University provides each student with an e-mail account. Students who use another account bear the responsibility of checking their university account on a regular basis or forwarding that account to their alternative email system.
- A student's FBU griffinnet portal account allows them access to their own website portal for instant information about their own interaction with the University where important notices and school information may be communicated.
- 3. A student's on-campus post office box or their own personal mail destination site. Students residing off campus should make sure the University has their current mailing address.
- 4. The University maintains a website regularly with updated information.

Any one or all four methods may be used at any time to communicate official University business and time-sensitive information. Official communications might include, but are not limited to, faculty/student communication, administration/student communication, course registration information, storm related delays or closings or other emergency announcements. Students will be expected to check all four means of communication on a regular basis and will be responsible for their timely response to the information provided.

In addition, the RAVE emergency alert system used by the University is utilized for emergency communications. Rave Alert allows multi-modal broadcast messaging through email, voice, text messaging (SMS), and other mechanisms.

Consensual Relations Policy

When two parties have consented at the onset to romantic or sexual involvement, such consent does not preclude a charge of sexual harassment for subsequent unwelcome conduct of a sexual nature. The educational mission of the University is promoted by professionalism in employee-student relationships. Professionalism is fostered by an atmosphere of mutual trust and respect. Romantic or sexual relationships between University employees and students in a hierarchical relationship may harm this atmosphere, undermine professionalism, and hinder fulfillment of the University's educational mission. Therefore, the University prohibits romantic or sexual relationships between employees and students who are in a hierarchical or reporting relationship and who are not married to each other (ie. Teacher/student, coach/team member, faculty or staff/work study student, etc).

Contracts

Contracts which students or student organizations make with outside agencies must be signed or co-signed by the Associate Vice President for Student Affairs.

Drone Policy

For purposes of this policy, the term "Drone" means:

Any unmanned aircraft or unmanned vehicle, unmanned remote control and free-flight drones, helicopters, airplanes, mechanically propelled or propellant guided balloons, and

rockets, of any size or weight, along with all of the associated support equipment, control station, data links, telemetry, communications and navigation equipment, etc., necessary to operate any of the foregoing objects.

The use of drones on or in University owed, rented or leased property or buildings by individuals for recreational purposes is strictly prohibited.

The use of drones for non-recreational purposes, including research, teaching, business operations and third-party operations is also prohibited, but, may be allowed on a case by case basis with the written consent of Fontbonne University via the President of the University or his/her designee.

Family Educational Rights and Privacy Act (FERPA)

The Family Educational Rights and Privacy Act (FERPA), also known as the Buckley Amendment, is a federal law that protects the privacy of student education records. It applies to all schools that receive funds from the United States Department of Education. Education records are records that contain information directly related to a student and that are maintained by an educational agency or institution or by a party acting for the agency or institution. Education records do not include private notes, law enforcement records, medical and counseling records, or alumni records.

In accordance with the Family rights and Privacy Act, certain information designated as "directory information" may be released without the prior consent of the student, unless the student has forbidden its disclosure in writing by completing a Request to Withhold Release of Directory Information form available in the office of the registrar. This form must be turned in to the registrar's office within two weeks of the start of the semester. It will stay in effect until the fall term of the next academic year. The university will assume that a student does not object to the release of directory information unless the student files this written notification.

A complete listing of directory information items is included in the FERPA policy, which is posted on the Fontbonne University website at:

Students should read the FERPA policy to know their rights and responsibilities as they pertain to the education records. Questions should be directed to the office of the registrar.

Please see online Policy Manual Volume II for further information on FERPA.

Financial Accounts

Accounts are due in advance each semester. Summer semester, May 15, fall semester, July 15 and spring semester, December 15. For students who register after the due date, payment is due upon registration.

Payment in full less any financial assistance must be received by the due date in order to avoid late fees. Students may not begin a new semester until all financial obligations to the University have been settled.

No final adjustment or refund is made for late entrance, for absence after entrance or for dismissal. Tuition adjustments involved in withdrawal from the University will be computed according to the published refund policies.

Fire Equipment

For reasons of community safety, any tampering with equipment designed for fire safety (fire alarms, extinguishers, smoke detectors, emergency lights, hoses, etc.) is a serious offense punishable by suspension from the University. Please report missing or damaged fire safety equipment immediately to Public Safety or Physical Plant.

Fundraising

To ensure proper use of the University's name, to minimize inconvenience to donors, and to assure proper adherence to local laws, all off-campus fund raising by students must be approved by the Vice President for Student Affairs and the Vice President for Advancement.

On-campus funds raised by students for public service cannot be used for personal gain. To protect the privacy of students, no soliciting or selling is permitted in the residence halls. These activities can be conducted only in areas designated by the Department of Residential Life.

For reasons of privacy and the public good, the University does not permit salespeople, canvassers, agents, or distributors on campus. Anyone attempting to sell anything on campus is trespassing. On occasion, the Vice President for Finance and Administration may give

written authorization to sell or solicit on campus at a given location or a given time. In this case, the seller should show authorization; request it!

Guests

Guests and visitors are expected to follow University procedures and policies. Those who refuse shall be asked to leave by University personnel. Fontbonne students are liable for the behavior of their guests.

I.D. Cards

The Library Circulation Desk, located on the first floor of the Jack C. Taylor Library, issues picture I.D.s during regular office hours.

The I.D. identifies the holder as a Fontbonne student and is issued for campus security reasons, use of facilities in the Dunham Student Activity Center, library-borrowing privileges, cashing checks, and using Griffin Bucks. A valid I.D. may be used throughout the city for discounts to selected movies, sporting events, plays, museums and cultural events. To get an I.D., students need to provide proper identification, such as a driver' license, and have proof of semester registration. There is no charge for the first I.D. If the I.D. is lost or damaged, there is a \$10 replacement fee.

Information Technology Usage

Fontbonne University is committed to the ideals of honesty and respect for both the real and intellectual property of others. Demonstrating care and dignity for each member of the community, serving the larger community and preparing competent individuals who bring an ethical and responsible presence to the world are among items listed in the Fontbonne University Mission Statement. It is the University's hope that what is listed below will serve as a minimal set of guidelines for technology usage on campus.

All users of the University computer facilities must agree to use the facilities legally and ethically and in keeping with their intended use. Computing facilities are recognized as University resources. Each computer user, therefore, is expected to act responsibly so as not to violate the rights of others. Employees and students are reminded that they must abide by the following computer policies. These policies are found in the faculty/staff manuals, in the Fontbonne University Student Handbook and in the Offices of Student Affairs and Information Technology.

Fontbonne University reserves the right to protect the integrity of its computing systems, workstations and academic lab facilities.

U.S. and Missouri State Laws

No person may use Fontbonne University's computing resources for any illegal or unauthorized act. In particular, individuals may not use computing resources to violate any state or federal laws or any regulation of Fontbonne University. These actions include, but are not limited to the following:

- Violating copyright laws and/or software agreements-When in doubt, do not copy.
- Creating, disseminating or possessing legally obscene material or other illegal documents or images.
- Using University resources to harass or threaten others.
- Violating the statutes 569.093-569.099 Cum Supp RSMO 1992.
- Tampering or damaging computer data.
- Tampering or damaging computer equipment.
- Tampering with computer users.

Anyone violating these statutes may be criminally charged with a misdemeanor or felony and may also be liable for compensatory damages and attorney's fees in a civil lawsuit. (537.525 RSMO Cum Supp 1992).

Computer Use Standards of Conduct

All users of the University's computing equipment and services are expected to observe the rights of other users and behave in an ethical manner. Examples of unacceptable behavior includes:

- Using the University network or other computer facilities for financial gain.
- Damaging hardware belonging to the University or others.
- Sending, displaying, printing, or displaying obscene messages or images, including those received through e-mail in a public setting.
- Displaying, sending or printing messages that harass an individual or group because of their race, color, religion, age, gender, gender orientation, national or ethnic origin or disability or any other protected status.
- · Accessing the private computer files of other users.

- Using an account owned by another user or allowing another user to use your account is a direct violation of both Computer and Ethical standards.
- Interfering in any way with another's use of the University's equipment or services, including any disruptive use of video or audio media in the labs.
- Deleting software, data or communications belonging to the University or others.
- Posting anonymous messages.
- Posting personal communication without the original author's consent.
- Vandalizing the data of another user.
- Knowingly introducing a computer virus or other destructive program.
- Wasting limited resources, such as unnecessary printing, making electronic mass mailings for non-collegiate business, monopolizing machines, disproportionately using CPU, memory, disk space, or network bandwidth.
- Sending personal information, without express approval, about faculty, students, or staff to third parties, including members of chat groups.
- Installing unlicensed software on University workstations.
- Removing any equipment or supplies, including paper, toner or ink from University labs or offices.
- All electronic mail sent through Fontbonne servers must contain the proper identification of Addressee and cannot be altered (Spoofing)
- Installing unlicensed software on University workstations.
- Removing any equipment or supplies, including paper, toner or ink from University labs or offices.

Disciplinary Action

Access to computing resources is a privilege and is contingent upon prudent and responsible use. Inappropriate use of computing services and facilities will not be tolerated and may result in loss of computing privileges. In addition, disciplinary and/or legal action may be pursued for violation of these codes and statutes through appropriate University procedures.

Lost and Found

All lost articles found on campus should be given to the Public Safety officer on duty. You are encouraged to put your name in your books and notebooks and have some identification on other personal articles. Call extension (314-599-2947) for assistance.

Medical Forms

All resident students are required to have an emergency medical form on file in the Student Affairs Office. Resident students and all international students must also provide medical documentation of tuberculin skin tests, and inoculations for mumps and meningitis.

Missing Student Notification Policy and Procedures

In accordance with the Higher Education Opportunity Act of 2008, 20 U.S.C. § 1092(j), Fontbonne University has implemented this policy and notification procedures to be followed when a student who resides in oncampus housing is determined to be missing for more than 24 hours. For purposes of this policy, "on-campus housing" means a residence hall or other residential housing facility for students that are located on Fontbonne University's campus or in a University-leased building that serves as a residential housing facility for students. Students who live in on-campus housing are referred to in this policy as "resident students".

Resident students will have the option to identify an emergency contact person whom Fontbonne University will notify if the Public Safety Department or local law enforcement agency determines that the student has been missing for more than 24 hours. Resident students may register the information for their emergency contact person online through the Public Safety Department website. The emergency contact information is considered confidential and may be accessed only by authorized campus officials and law enforcement officers in furtherance of a missing student investigation.

All members of the Fontbonne University Community (current faculty, staff and students) have a responsibility to immediately make a report to the Public Safety Department when a student has been missing for more than 24 hours. The Public Safety Department will notify the Department of Residential Life to determine if the student is a resident student. If so, the Public Safety Department will work with the Department of Residential Life to conduct an investigation to verify that the student has been missing for more than 24 hours and to identify any circumstances that may be related to the student's absence. If a staff member of the Public Safety Department or the Department of Residential Life is able to make contact with the resident student, the staff member will attempt to verify the student's whereabouts and safety. If the staff member is unable to make contact with the resident student, the Public Safety Department will make a determination based on the available facts and

information as to whether the student is missing. Once a determination has been made that the student has been missing for more than 24 hours and has not returned to campus, the Public Safety Department will notify the Vice President for Student Affairs who, in turn, will notify the resident student's emergency contact person.

Regardless of whether a resident student names an emergency contact person, Fontbonne University will notify the local law enforcement agency that the student is missing (unless the local law enforcement agency was the entity that made the determination that the resident student was missing).

For resident students who are under 18 years of age and not emancipated, Fontbonne University will also notify a custodial parent or guardian of the student in addition to any emergency contact person designated by the student.

Notifications made under this policy to emergency contact persons, the local law enforcement agency, and custodial parents or guardians (when applicable) shall be made no later than 24 hours after the time that the student is determined to be missing.

The Public Safety Department will notify the University Community of this policy via campus e-mail at the beginning of each term: fall, spring, and summer. In addition, the Department of Residential Life will notify resident students of this policy via resident student campus e-mail and during mandatory floor meetings held at the beginning of each term: fall, spring, and summer.

Nondiscrimination

Institutional Policy on Discrimination and Harassment *Please note the numbering in this policy refers to the relevant policy as noted in Policy Manual II.

Notice of Non-Discrimination

Fontbonne University does not discriminate on the basis of race, color, religion, age, sex, gender identity, sexual orientation, national origin, disability, genetic information, or any other characteristic protected by applicable law in employment or in the administration of its educational policies, admission policies, educational programs, scholarship and loan programs, or athletic and other programs and activities. Furthermore, Fontbonne University prohibits retaliation against anyone who either opposes unlawful discrimination, assists or participates in an

investigation of a complaint of discrimination, or exercises that person's rights under any law that forbids discrimination.

The Fontbonne University coordinator for Section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act of 1973, the Age Discrimination Act of 1975, Titles VI and VII of the Civil Rights Act of 1964 and other laws and regulations prohibiting discrimination is:

Director of Human Resources Steve Loher Fontbonne University 6800 Wydown Boulevard St. Louis, MO 63105 Phone: (314) 889- 1493

Email: sloher@fontbonne.edu

The Fontbonne University Title IX Coordinator and Deputy Coordinator for Title IX of the Education Amendments of 1972 are:

Title IX Coordinator

Heather French, Ed.D. Vice President for Student Affairs Fontbonne University 6800 Wydown Boulevard St. Louis, MO 63105 Phone (314) 889-1410

Email: hfrench@fontbonne.edu

Deputy Title IX Coordinator for Students

Janelle Julian, Ph.D.
Associate Vice President for Student Affairs
Fontbonne University
6800 Wydown Boulevard
St. Louis, MO 63105
Phone (314) 719-8057
Email: jjulian@fontbonne.edu

Deputy Title IX Coordinator of Employees
Steve Loher
Director of Human Resources
Fontbonne University
6800 Wydown Boulevard

St. Louis, MO 63105 Phone: (314) 889- 1493

Email: sloher@fontbonne.edu

Deputy Title IX Coordinator of Athletes

Danielle Doerfler Associate Athletic Director Fontbonne University 6800 Wydown Boulevard St. Louis, MO 63105 Phone (314) 889-4540

Email: ddoerfler@fontbonne.edu

Questions about this non-discrimination policy and any complaints of discrimination shall be directed to the appropriate coordinator.

Fontbonne University complies with the Family Educational Rights and Privacy Act of 1974, Public Law 93-380, as amended.

Accommodations

Religious Accommodations

Consistent with its commitment to providing equal employment opportunities to all individuals, Fontbonne University will reasonably accommodate an employee's sincerely held religious belief if the accommodation would resolve a conflict between the individual's religious belief or practices and a work requirement, unless doing so would create an undue hardship for the University. Requests for religious accommodations should be directed to the Director of Human Resources.

Fontbonne University prohibits any form of retaliation against an individual for requesting a religious accommodation in good faith.

Policy Prohibiting Harassment

Harassment based on an individual's race, color, religion, age, sex, gender identity, sexual orientation, national origin, disability, genetic information, or any other characteristic protected by applicable law is not tolerated at Fontbonne University. Harassment consists of unwelcome conduct, whether verbal, physical or visual, that is based on a person's protected status. Examples of harassing conduct may include epithets, slurs, jokes, teasing, kidding, negative stereotyping, and threatening or hostile acts that relate to an individual's protected status, and physical acts of aggression, assault, or violence, regardless of whether these acts are being, or have been, investigated as criminal offenses by a law enforcement agency.

Any written or graphic material, including any electronically transmitted or displayed material that likewise denigrates or shows hostility toward members of these protected groups is considered harassment. Fontbonne University will not tolerate harassing conduct that:

- Creates an intimidating, hostile or offensive working or academic environment.
- Affects tangible employment benefits.
- Interferes unreasonably with an individual's working or academic environment or performance.

This policy applies to complaints alleging harassment carried out by 1) University employees, 2) University students, and 3) third parties.

Subsections 2.1.2.4 to 2.1.2.7 apply to all claims of discrimination except those for sex or gender discrimination protected under Title IX of the

Education Amendments of 1972 ("Title IX"). Provisions governing the processing and complaints of sexual or gender discrimination are prescribed by the Department of Education regulations effective August 14, 2020, and are separately set forth in Subsection 2.2.1.8.

2.1.2.4 REPORTING PROCEDURES - Generally (excluding sex and gender)¹

All employees and students have the responsibility to ensure that Fontbonne University's non-discrimination and anti-harassment policies are effective. Any University employee or student who experiences, observes, hears, or otherwise witnesses unlawful discrimination or harassment based on a person's protected characteristic as described in Sections 2.1.2.1 and 2.1.2.3, or who receives a report of such unlawful discrimination or harassment of which one or both is carried out by 1) University employees, 2) University students, or 3) third parties must immediately notify the appropriate compliance coordinator ("Coordinator") identified above.

If a report of discrimination or harassment alleges involvement of the Coordinators identified above, then the report of discrimination or harassment may be made to the Vice President for Academic Affairs.

The University will thoroughly and promptly investigate all complaints and take corrective or disciplinary action when appropriate. Likewise, the University will initiate a thorough investigation and take corrective or disciplinary action as appropriate against incidents of discrimination or harassment that come to the University's attention in compliance with this process.

Fontbonne University will investigate every harassment and discrimination complaint thoroughly, promptly and impartially and the parties will be given an opportunity to present witnesses and provide evidence as provided by the process prescribed below. Fontbonne University will evaluate all relevant information and documentation relating to a complaint of discrimination or harassment. All investigations shall be conducted in a sensitive manner and, to the extent feasible, confidentiality will be honored. The investigation and all actions taken will be shared only with those who have a need to know. The investigation findings will be documented, and the complaining individual and the

_

¹ Procedures for the processing of complaints of sex or gender discrimination are set forth in Section 2.1.2.8.

alleged harasser will be kept advised of the progress of the investigation and of the University's final determination. If, after investigation, Fontbonne University determines that an employee or student has engaged in illegal discrimination or harassment, appropriate disciplinary action, up to and including discharge or dismissal, will be taken against the offending individual. Fontbonne University will take prompt steps to prevent recurrence of any harassment or discrimination and correct its discriminatory effects on the complainant and others, as appropriate. In addition, the University will take immediate steps to stop any retaliation and prevent its recurrence against the alleged victim and any person(s) associated with the alleged victim.

In the event that the complaint involves an employee of the University, a complaint of alleged discrimination or harassment may also coincide with a Grievance (see online policy manuals, Volume V, paragraph 5.8). At the discretion of the University Administration, separate investigations may be conducted, or the investigations may be merged. Where allegations of sexual misconduct, discrimination and/or harassment are brought against a student or student group, they will be handled via the policies and procedures in Subsection 2.1.2.8. The University will not wait for the conclusion or outcome of a criminal investigation or proceeding to begin an investigation required by this grievance procedure.

2.1.2.5 INVESTIGATION PROCEDURES – Generally (excluding sex and gender)

Fontbonne University will provide a prompt, equitable resolution of complaints of discrimination.

2.1.2.5.1 Level I - Informal Procedure

Informal procedures are designed to work out a mutually agreeable solution to a problem and are completely optional and voluntary. Any informal resolution activities will not delay the prompt, adequate, reliable and impartial investigation of the complaint of discrimination or harassment or interfere with the provision of immediate or interim actions, if necessary. Informal procedures are not appropriate for cases involving sexual misconduct and will therefore move immediately to a formal procedure as defined in the below paragraph 2.1.2.5.2.

At the option of the complainant only, it may be possible to resolve a harassment or discrimination complaint through a voluntary conversation between the complainant and the alleged harasser or discriminator,

which is facilitated by a University designee appointed by the Vice President for Finance and Administration. If the complainant, the accused, and the University designee feel that a resolution has been achieved through this informal procedure, then no further action need be taken. Fontbonne University recognizes that a voluntary conversation between the complainant and the alleged harasser may not be appropriate for harassment complaints. The results of any informal resolution shall be reported by the University designee in writing signed by the complainant and the accused, and submitted to the Vice President for Finance and Administration for employee situation and Vice President for Student Affairs for student situations.

2.1.2.5.2 Level II - Formal Procedure

The complainant shall submit a written and signed complaint with the Coordinator which clearly states the particulars concerning each incident of harassment or discrimination, including:

- a) the name and position of the accused
- b) the nature of discrimination or harassment
- the date(s) when the alleged harassment or discrimination occurred
- the details of the alleged conduct including any information that would support the complaint
- e) the redress that is sought

The University will conduct a prompt, thorough and unbiased investigation into the matters described in the written complaint. In the absence of a written complaint, the University will investigate any discrimination or harassment that may come to its attention through an oral report or other method. Such investigation will be considered a formal procedure.

The Coordinator shall inform the Vice President(s) in whose area the accused and accuser are employed of the complaint or in the case of students shall inform the Vice President for Student Affairs.

As noted above, the Coordinator will promptly investigate the complaint or will appoint a University designee to promptly investigate the complaint. The complainant and the accused will each be interviewed, as will witnesses identified by the complainant, accused, or other witnesses, as the University deems appropriate.

Within twenty (20) working days after the conclusions of the final investigation interview, the Coordinator (or University designee, if applicable), will prepare investigation findings and, if appropriate, determine any corrective or disciplinary action to be taken. The Coordinator will inform the appropriate Vice President or Dean of the findings of the investigation. Both the accused and the complainant will be informed in writing of the findings of the investigation by the Coordinator within three (3) working days of the preparation of findings and, if appropriate, determination of corrective or disciplinary action.

2.1.2.6 APPEAL PROCEDURES –Generally (excluding sex and gender)

Individuals requesting an appeal of the findings of an investigation of a harassment or discrimination complaint must appeal in writing to the Vice President for Academic Affairs within ten (10) working days of being informed of the findings of the investigation.

If an individual requests an appeal, the appeal must be in writing, and, if applicable, it must cite any alleged procedural or substantive error that occurred during the investigation, if applicable, and provide an account of any new information that has become available since the investigation was conducted.

Within ten (10) working days after receipt of the written appeal, the Vice President for Academic Affairs must meet with the complainant and with the alleged harasser or discriminator. The written decision of the Vice President for Academic Affairs shall be issued within five (5) working days of the latter of these two meetings and shall be final and binding. If the underlying allegations involve the Vice President for Academic Affairs, then written request for appeal shall be made to another member of the Office of the President.

2.1.2.7 RETALIATION PROHIBITED

Fontbonne University prohibits retaliation against any person who makes a complaint of discrimination or harassment, opposes discrimination or harassment, or testifies, assists, or participates in an investigation proceeding or hearing relating to such discrimination or harassment. Retaliation includes, but is not limited to, any form of intimidation, reprisal, harassment or treatment based upon retaliatory motive that is reasonably likely to deter protected activity.

2.1.2.8 Procedures FOR CLAIMS OF SEX/GENDER DISCRIMINATION

Below is the procedure for processing claims of sex and gender discrimination:

2.1.2.8.1 Sexual Harassment Defined

Sexual harassment is unwelcome conduct on the basis of sex that a reasonable person would find to be so severe, pervasive, and objectively offensive that it effectively denies a person equal access to the University's education programs or activities. Sexual harassment consists of quid pro quo harassment, hostile environment harassment, sexual assault, dating violence, domestic violence, and stalking.

Sexual harassment may be verbal, physical, visual or electronic and include but not be limited to: unwanted sexual advances; explicit sexual propositions; displaying sexually suggestive objects, pictures or materials; sending sexually suggestive text messages, pictures or other content; sexual innuendo; sexually-oriented verbal abuse; sexually suggestive comments; unwanted contact such as touching, patting, stroking, pinching, or brushing against another's body; sexually oriented kidding, teasing or practical jokes; jokes about gender specific traits; derogatory statements or sexually suggestive postings online or in any social media platform; foul or obscene gestures or language; and physical acts of aggression, assault, or violence, regardless of whether these acts are being, or have been, investigated as criminal offenses by a law enforcement agency (such as rape, sexual assault or battery, and stalking) made against a person's will or where a person is incapable of giving consent due to victim's age, intellectual disability, or use of drugs or alcohol. Sexual harassment also involves inappropriate conduct toward an individual which, although not motivated by sexual desire, would not have occurred except for that person's sex or gender.

2.1.2.8.2 Reporting Procedures

Any person who believes that he or she was the subject of harassment (the "Complainant"), may report sexual harassment to the University's designated Title IX Coordinator. Any person who believes that he or she is aware of others being subject to sexual harassment may report the facts to the Title IX Coordinator. Reports can be made in person, by mail, telephone, e-mail, or any other method approved by the University. Upon receiving actual knowledge of sexual harassment, the University

will respond promptly and impartially. The Title IX Coordinator will immediately contact the Complainant to discuss the availability of supportive measures, with or without the filing of a formal complaint, and how the Complainant can file a formal complaint against the alleged harasser ("Respondent"), if he or she so chooses.

The University will not tolerate any retaliatory actions taken by a party after reports of sexual harassment have been made. Retaliatory actions could be intimidation, threats, coercion, or discrimination against any individual for the purpose of interfering with any right or privilege secured by Title IX. Retaliatory actions include, but are not limited to, threats of civil litigation against the Complainant for defamation, or spreading rumors intended to intimidate the Complainant from filing a complaint. Disciplinary action will be taken as necessary.

2.1.2.8.3 Supportive Measures

Upon receiving actual knowledge of sexual harassment, and without the necessity of filing a formal Complaint, the University will immediately contact the Complainant to offer supportive measures at no cost. If a formal complaint is filed, supportive measures will be offered to both the Complainant and the Respondent, without cost. Such measures are not disciplinary in nature and are designed to restore or preserve equal access to education programs. Supportive measures may include, counseling, extensions of deadlines or other course-related adjustments. modifications of work or class schedules, campus escort services, mutual restrictions on contact between the parties, changes in work or housing locations, leaves of absence, increased security and monitoring of certain areas of the campus, and other similar measures. The University will keep confidential any supportive measures provided to the Complainant or Respondent, to the extent that maintaining such confidentiality would not impair the ability of the University to provide the supportive measures.

On an emergency basis, the University may remove a Respondent provided that the University first determines, through an individualized safety and risk analysis, that there is an immediate threat to the physical health or safety of any student or other individual arising from the allegations of harassment. If such order is issued, the University will promptly provide Respondent with notice of the opportunity to challenge and appeal the decision immediately after removal.

The University may also choose to place a non-student employee Respondent on administrative leave during the entire grievance process.

2.1.2.8.4 Formal Complaints

An investigation or proceeding will commence upon the filing of a formal written complaint either 1) prepared and executed by the Complainant or 2) prepared and executed by the Title IX Coordinator or Deputy Coordinator that the report of harassment is not "clearly unreasonable based on the consideration of all relevant factors." A formal complaint will only be accepted if, at the time of filing, the Complainant is participating in or is attempting to participate in the school's education programs or activities and the incident is alleged to have occurred at a location where the University exercises substantial control over the event and/or the site. The University will take measures to ensure that no conflicts of interest exist between the Title IX Coordinator, investigators, the decision-maker, or other University officials and any party participating in the grievance process.

If the University receives new allegations at any point during a grievance process, the University will send a detailed written notice to both parties informing them of the new allegations.

2.1.2.8.5 Notice of Commencement of Proceeding

On receipt of a formal complaint, a notice of commencement of proceedings shall be issued to the Complainant and Respondent. The notice of commencement shall include the following:

- a) Notice of the allegations, including sufficient details known at the time and with sufficient time to prepare a response before an initial interview. Details include the identities of the parties involved in the incident, if known, the conduct allegedly constituting sexual harassment, and the date and location of the alleged incident, if known. The investigation and hearing process should be described. Absent highly unusual circumstances, the formal complaint should be provided to the Respondent.
- b) A presumption that the Respondent is not responsible for the alleged conduct until a final determination is made at the conclusion of the grievance process.

- A request that the Complainant and the Respondent identify any witnesses to be interviewed for purposes of the investigation.
- d) A notice to the parties that they have a right to an advisor of their choice, who may be an attorney.
- A warning that any false statements are prohibited and will be subject to disciplinary action.
- f) That confidentiality is requested, but not to be applied so as to restrict the ability of either party to discuss the allegations or gather and present relevant evidence.
- g) Each party is entitled to advance notice of any interviews with sufficient time to prepare for participation in the interview.
- h) Each party has an equal opportunity to inspect and review any evidence gathered during the investigation, including inculpatory and exculpatory evidence, including evidence to be relied upon at a hearing. Each party will have at least ten days to submit a written response to the evidence which the investigator must consider before finalizing the investigation. The decision will be based on an objective view of the evidence and the University participants will have previously had Title IX training and will disclose their training to the parties.
- The investigation will result in a written investigative report that fairly summarizes the investigation. This report is to be issued at least ten days prior to any hearing.
- j) The standard of review for the hearing will be the preponderance of the evidence, meaning more likely than not.
- Notification that sanctions for a final determination may range from counseling and education to suspension and expulsion.

The grievance process will comply with the above requirements.

2.1.2.8.6 Dismissal of the Proceeding

At any point in the investigation, if the University determines that the conduct alleged in a formal complaint, if assumed true, either 1) does not constitute sexual harassment; 2) did not occur in the University's education programs or activities; or 3) did not occur against a person in the United States, then the University must dismiss the complaint. The University may dismiss the complaint at any time if 1) a Complainant

requests, in writing, to withdraw the complaint; 2) the Respondent is no longer enrolled or employed by the University; 3) specific circumstances prevent the University from gathering evidence sufficient to reach a determination.

2.1.2.8.7 Investigation

The filing of a formal complaint will initiate an investigation. This investigation will ultimately result in the production of an investigative report, and subsequently, a proposed determination of responsibility. During the investigation, the University will provide an equal opportunity for the parties to present witnesses, gather evidence, and discuss the allegations under investigation. Both parties will be provided sufficient time to prepare before an interview is conducted as well as provided advance notice of the date and time of the interview, the location, the identity of participants and the purpose of the interview. Both parties will have the opportunity to inspect and review any evidence obtained as part of the investigation that is directly related to the allegations raised in the formal complaint. Both parties will have at least ten days to submit a written response to the evidence prior to the issuance of an investigative report, and the investigator must consider anything submitted by the parties in issuing the investigative report.

Throughout the investigation, the University will evaluate all relevant information and documentation relating to a complaint of discrimination or harassment. All investigations shall be conducted in a sensitive manner and, to the extent feasible, confidentiality will be honored.

The burden of proof on gathering evidence and finding harassment is on the University. The University may not access a party's health, psychiatric or counseling records without written consent.

A party may elect to be accompanied by an advisor to interviews and meetings. The University may limit the participation of an advisor in any meetings or interviews provided the limitation is imposed on both parties.

The University will fully and impartially investigate all formal complaints until they are either dismissed or the decision-maker or parties arrive at a final resolution.

2.1.2.8.8 Hearings

The University will provide for a live hearing during the process. Written notices will be sent to the parties allowing them sufficient time to prepare for such hearings. All hearings will be live hearings with the University's decision-maker presiding over the process, and each party is entitled to be present with their advisor. If a party does not have an advisor at a hearing, the University must provide an advisor, who may be an attorney, at no cost to that party.

Each party's advisor will be entitled to ask the other party and any witnesses all relevant questions and follow-up questions. Any cross-examination at a hearing must be conducted directly, orally (allowing for appropriate accommodations), and in real time. The decision-maker will determine whether a question is relevant before a complainant, respondent, or witness answers a cross-examination or other question. If the decision-maker finds a questions irrelevant, he or she will explain any decision to exclude that question in real time. If a party or witness refuses to submit to cross examination (including failure to appear at the hearing in person or remotely), the testimony or any evidence provided by that person is to be disregarded and no inference is to be drawn from the failure to appear.

At the request of either party, the University will provide technology to allow for examinations to be done while the parties are in separate rooms. If the parties are in separate rooms, both parties must be able to see and hear the other party through the use of technology. Regardless of the form the hearing takes, a video or audio recording, or a transcript will be created and made available to both parties for inspection and review.

The decision-maker presiding over the grievance process will issue a written document containing the determination of responsibility. The decision-maker will be someone other than the Title IX Coordinator. This final written determination will be distributed to the parties simultaneously and will include the allegations potentially constituting sexual harassment, a description of the procedural steps that occurred throughout the grievance process, findings of fact supporting the determination, conclusions derived from those findings of fact, a statement of, and rationale for, the result of each allegation, and directions as to the procedures and permissible bases for either party to appeal. The Title IX Coordinator is responsible for effective implementation of any remedies.

If the University determines that an employee or student has engaged in harassment, appropriate disciplinary action, up to and including discharge or dismissal, will be taken against the offending individual. The University will take prompt steps to prevent recurrence of any harassment or discrimination and correct its discriminatory effects on the Complainant and others, as appropriate. In addition, the University will take immediate steps to stop any retaliation and prevent its recurrence against the alleged victim and any person(s) associated with the alleged victim.

2.1.2.8.9 Consolidation of Formal Complaints

Where allegations arise from the same facts or circumstances, the University may choose to consolidate formal complaints as to allegations of sexual harassment against more than one Respondent, by more than one Complainant against one or more Respondents, or by one party against the other party.

2.1.2.8.10 Informal Resolution

Upon the filing of a formal written complaint, if the parties agree, the University may attempt to informally resolve the matter, but only with the written consent of the parties and only after the initial notice to all parties has been issued. The University will provide the parties with different informal processes available to resolve the allegations. This may include mediation with the Title IX Coordinator or another person trained in Title IX acceptable to the parties. Prior to any conclusion of an informal resolution process, any party has the right to withdraw from that process and resume the formal grievance process.

An informal resolution process will not be permitted to resolve allegations that an employee sexually harassed a student.

2.1.2.8.11 Appeal Process

Upon a determination of responsibility or dismissal of the complaint, the University will promptly notify both parties of their right to appeal the decision on the following bases:

- a) Procedural irregularity that affected the outcome of the matter:
- b) New evidence that was not reasonably available at the time the determination that could affect the outcome of the matter:

c) The Title IX Coordinator, investigator(s), or decision-maker(s) had a conflict of interest or bias for or against Complainants or Respondents generally or the individual Complainant or Respondent, that affected the outcome of the matter.

Notice of the appeal will be provided to both parties and the Title IX coordinator. The President of the University or a delegate with Title IX training will be appointed to resolve the appeal but the person may not have been involved in the underlying proceedings or have a conflict of interest with any of the parties. The party filing the appeal must submit a statement of the grounds for the appeal with any supporting evidence within fifteen days of the filing of the appeal. The non-appealing party may submit a response within fifteen days. The appealing party may then respond to the filing of the non-appealing party within 10 days. The resolution of the appeal will require the issuance of a written statement to be provided concurrently to the parties.

The University may also grant an appeal on additional bases at its own discretion. If an appeal is granted on a bases not listed above, it will be granted equally to both parties.

2.1.2.8.12 Retaliation

Retaliation against a party or witness in the proceeding is proscribed. Retaliation is taking adverse action due to a person's participation in the process although the making of any false statement can be subject to discipline. Retaliatory actions could be intimidation, threats, coercion, or discriminating against any individual for the purpose of interfering with any right or privilege secured by Title IX. Retaliatory actions include, but are not limited to, threats of civil litigation against the Complainant for defamation, or spreading rumors intended to intimidate the Complainant from filing a complaint. Disciplinary action will be taken as necessary. Complaints of retaliation under this process will be addressed in the same manner as if the complaint alleged sexual harassment.

2.1.2.8.13 Reporting and Training

The University will maintain records of proceedings under this process for seven years. The Title IX Coordinator will be responsible for such record keeping.

Records of supportive measures taken in response to a report or formal complaint of sexual harassment will also be kept. In each instance, the

University will document the basis for its conclusion that its response was not deliberately indifferent, and document that it has taken measures designed to restore or preserve equal access to the University's education programs or activities. If the University does not provide a Complainant with supportive measures, then the University will document the reasons why such a response was not clearly unreasonable in light of the known circumstances.

All participants for the University will ensure that they have Title IX training before commencing to fulfill any responsibility under this process. The participants should be prepared to disclose their training if asked by a party in a proceeding.

Non-Liability of the University

Fontbonne accepts no liability for the debts of its students, nor will the University act as an agent for outside organizations in collecting student debts. The University is not responsible for off-campus injuries or losses of property.

Nursing Mothers

Students who are nursing mothers may use the nursing room in Library L11A. Keys are available at the Library front desk. If a student expects to leave a class in order to express milk, she should notify the instructor in advance. This time will be considered an excused temporary absence from class. The student will be expected to make up any missed work during this absence.

Parking Policies

The Fontbonne University parking areas are for use by students, faculty, staff, registered visitors and other individuals conducting business for or authorized by the University. Fontbonne University assumes no liability for loss or damage to any vehicle or its contents while parked or operated on University property. All parking regulations are strictly enforced 24 hours a day. It is assumed that individuals parking on campus are familiar with and agree to adhere to all parking regulations. The Fontbonne University Public Safety Department has been charged with the duty of enforcing parking regulations. Parking citations will be issued for all observed violations. During peak periods, parking on campus is difficult. If you choose to park off campus on Wydown Blvd. or other close locations, please observe the City of Clayton's parking regulations. The police enforce these regulations rigorously. The campus speed limit is 15 m.p.h.

Parking Registration

All vehicles operated and parked on Fontbonne University property are required to be registered and display either a current parking permit or a valid visitor's pass. A parking permit is not required for vehicles parked off campus. Visitors conducting business with Fontbonne University from 8 a.m. to 4:30 p.m., Monday through Friday, are required to register in the General Services Mail Center, Room 111 in Ryan Hall. After normal working hours, visitors should register in the Public Safety Building across from St. Joseph's Hall. Visitors seeing students are required to register in the Public Safety Building. A parking "GUEST" pass will be issued to each visitor during the registration process. It is your responsibility to ensure that your visitors are properly registered and aware of our parking regulations. Your guest may not use your parking permit.

Parking permits are required to be displayed on all vehicles operated and parked on campus by members of the Fontbonne community. This includes all faculty, staff, and students working, attending class, or using the facilities on campus. Food Service, and other contract employees assigned to the Fontbonne campus are also required to obtain a parking permit for their vehicle. Parking permits are sold on-line only and must be filled out properly to be issued. During orientation, team meetings, the picnic, and welcome back events, Parking Permits will be distributed. Once Classes start, you can also pick up completed parking permits in Ryan 101. Permits are sold for your personal use only. Your registered permit may not be given away, resold, or used by other people.

Misused permits will be forfeited. Citations will also be issued for the misuse of parking permits and violators will lose their campus parking privileges for 12 months. Students living in the residence halls are required to purchase a resident parking permit. This authorizes overnight parking. Residents may not have more than one registered vehicle on campus at any given time. Freshman Resident Students will only be allowed to park on the SOUTH parking lot. Freshman resident students will have a Purple Parking permit. Drop off parking for freshman residents will be near the security building in front of St Joes Hall. Commuter students on campus after 12 a.m., Sunday through Thursday or after 2 a.m. on Friday and Saturday should register for the evening with Public Safety. Your parking permit is designed to hang on the rear view mirror of your vehicle. The tag number must be facing towards the front of the vehicle. It is your responsibility to ensure the complete tag is

visible. If your tag is blocked by tinting or otherwise not clearly visible, your vehicle is subject to ticketing. Permits may be purchased by the school year or term:

	Year	Sem.
Full-time faculty and staff	\$150	\$100
Part-time faculty and staff	\$100	\$85
Commuter students:	\$150	\$90
Resident students	\$180	\$105
Summer term tags		\$40

Parking permits may not be returned for a refund and Fontbonne does not replace lost or stolen tags. If you wish to park on campus and you do not have a regular parking permit or your permit is not available, a daily parking tag may be purchased. Daily parking passes are sold in the Cashier's Office. A one day permit is \$5 and a three day permit is \$10, a seven day permit is \$15 and a monthly permit is \$40. The one and three day permit may also be purchased after hours at the Public Safety Office. Faculty, staff, students, and contract employees may not use "GUEST" hang tags. A \$50 fine will be assessed for misuse of a "GUEST" hang tag. The purpose of a parking permit is to identify vehicles that have been authorized to park on university property. The permit is used to help identify unauthorized parkers and does not guarantee the availability of a parking space.

Parking Areas

Parking lots on campus are open to all Fontbonne parkers unless restricted by signage. The parking of a vehicle is prohibited in any portion of a parking area that does not have a "lined" parking space. Improperly parked vehicles are subject to ticketing, booting, and or towing. The Horseshoe is reserved for employee parking Monday through Friday from 8 a.m. to 5 p.m. Students may park in the Horseshoe after 5 p.m. Reserved spaces are marked by signs. The visitor spaces in the Horseshoe are reserved strictly for visitors from 8 a.m. to 10 p.m., Monday through Friday.

Violations

Fines will be assessed for violating provisions of these regulations as outlined below:

Parking Without Authorized Tag:	\$50	Fire Lane:	\$25
Unauthorized Overnight Parking:	\$25	Tag Misuse:	\$50
Careless/Imprudent Operation:	\$50	Visitor's Space:	\$25
Improperly Displayed Tag:	\$25	15-Minute Zone:	\$50
Moving/Violating Traffic Cone:	\$50	No Parking Area:	\$25
Unauthorized Parking Area:	\$25	Reserved Area:	\$50
Occupying 2 Spaces:	\$25	Faculty/Staff Zone:	\$25
Handicapped Zone:	\$50	Wheel Locking Fee:	\$50

Parking fines will be reduced by \$10 if paid within 2 working days from the date of the ticket. The wheel lock fee may not be reduced. Tickets paid at the reduced rate may not be appealed. Using an altered or forged parking permit is a crime. Violators will be ticketed, lose their campus parking privileges for 12 months, and are subject to criminal prosecution. If you are a student, all assessed fines will be applied to your account. No grades or transcripts will be issued until outstanding fines are paid. Registration for the next term cannot be completed until fines are paid. Individuals not having a student account with Fontbonne must pay outstanding fines within 7 days from the date the ticket is issued. Individuals not paying assessed fines within this grace period will lose their privilege to park on campus. Vehicles owned or operated by these individuals will be placed on the wheel lock list. A charge of \$50 plus the amount of the outstanding fines must be paid before a locked vehicle is released. Employees are encouraged to apply for payroll deduction in the Cashier's Office to pay for outstanding parking fines before being placed on the wheel lock list. An individual receiving 4 or more tickets in

a 30-day period or 8 tickets within one academic term will be classified as a habitual violator. With each subsequent parking violation, vehicles owned or operated by habitual violators will be wheel locked until the assessed fine is paid. All fines should be paid at the Cashier's Office, Room 215 Ryan Hall, between 8:30 a.m. and 4:30 p.m., Monday through Friday. If you wish to pay by mail, please include your name, telephone number, and the parking ticket number with your payment. Your payment should be mailed to: Fontbonne University, Cashier's Office, 6800 Wydown Blvd., St. Louis, Missouri, 63105-3098.

Parking Appeals

Parking tickets may be appealed. Appeal forms are available from the Department of Public Safety or the Mailroom. Appeals may also be submitted online at https://www.fontbonne.edu/campus-life/publicsafety/parking-on-campus/parking-violations-and-ticket-appeals/. Appeals must be filed with the Public Safety Department within 7 working days from the date of the ticket you are appealing. Appeals not received within this time period will not be considered. Fines will not be payroll deducted or applied to an account until the initial appeal process has been completed. Forgetting to hang your permit, not knowing the parking regulations, running late, and the lack of a parking space are not considered acceptable reasons to appeal a parking ticket. A second appeal may be made to the Parking Appeal Board if you feel your first appeal was not fairly considered. Appeals to the Board must be submitted in writing only on the Board appeal form. Second appeals must be received within 21 days from the date of the ticket that you are appealing. Forms for this appeal may be obtained from the Public Safety Director's office, Room 101-B in Ryan Hall.

Vehicle Towing

Individuals violating our parking regulations are subject to having their vehicles immobilized by the use of a wheel lock. This is done in lieu of towing vehicles from our property. However, vehicles are subject to immediate towing if they are parked or left unattended in a location that impedes traffic, blocks an unloading zone, fire lane, or otherwise creates a safety hazard. Vehicles not properly licensed, not in operating condition or that have been or appear to have been abandoned are subject to towing. If your vehicle becomes disabled, please notify the Department of Public Safety. An immobilized vehicle is subject to towing after 48 hours if it remains unclaimed or if outstanding fines remain unpaid. Vehicles are towed at the expense of the owner. Fontbonne is not responsible for damage to towed vehicles or to vehicles that have

been immobilized using a wheel lock. Contact the Department of Public Safety at extension (314) 599-2947 for information regarding towed vehicles. If you have visitors on campus to see you, please have your guests register at the Public Safety Office across from St. Joseph's Hall. Visitors will be issued a guest pass for their vehicles. Unregistered vehicles are subject to ticketing, booting, and towing. If no one is available at the Public Safety Office please call (314) 599-2947.

Permission to Use Student Photo/Video

While you are a student at Fontbonne University, we may, at times, promote your achievements to the news media, or via social media, the Fontbonne website and other communication platforms. We may also photograph you or shoot video of you for Fontbonne University use in marketing and recruiting materials, both digital and print. All photography and video projects directed by or approved by the university will be used only for promotion of the university and not by any for-profit organizations or businesses. Students who do NOT wish to be included in any university photography or video projects should voice their preference at the time of photography/videography and by registering their names with the communications and marketing office. Otherwise, it is assumed that we have your permission to use images of you in the above described manner.

Printing Policy for Students

Fontbonne University recognizes the need to address issues related to the preservation of natural resources and the ability to control costs associated with printing. In order to work towards these objectives, the university will be implementing limits on the amount of free printing that can be done. The university will continue to provide a base level of prepaid printing to all students but after the allotment has been used, students cannot print until they purchase additional printing allocations for their account. To manage this process; the university employs a print management software on all public access computers. When you print, there will be a display of how much in printing charges will be deducted from your account.

The details of the print management software are as follows:

How much of a free paper allocation will I receive per semester?

 Students with 1-11 credits: 34 pages per credit (at a value of \$0.06 per page; for a total of \$2.04 per credit)

- Students with 12 credits and greater: 400 pages (at a value of \$0.06 per page for a total of \$24.00)
- Unused paper allocations will carry over within the same academic year on an
- August 1 to July 31 basis. Unused allocations, including purchased amounts, will be cleared and zeroed out on July 31 of each year.
- There are no adjustments based on your major; class level; or the types of courses you are taking

How much will it cost each time I print?

- (\$0.06 per page) for black and white laser printing.
- (\$0.24 per page) for color laser printing on 8.5 in X 11 in. paper (Library Info Commons only).
- If printing from a duplex printer, back-to-back printing (which
 uses less paper) will be \$0.02 less per two-pages. So rather than
 \$0.12 for two separate black and white copies; it would cost
 \$0.10.

What if I run out of page units when I need to print?

The print management software will not allow you to print a partial job if you do not have enough remaining funds to complete the job. Each time you attempt to print; the system will indicate how many pages you will use and how much it will cost you. You should always be able to know your available balance by clicking on the desktop icon "Printing Account Balance".

How do I buy more page units?

Additional page units may be purchased securely in amounts of \$3.00 or more using a credit or debit card through the Paper Cut software icon on the computer desktop and are available for immediate use on any of the networked lab computers across campus.

How do I obtain credit for pages with poor printing quality?

You may obtain a credit for up to ten pages per occurrence for printed pages with poor print quality. You are responsible for watching the printing process and mitigating any losses due to poor printing; so poor printing in increments larger than 10 paper units will not be reimbursed. When you are seeking to obtain credit for poor quality printing, you are required to bring along the specific pages that did not print properly to the IT office in Ryan 322 during regular business hours.

What if I change the number of credits I am registered for?

The number of free pages you are allocated will be determined based on the credit load you are registered for at the beginning of the semester (or each sub-session). If you change your credit load at a later point in time, there are no changes to your paper allocation.

How do I report problems or ask questions about the print management software that are not addressed in this document? Please contact the IT Help Desk at 719-8095 or submit a support ticket at <a href="https://document.ncb/https://document.

Records

Information given on official University forms must be correct and complete. Providing false or misleading information may result in disciplinary action or cancellation of registration.

Anyone who removes, alters, destroys or reveals the contents of records or files of a student, faculty or administrative member of Fontbonne University without authorization may be subject to prosecution under civil law and dismissal from the University.

Changes in a student's name or address must be recorded in the registrar's office. Failure to receive information from the University will not be an acceptable excuse if a student has failed to notify the registrar of such changes.

Service Animal Policy and Procedures Rationale

Fontbonne University (the University) complies with Section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act of 1973 (Section 504), the Americans with Disabilities Act of 1990 (ADA) and Americans with Disabilities Act Amendments Act of 2008 (ADAAA), and other applicable state and local laws. Section 504, the ADA, and the ADAAA requires Fontbonne to make reasonable modifications to its policies, practices, or procedures to permit the use of a service animal by a student, faculty, staff, or visitor with a disability.

Definitions

The ADA defines a Service Animal as "any dog that is individually trained to do work or perform tasks for the benefit of an individual with a disability including a physical, sensory, psychiatric, intellectual, or other mental disability." Importantly, other species of animals, whether wild or domestic, trained or untrained, are not Service Animals for the purposes

of ADA. However, under certain conditions, Fontbonne will make reasonable modifications for a miniature horse that has been individually trained to do work or perform tasks for the benefit of the individual with a disability.

When assessing whether a dog is a Service Animal individually trained to do work or perform tasks for the benefit of an individual with a disability, the dog must be trained to do work or perform tasks that are directly related to the individual's disability. Examples of work or tasks include, but are not limited to, the following:

- assisting individuals who are blind or have low vision with navigation and other tasks;
- alerting individuals who are deaf or hard of hearing to the presence of people or sounds;
- reminding an individual with depression to take his or her medication;
- pulling a wheelchair;
- detecting the onset of a seizure and then helping the individual to remain safe during a seizure;
- alerting an individual to the presence of allergens;
- alerting an individual with diabetes when his or her blood sugar reaches high or low levels;
- retrieving items such as medicine or the telephone;
- providing physical support and assistance with balance and stability to individuals with mobility disabilities
- assisting persons with psychiatric and neurological disabilities by preventing or interrupting impulsive or destructive behaviors.

Emotional support, therapy, comfort, and companion animals are not considered Service Animals because they have not been trained to perform a specific job or task.

DETAILED POLICY STATMENT

Verification of Service Animals

Fontbonne will not ask about the nature or extent of an individual's disability. However, when it is not readily apparent that the dog identified by the individual with a disability is a Service Animal, the Kinkel Center may ask the individual (1) whether the dog is required because of a disability and (2) what work or task the dog has been trained to perform. Students, faculty, staff, and visitors with a disability are not required to register a Service Animal with the Kinkel Center as a precondition to the University allowing the Service Animal on campus or allowing the Service Animal to attend a University program or activity.

Care and Supervision of Service Animals

The handler is responsible for the care and supervision of a Service Animal. The handler may be the individual with a disability or a third party who accompanies the individual with a disability. The Service Animal must be under the control of the handler at all times and must have a harness, leash, or other tether. If the use of a harness, leash, or other tether would interfere with the performance of the work or tasks performed by the Service Animal or is impractical because of an individual's disability, a harness, leash, or other tether may not be required. However, in that case, the individual must be able to control the Service Animal by other effective means, such as voice controls or signals.

A Service Animal is generally permitted to accompany the individual with a disability to Fontbonne facilities where members of the public, students, staff, and faculty are allowed to go. However, Fontbonne may ask the handler to remove a Service Animal from any of its facilities if the Service Animal is out of control and the handler does not take effective action to control it. For example, a Service Animal should not be allowed to bark repeatedly in a lecture hall, theater, library or other quiet place. However, if the dog barks just once, or barks because someone has provoked it, this would not mean that the dog is out of control. The University may also ask the handler to remove a Service Animal from any of its facilities if the Service Animal is not housebroken, or if the use or presence of the Service Animal poses a direct threat to the health or safety of others, or if the Service Animal has a history of such behavior.

Fontbonne may impose legitimate safety requirements on the use or presence of a Service Animal that are necessary for safe operation of its facilities. There are some facilities that are not safe for use or presence of Service Animals and from which Fontbonne may exclude Service Animals on a case-by-case basis based on actual risks.

The individual with a disability must abide by current city, county, and state ordinances/laws/regulations pertaining to licensing, vaccination, and other requirements for animals. It is the individual's responsibility to know and understand these ordinances, laws, and regulations. The handler is responsible for cleaning up after and properly disposing of the animal's feces in a safe and sanitary manner.

Requesting a Reasonable Accommodation

Students, faculty, staff, or visitors wishing to use a Service Animal on campus should contact the Kinkel Center for Student Success, Undergraduate Academic Advising and Engagement at 314-889-4682. The Kinkel Center will consult and collaborate with Human Resources for cases involving faculty, staff, or visitors.

Sexual Misconduct (including sexual assault, relationship violence, domestic violence, sexual harassment, stalking and retaliation)

Introduction

Fontbonne University is committed to promoting an environment that supports its educational mission and preserves the safety and dignity of its members. All members of the University share responsibility for fostering this environment by adhering to standards of conduct. Sexual misconduct, including sexual assault, dating violence, domestic violence, and stalking, is a serious violation of these standards. Sexual misconduct is also a form of sexual harassment as prohibited by Title IX of the Education Amendments of 1972 and the University's Policy on Discrimination and Harassment as found in the Student Handbook. The University will, as with any form of sexual harassment, take appropriate steps to prevent the recurrence of any sexual misconduct, and to correct its discriminatory effects on the complainant and others. The University will not tolerate any form of sexual misconduct or relationship violence as covered in this policy.

This Sexual Misconduct Policy is directed toward the following goals:

 To provide prompt, compassionate support for survivors or anyone adversely affected by sexual misconduct

- To foster a climate on campus in which reports of sexual misconduct are encouraged and supported
- 3. To educate members of the campus community to recognize and report sexual misconduct
- 4. To provide a framework in which the needs and decisions of all parties concerned are central in determining further administrative response and assistance and where reports of sexual misconduct are promptly, thoroughly, and fairly investigated.
- 5. To protect the rights of the reporting party, the accused party, and other parties involved in or affected by the situation.

Retaliation against a party or witness in the proceeding is proscribed. Retaliation is taking adverse action due to a person's participation in the process although the making of any false statement can be subject to discipline. Retaliatory actions could be intimidation, threats, coercion, or discriminating against any individual for the purpose of interfering with any right or privilege secured by Title IX. Retaliatory actions include, but are not limited to, threats of civil litigation against the Complainant for defamation, or spreading rumors intended to intimidate the Complainant from filing a complaint. Disciplinary action will be taken as necessary. Complaints of retaliation under this process will be addressed in the same manner as if the complaint alleged sexual harassment.

Scope of the Policy

This policy applies to all behavior in which the accused party is a student, faculty, staff, or non-university affiliated party. Trained University staff will conduct the investigation and resolution per the procedures contained within the Institutional Policy section2.1.2.8. University Procedures for Claims of Sex / Gender Discrimination. In the event that the accused party is a third party or other non-university affiliated party, Fontbonne will take appropriate corrective action and determine the appropriate manner of response consistent with the goals of this policy. Law enforcement will be contacted if and when appropriate.

This policy also applies to all acts where the conduct occurs on campus, occurs in the context of university programs or employment; or occurs off campus in a space rented or leased by the University.

The requirements of this policy are without regard to the sexual orientation or preference of individuals engaging in sexual activity or sexually exploitative behavior.

All inquiries regarding the application of policies for the prevention of sexual harassment or sexual violence under Title IX should be referred to Fontbonne's Title IX Coordinator or Deputy Coordinators, as listed below:

Title IX Coordinator

Heather French, Ed.D. Vice President for Student Affairs Fontbonne University 6800 Wydown Boulevard St. Louis, MO 63105 Phone (314) 889-1410

Email: hfrench@fontbonne.edu

Deputy Title IX Coordinator for Students

Janelle Julian
Associate Vice President for Student Affairs
Fontbonne University
6800 Wydown Boulevard
St. Louis, MO 63105
Phone (314) 719-8057

Email: jjulian@fontbonne.edu

Deputy Title IX Coordinator of Employees

Steve Loher Director of Human Resources Fontbonne University 6800 Wydown Boulevard St. Louis, MO 63105 Phone: (314) 889- 1493

Email: sloher@fontbonne.edu

Deputy Title IX Coordinator of Athletes

Danielle Doerfler Associate Athletic Director Fontbonne University 6800 Wydown Boulevard St. Louis, MO 63105 Phone (314) 889-4540

Email: <u>ddoerfler@fontbonne.edu</u>

Options for Assistance

If you are a victim of sexual misconduct, consider the steps below:

- 1. **Find a safe location away from the perpetrator.** Ask a trusted friend to be with you for moral support.
- 2. If relationship violence or a sexual assault has occurred, preserve all evidence of the attack.
 - Do not bathe, wash your hands, brush your teeth, eat, or smoke.
 - o If you are still in the location at which the crime occurred, do not clean or straighten up or remove anything.
 - Write down all the details you can recall about the attack and the perpetrator.
- 3. Report the attack to law enforcement immediately. Local authorities can be reached by calling 911 in most areas throughout the U.S.
 - If you want more information, contact the National Sexual Assault Hotlines at (800) 656-HOPE or by visiting www.online.rainn.org. A counselor can help you understand the reporting process.
 - You may also report the attack to Fontbonne's <u>Department of Public Safety ("DPS")</u>. For immediate assistance, call (314) 599-2947
- Seek medical care as soon as possible. Even if you do not have any visible physical injuries, you may be at risk of acquiring a sexually transmitted disease (women may also be at risk for pregnancy).
 - To find a local hospital or healthcare facility that is equipped to collect forensic evidence, contact the National Sexual Assault Hotline (800.656.HOPE). The hotline will connect you to your local crisis center, which can provide information on the nearest medical facility, and in some instances, may send an advocate to accompany you through the evidence collection process.
 - Ask the health care professional to conduct a Sexual Assault Forensic Exam (SAFE).
 - If you suspect you have been drugged, request that a urine sample be collected to preserve evidence.

Speak to a confidential, licensed counselor in the Fontbonne Counseling and Wellness Department.

- The only University resource that affords complete confidentiality is speaking with a licensed counselor in the Counseling and Wellness Department. Below is the contact information for the director of this department:
 - Director of Counseling & Wellness, (314) 889-1434
- 6. Report the incident to one of Fontbonne University's Reporting Contacts, which include:
 - o Any Fontbonne University Public Safety Officer.
 - Fontbonne Title IX Coordinator or Deputy Coordinator
- 7. Know that what happened is not your fault.
- 8. **Recognize that healing from an attack takes time.** Give yourself the time you need and know that it is never too late to get help.
- Consider the interim measures and offers of accommodation that the university will provide as discussed in the "Supportive Measures" section of the Sexual Misconduct Policy.

Supportive Measures

Upon receiving actual knowledge of sexual harassment, and without the necessity of filing a formal Complaint, the University will immediately contact the Complainant to offer supportive measures at no cost. If a formal complaint is filed, supportive measures will be offered to both the Complainant and the Respondent, without cost. Such measures are not disciplinary in nature and are designed to restore or preserve equal access to education programs. Supportive measures may include, counseling, extensions of deadlines or other course-related adjustments, modifications of work or class schedules, campus escort services, mutual restrictions on contact between the parties, changes in work or housing locations, leaves of absence, increased security and monitoring of certain areas of the campus, and other similar measures. The University will keep confidential any supportive measures provided to the Complainant or Respondent, to the extent that maintaining such confidentiality would not impair the ability of the University to provide the supportive measures.

On an emergency basis, the University may remove a Respondent provided that the University first determines, through an individualized safety and risk analysis, that there is an immediate threat to the physical health or safety of any student or other individual arising from the allegations of harassment. If such order is issued, the University will promptly provide Respondent with notice of the opportunity to challenge and appeal the decision immediately after removal.

The University may also choose to place a non-student employee Respondent on administrative leave during the entire grievance process.

Procedures for Claim of Sex / Gender Discrimination (hyper link)

Definitions

Consent

Consent is a clear and freely given agreement for sexual contact, made through mutually understandable words or actions that indicate a willingness to participate in mutually agreed upon sexual activity.

- Consent is an ongoing process consent to kissing does not necessarily mean consent to other sexual activity.
- Consent may be withdrawn at any time. Once an individual has communicated withdrawal of consent, all sexual activity must end.
- Also, consent to sexual activity on one occasion does not necessarily mean continual consent – everyone involved must give and receive consent to sexual activity every time, even when involved in a long-term relationship or marriage.
- Saying nothing is not the same thing as consent, and nonresistance is not the same thing as consent.
- In order for consent to exist, everyone involved must be fully conscious, aware of the situation and free of any coercion.
- Consent cannot be given by someone who is incapacitated. This
 includes individuals who are impaired by alcohol or drugs to the
 extent that it results in incapacitation.
- In general, the age of consent in Missouri for sexual intercourse is 17 years old. This is the age at which a person can consent to have sex with another person who is also that age or older.

Coercion

Coercion is any kind of pressure or persuasion used to influence a person's decision to engage in sexual activity. Coercion can be physical, verbal, or emotional.

 Physical coercion is the most recognizable kind of pressure and includes actions such as holding someone down or continued

- kissing or sexual activity even when being told "no" or being pushed away.
- Verbal coercion includes behaviors like threats of physical violence, blackmailing, lying, name-calling, or asking repeatedly for sexual involvement even after being told "no."
- Emotional coercion is the most subtle type of pressure and includes actions like making someone feel obligated or guilty for not wanting to engage in sexual activity using peer pressure, threatening to break up, etc.

Dating Violence or Relationship Violence

Assault committed by a person who is or has been in a social relationship of a romantic or intimate nature with the victim

Domestic Violence

Violent acts committed by a current or former spouse of the victim, by a person with whom the victim shares a child in common, by a person who is cohabiting with or has cohabited with the victim as a spouse, by a person similarly situated to a spouse of the victim under the domestic or family violence laws of the jurisdiction, or by any other person against an adult or youth victim who is protected from that person's acts under the domestic or family violence laws of the jurisdiction.

Sexual Assault

Sexual assault is any sexual contact, including but not limited to intercourse (rape) that occurs without consent and/or through intimidation, force or coercion. Sexual assault is not about sex or an assailant's sexual desires. It's about exerting power and control over another person. This means that regardless of how someone dresses or acts, or where, or how, they choose to spend their time, a person who is sexually assaulted is never to blame for the assault. The only person responsible for the assault is the assailant.

- Sexual assault can happen to both men and women, and both men and women can be sexual assailants. It also can happen between people of the same sex.
- Sexual assault can occur between strangers or people who know each other, even those who are in a long-term relationship or married.

Sexual Violence

Sexual violence is a non-consensual conduct of a sexual nature. Anyone can be a victim or a perpetrator. Sexual violence can be committed by strangers or a person familiar to you, including an intimate partner.

Stalking

Engaging in a course of conduct directed at a specific person that would cause a reasonable person to:

- fear for his or her safety, or the safety of others; or
- suffer substantial emotional distress

Reporting

The University encourages all University members to promptly report all incidents of sexual misconduct as soon as possible in order to maximize the University's ability to respond promptly and effectively. The University does not, however, limit the time frame for reporting. Different employees on campus have different abilities to maintain a victim's confidentiality. The only University resource that affords complete confidentiality is speaking with a licensed counselor in the Counseling and Wellness Department. Below is the contact information for the director of this department:

Director of Counseling & Wellness, (314) 889-1434

While a student may report an incident to a person of his or her choice, the University has designated the following Reporting Contacts to receive reports of sexual assault or relationship violence. All other University employees, if made aware of an incident of sexual misconduct, are required to report the information to a Reporting Contact designated by the University. These Reporting Contacts are individuals at the University who have been designated to receive a report of sexual assault or relationship violence. The designated Reporting Contacts are:

- 1. Any Fontbonne University Public Safety Officer
- 2. Title IX Coordinator or Deputy Coordinator

A reporting party may choose to make a report to the University and may choose to make a report to law enforcement. The reporting party may pursue either or both of these options at the same time.

Confidentiality and Requests for Anonymity

The University will treat information that it receives in a manner that respects both the reporting party and the accused party. Recognizing that sexual assault can include criminal acts that violate the security of the entire campus community, there may be instances where the

University has a responsibility to investigate or disclose information regarding the circumstances related to a specific incident. Campus and reporting party safety considerations will be balanced with the privacy interests of all involved, as well as the applicable legal requirements, when making decisions regarding such investigations and disclosures. The University's ability to act to protect the interests of the reporting party and other students is limited by the information provided to it. The University's ability to respond to a report of sexual assault may be limited if the reporting party insists that his or her name, or other identifiable information, not be disclosed. *(Reports that are made anonymously or by third parties may not initiate the formal complaint system.) The University will evaluate a request for anonymity in the context of its responsibility to provide a safe and non-discriminatory environment for the campus community. Additionally, while the reporting party is under no obligation to reveal the identity of the accused party, the reporting party will be encouraged to do so in the interest of protecting all members of the University community and preventing future incidents of sexual assault.

Amnesty for Individuals Reporting Violations of this Policy
The University strongly encourages students to report incidents that may violate this policy. Therefore, an individual student who in good faith reports alleged incidents of sexual misconduct, participates as a witness in sexual misconduct investigations, or seeks medical assistance for himself, herself, or another will not be subject to disciplinary sanctions by the University for their own personal consumption or possession of alcohol or drugs at or near the time of the reported incident, provided that such violations did not and do not place the health or safety of any other person at risk. The University may, however, initiate an education discussion or pursue other educational remedies regarding the use of alcohol or other drugs.

Anonymous Reporting

If you would like to make an anonymous report to the Department of Public Safety of an incident related to sexual assault, please see the Anonymous Report Form which is available via the Fontbonne website under Public Safety. *(Reports that are made anonymously or by third parties may not initiate the formal complaint system.)

Campus Resources Counseling

To schedule an appointment to see the counselor: Call the Student Affairs Office at (314) 889-1411

Visit: Student Affairs Office

Location: Medaille Hall First Floor Hours: 8:30am – 4:30pm (Mon-Fri)

For after-hours support, please contact the Department of Public Safety (information below), who will contact a Fontbonne counselor for immediate assistance.

Public Safety

Resources regarding campus safety may be found by visiting the <u>Department of Public Safety (DPS) online</u>. For immediate assistance, call (314) 889-4596.

Student Affairs

Further information regarding student services and resources may be found by contacting the Department of Student Affairs as well: Heather French

Vice President of Student Affaairs Email: hfrench@Fontbonne.edu

Call: (314) 889-1410

Location: Ryan Hall, Room 306 Hours: 8:30am – 4:30pm (Mon-Fri)

Residential Life

Students may always approach situations of concern with a Resident Assistant (RA); however, both the Residence Hall Director (RHD) and Director of Residential Life are also available for appointment.

Residence Hall Director: (314) 719-3603
Director of Residential Life: (314) 889-1429

Off-Campus Resources

- <u>St. Mary's Hospital</u>: call (314) 768-8000
 - Sexual assault nurse examiner will be available.
- YWCA St. Louis Regional Sexual Assault Center: call (314) 726-6665
 - Rape Hotline: call (314) 531-7273
 - A 24-hour hotline providing support on the phone or in person, information, resource, and survivor support services.
- Alternative to Living in Violent Environments (ALIVE): call (314) 993-2777

- Crime Victim Advocacy Center of St. Louis: call (314) 652-3623
- <u>Legal Advocates for Abused Women (LAAW)</u>: call (314) 664-6699 or 1-800-527-1460. https://www.supportvictims.org/legal-advocates-for-abused-women</u>
- <u>Safe Connections</u>: call (314) 531-2003
 - A 24-hour crisis hotline available to assess safety needs and provide emotional support. Interpreters in over 140 languages are available. Counseling and support services are also available.
- St. Louis County Local Domestic Violence Resources
- St. Louis Domestic and Family Violence Council Resources For Domestic Violence Victims
- UMSL Center for Trauma Recovery: call (314) 516-6737
- United Way Information and Referral Service: call 2-1-1 or 1-800-427-4626
- Victim Service Division, St. Louis County: call (314) 615-4872
- Women's Safe House: call (314) 772-4535

Prevention and Education

- Below is a sampling of educational programs and training opportunities Fontbonne provides to help students and staff understand how to recognize and report sexual misconduct. Contact the Office of Counseling and Wellness for further information.
- Alcohol Awareness Week (observed in October): Interactive
 Fall activity that attempts to educate participants about alcohol's
 influence on varying body types and genders, demonstrates
 perception challenge through the utilization of impairment
 goggles, and challenges social norms of the alcohol culture
 through various activity booths. (BACCHUS materials provided.)
- Consent and Respect: Online training tool used to educate Fontbonne University's campus about policies and resources regarding sexual misconduct.
- (Bystander Intervention): Bystander-intervention-based training process that emphasizes the community response aspect in order to reduce violence on campus.
- Intimate Partner Awareness Month (November): Students will learn about what it means to have a healthy relationship, consent and healthy sexual relationships, and more. College is all about new experiences; the start of a new life, new friends, new freedom, and new relationship experiences. Aspects of

unhealthy relationships and consent are reviewed. Throughout the month, information and resources are provided across campus.

- Safer Spring Break: Interactive Spring activity, similar to Alcohol Awareness Week activities (above), provides a general perspective in its approach to challenge social norms of the alcohol culture; however, special emphasis is given to providing safety lessons and tips for international and domestic travel during Spring Break. (BACCHUS materials provided.)
- <u>Step UP!</u> (Bystander Intervention): Bystander-interventionbased training process, similar to Green Dot Training (above), that targets alcohol, bias/discrimination, mental health, and sexual assault concerns.
- Students Thinking and Acting Responsibly and Safely (STARS): The STARS (Students Thinking and Acting Responsibly and Safely) are a student-based initiative that focuses on peer relationship interactions. STARS are trained in recognizing mental health, sexual assault and alcohol issues and knowing how to connect students with resources for help.

Right to Alternative Complaint Procedures

A student's complaints of discrimination on the basis of race, color, religion, age, gender, gender orientation, national or ethnic origin, or disability, including complaints of racial, sexual or other unlawful harassment, may be filed with the:

U.S. Department of Education Office for Civil Rights 8930 Ward Parkway, Suite 2037 Kansas City, Missouri 64114

Phone: (816) 268-0550; TDD: 1 (800) 437-0833

Email: <u>ocr.kansascity@ed.gov</u>.

Victims' Bill of Rights

The Federal Campus Sexual Assault Victims' Bill of Rights:

- Survivors shall be notified of their options to notify law enforcement.
- Accuser and accused must have the same opportunity to have others present.
- Both parties shall be informed of the outcome of any disciplinary proceeding.
- Survivors shall be notified of counseling services.

 Survivors shall be notified of options for changing academic and living situations.

The Campus Sexual Assault Victims' Bill of Rights was signed into law by President George Bush in July of 1992. This law requires that all colleges and universities (both public and private) participating in federal student aid programs afford sexual assault victims certain basic rights. Schools found to have violated this law can be fined up to \$35,000 or lose their eligibility to participate in federal student aid programs. Complaints about schools that have filed to comply with this law should be made to the U.S. Department of Education.

The "Campus Sexual Assault Victims' Bill of Rights" exists as a part of the campus security reporting requirements, commonly known as the <u>Jeanne Clery Act</u>.

Student Complaint Policy

Fontbonne University is dedicated to providing an excellent educational experience for all students. The university recognizes the importance of resolving student concerns and grievances in a timely and effective manner. In registering concerns and filing appeals, Fontbonne students must follow the policies and procedures that have been established by the university or within the unit about which the concern is being filed. Generally, these policies and procedures require that students begin by discussing the matter with the staff, faculty, or department in which the issue originated. Notable exceptions include complaints alleging discrimination or harassment

If a student believes that a policy or procedure has been incorrectly or unfairly applied in his/her particular case, or a complaint does not fall within a specific policy, and efforts to resolve the concern have not been successful, the student may file a formal complaint.

A formal complaint is defined as any nontrivial complaint, either academic or nonacademic, that is submitted formally in writing by a student to a member of the Executive Leadership Team or the Director of Human Resources either through:

- a. A written complaint
- b. An email sent from a verified student email account
- c. The Fontbonne University Complaint form

d. One of the mechanisms defined for Title VI, Title VII, Age Discrimination, Section 504 complaints, or any other complaint covered by Fontbonne's Notice of Non-Discrimination.

Not every written communication from a student is considered a complaint. For example, the following would not be considered a complaint: requests for exception to university policies, written letters expressing a general dislike of a university policy, and complaints submitted to a person other than a member of the Executive Leadership Team or Director of Human Resources.

Upon receipt of a formal complaint, the office or person that receives the complaint will acknowledge the complaint. Formal complaints about a faculty or staff member in an academic department or regarding a course or academic program will be directed to Academic Affairs. Other formal complaints will be directed to the Vice President responsible for the department or individual against which the complaint is made. Formal complaints about a Vice President will be directed to the Office of the President. Each person or office who receives a complaint will maintain a record of when the complaint was received, any actions taken, and the final resolution. Students should receive an official response to complaints within 30 days. The receiving office will send notice of the final resolution to the Office of Academic Affairs, which maintains a record of all formal complaints. The Executive Leadership Team will semiannually review formal complaints to improve university processes.

Nothing in this policy shall be construed to be construed to modify any procedures for handling complaints covered by Title VI, Title VII, Age Discrimination, Section 504 complaints, or any other complaint covered by Fontbonne's Notice of Non-Discrimination.

Missouri Department of Higher Education & Workforce Development (MDHEWD) serves as the clearinghouse for complaints concerning colleges and universities authorized to operate in the State of Missouri, acting on those within its purview, and forwarding those that are not to other entities for their appropriate action. Per MDHEWD policy, exhaustion of all informal and formal institutional processes, including both campus processes and any applicable system processes, is a prerequisite to filing any formal complaint with the Department. The complete MDHEWD complaint policy may be found

https://dhewd.mo.gov/policies/documents/POLICYONCOMPLAINTRES OLUTION-reviseddraft.pdf

The Missouri Attorney General's Office website may be found at http://ago.mo.gov.

Theft

Fontbonne is not responsible for replacement, reimbursement, or investigation of lost or stolen personal property. Missing items should be reported to Public Safety and/or Student Affairs.

Transportation

Any Fontbonne students intending to drive Fontbonne employees and/or students or prospective students on a planned University-sponsored activity in a University rented vehicle must be approved by Fontbonne University as an authorized driver in accordance with section two of this document and must adhere to the guidelines stated in this document. Students are not permitted to drive University-owned vehicles. Final permission for an authorized student driver to drive is at the discretion of the activity sponsor. Planned University-sponsored activities include, but are not limited to, class field trips, athletic events, service projects and trips, and prospective student visits.

Fontbonne students intending to drive prospective students on a planned University-sponsored activity in a privately owned vehicle must be approved by Fontbonne University as an authorized driver in accordance with section two of this document and must adhere to the guidelines stated in this document. Final permission for an authorized student to drive is at the discretion of the activity sponsor.

Any individual who chooses to travel as a driver or as a passenger in University rented vehicles or privately-owned vehicles to attend or take part in any University-sponsored activity assumes all risks and responsibilities of such travel. The University's insurance provides collision and liability coverage on rental vehicles when the vehicles are rented in the University's name and are used for University-sponsored events. Privately-owned vehicles that are used for University-sponsored events are not covered by the University's insurance.

For the complete Transportation policies and procedures, reference online Policy Manual II: http://www.fontbonne.edu/upload/4c49b4e62bc37.pdf.

Vandalism

Fontbonne University holds students responsible for any actions that may cause damage to University property. The University is not responsible for personal property damage caused by vandals. Students should take precautions to secure their belongings.

Weaponry

Possession or use of explosives, firearms or weapons is prohibited on property owned, operated or leased by Fontbonne University. This includes the carrying of concealed weapons and the storage of weapons in vehicles.

Residential Life Guidelines and Policies

Introduction

Welcome (or welcome back) to your residence hall at Fontbonne University. We are glad you have chosen to be a part of our community. Living in the residence halls is an experience unlike any other. The residential life guideline and policies have been prepared by the Department of Residential Life to give you information about policies governing the buildings, services found within the facilities and the expectations for your behavior which can bring about meaningful coexistence with the rest of the community. The halls are more than buildings — each is a community of people living together and sharing experiences. Interacting with other people in the halls will give you opportunities to learn and grow.

All students are expected to abide by the policies and procedures listed in the Griffin Scratch Student Handbook. The following policies, however, apply in a particular way to students who reside on campus and their guests. These policies are supplemental to the Griffin Scratch policies and will be enforced and implemented under that same discipline system as contained in the Griffin Scratch Student Handbook.

Residential Life Mission Statement

The Fontbonne University residential life program is dedicated to the growth of the whole person. Through this program, Fontbonne provides opportunities for leadership, dialogue in a diverse community, the fostering of values and skills important to the development of relationships and mature decision-making. The staff offers programs that enhance student life and help students create an atmosphere that fosters interdependent living and learning, open communication and respect for school policies. This program is committed to maintaining standards to ensure the quality of residential living through well-maintained and sanitary facilities, quality contract services, effective management, and support services.

Residential Life Overview

The residence hall program objectives are:

- To provide convenient housing facilities for students of Fontbonne University.
- To create and maintain an environment conducive to academic, social, physical and interpersonal growth and development.

- To ensure that our facilities are regularly maintained and serviced.
- To provide the best possible service and supervision in the halls by the careful selection and training of each staff member.

The community behavior objectives are:

- Respect the physical and emotional rights of fellow residents. Verbal assault or abuse of students or staff will not be tolerated.
- Recognize and respect the mission of the university to provide you with an education. Work with other students to achieve and maintain an environment which supports this mission.
- Exercise care and consideration when using university facilities.
- Be concerned with your own personal development and purpose for residing in the community.
- Respect others' rights, whatever their race, color, religion, age, gender, gender orientation, national or ethnic origin, disability or other status protected by law.
- Accept responsibility for your behavior and that of your guests at all times.

Access and Inspection of Rooms

The Residential Life staff respects your right to privacy and unreasonable room entry. Staff rarely must enter a room and do so only as outlined in the housing contract.

The University reserves the right to designate a representative to enter a residence hall room for purposes including, but not limited to: maintenance; health and safety inspections; to ensure personal health, safety and security of hall residents; or to enforce residence hall rules when there is reasonable cause to believe that rules are being violated. An attempt will be made to notify the resident in advance of all inspections except routine maintenance. Residents are advised that, as a routine procedure, student rooms are entered over vacation periods for maintenance, safety and health inspection(s).

The University reserves the right to remove and hold in storage any nuisance or items hazardous to the building or its occupants (i.e. firearms, chemicals, unsafe appliances, etc.).

Friends and relatives are not allowed to enter your room without being personally escorted by you, unless they have your written or verbal permission.

Alcohol Policy

Please refer to the Policies and Procedure section of this handbook for the full Alcohol and Drug Abuse Prevention Policy. Below is listed an supplemental policy statement regarding alcohol usage in the residence halls.

The Missouri law concerning liquor will be upheld at all times.

- Beer kegs are not allowed in on or off campus sponsored housing.
- 2. St. Joseph Hall aspires to be an alcohol free building. No alcohol is permitted in the building.
- 3. Students who are not of legal drinking age (21 years) are not permitted to possess or consume alcohol in the residence halls or to be under the influence of alcohol in on or off campus sponsored housing.
- 4. No alcoholic beverages may be sold or furnished to persons under the legal age of 21.
- The display of alcohol containers, empty or full, for the purpose of decoration or exhibition is prohibited in any campus sponsored housing where underage students reside.
- Those students who are of legal drinking age may bring alcoholic beverages into Medaille and Southwest Halls only in covered, non-transparent packages.
- 7. Resident students who are of legal drinking age may consume alcohol only in their rooms/apartments, with the door closed and not with underage persons present.
- 8. No alcohol, whether in open or unopened containers, is permitted in the lounges, hallways, or other public areas in on or off campus sponsored housing.
- Irresponsible use of alcohol resulting in public intoxication, disorderly conduct or vandalism may result in disciplinary action being taken.
- Intoxicated residents may be prohibited from escorting guests into on or off campus sponsored housing.
 Additionally, intoxicated visitors may not be permitted in on or off campus sponsored housing.

- 11. Should you be found in a room where the University's policy on alcohol is being violated, you will be subject to disciplinary action regardless of age.
- 12. It is an expectation that the RA, staff and public safety personnel will enforce these guidelines.
- 13. Residents 21 years old living in Southwest have the responsibility to keep alcohol containers in their bedrooms when sharing the apartment with a student under the age of 21.
- 14. Guests are expected to follow the University's alcohol policy when visiting on or off campus sponsored housing facilities
- 15. * Failure to comply with these guidelines may result in one or more of the following disciplinary actions: Education program, discretionary service, minimum monetary fine of \$75.00, loss of privilege, restitution, \$150.00 host fine, notification of parent, social probation, residential life probation, and/or residential life dismissal.

Assistance Animal Policy

Fontbonne University ("Fontbonne" or "University") recognizes the importance of "Service Animals" as defined by the Americans with Disabilities Act Amendments Act (ADAAA) and the broader category of "Assistance Animals" under the Fair Housing Act that provide physical and/or emotional support to individuals with disabilities. Fontbonne is committed to allowing individuals with disabilities the use of a Service Animal on campus to facilitate their full-participation and equal access to the University's programs and activities. Fontbonne is also committed to allowing Assistance Animals necessary to provide individuals with disabilities an equal opportunity to use and enjoy University housing. This policy explains the specific requirements applicable to an individual's use of an Assistance Animal in University housing. Fontbonne reserves the right to amend this policy as circumstances require. This policy applies solely to "Assistance Animals" which may be necessary in University housing. It does not apply to "Service Animals" as defined by the ADAAA.

Although it is the policy of Fontbonne that individuals are generally prohibited from having animals of any type in University housing, Fontbonne will consider a request by an individual with a disability for reasonable accommodation from this prohibition to allow an Assistance Animal that is necessary because of a disability and

reasonable. However, no Assistance Animal may be kept in University housing at any time prior to the individual receiving approval to do so as a reasonable accommodation pursuant to this policy.

I. Definitions

A. Assistance Animal

"Assistance Animals" are a category of animals that may work, provide assistance, or perform physical tasks, for an individual with a disability and/or provide necessary emotional support to an individual with a mental or psychiatric disability that alleviates one or more identified symptoms of an individual's disability, but which are not considered Service Animals under the ADAAA and Fontbonne's Service Animal Policy. Some Assistance Animals are professionally trained, but in other cases Assistance Animals provide the necessary support to individuals with disabilities without any formal training or certification. Dogs are commonly used as assistance animals, but any animal may serve a person with a disability as an Assistance Animal.

The question in determining if an Assistance Animal will be allowed in University housing is whether or not the Assistance Animal is necessary because of the individual's disability to afford the individual an equal opportunity to use and enjoy University housing and its presence in University housing is reasonable. However, even if the individual with a disability establishes necessity for an Assistance Animal and it is allowed in University housing, an Assistance Animal is not permitted in other areas of the University (e.g. dining facilities, libraries, academic buildings, athletic building and facilities, classrooms, labs, individual centers, etc.).

B. Owner

The "Owner" is the individual who has requested the accommodation and has received approval to bring an Assistance Animal into University housing.

C. The Kinkel Center

The Kinkel Center collaborates with individuals, faculty, and staff to ensure that individuals with disabilities have equal access to all Fontbonne programs and activities.

II. <u>Procedures for Requesting Assistance Animals in University</u> Housing

The procedure for requesting Assistance Animals follows the general procedures set forth by the Kinkel Center for requesting accommodations based on a documented disability. In order to allow for adjustments in the housing process, Fontbonne requests that students adhere to the following deadlines for requesting an assistance animal in university housing: May 1st for the summer/fall semesters (for new students/transfers), February 1st for summer/fall semester (for returning students), and November 1st for the spring semester (for new and returning students).

While applications submitted after these dates will be accepted and considered, Fontbonne cannot guarantee that it will be able to meet late applicants' accommodation needs, including any needs that develop during the semester.

III. <u>Criteria for Determining If Presence of the Assistance Animal is</u> Reasonable

A. University housing is unique in several aspects including the mandatory assignment of roommates for many individuals and the mandate that individuals must share a room or suite in certain residence halls. To ensure that the presence of Assistance Animals is not an undue administrative burden or fundamental alteration of University housing, Fontbonne reserves the right to assign an individual with an Assistance Animal to a single room without a roommate. Normally, though, the standard housing application and assignment process will be followed, except as modified per this policy.

- B. However, for all requests for Assistance Animals, the Kinkel Center shall nonetheless consult with Residential Life in making a determination on a case-by-case basis of whether the presence of an Assistance Animal is reasonable. A request for an Assistance Animal may be denied as unreasonable if the presence of the animal: (1) imposes an undue financial and/or administrative burden; (2) fundamentally alters University housing policies; and/or (3) poses a direct threat to the health and safety of others or would cause substantial property damage to the property of others, including University property.
- C. Fontbonne may consider the following factors, among others, as evidence in determining whether the presence of the animal is reasonable or in the making of housing assignments for individuals with Assistance Animals:

- The size of the animal is too large for available assigned housing space;
- 2. The animal's presence would force another individual from individual housing (e.g. serious allergies);
- 3. The animal's presence otherwise violates individuals' right to peace and quiet enjoyment;
- 4. The animal is not housebroken or is unable to live with others in a reasonable manner;
- 5. The animal's vaccinations are not up-to-date;
- 6. The animal poses or has posed in the past a direct threat to the individual or others such as aggressive behavior towards or injuring the individual or others; or
- 7. The animal causes or has caused excessive damage to housing beyond reasonable wear and tear.

Fontbonne will not limit room assignments for individuals with Assistance Animals to any particular building or buildings because the individual needs an Assistance Animal because of a disability.

IV. <u>Access to University Facilities by Assistance Animals</u> A. Assistance Animals

An Assistance Animal must be contained within the individual's privately assigned living accommodations (e.g., room, suite, apartment) except to the extent the individual is taking the animal out for natural relief. When this occurs, the Owner must take the animal directly outside without undue delay or stopping in areas in which the animal would not normally be permitted, e.g. lounges, hallways, offices, etc. When an Assistance Animal is outside the individual's private living accommodations, it must be in an animal carrier or controlled by a leash or harness. Assistance Animals are not allowed in any University facilities other than University residence halls (e.g. dormitories, suites, apartments, etc.) to which the individual is assigned.

B. Dominion and Control

Notwithstanding the restrictions set forth herein, the Assistance Animal must be properly housed and restrained or otherwise under the dominion and control of the Owner at all times. No Owner shall permit the animal to go loose or run at large. If an animal is found running at large, the animal is subject to capture and confinement and immediate removal from University housing.

V. Individual's Responsibilities for Assistance Animal

If the University grants an individual's request to live with an Assistance Animal, the individual is solely responsible for the custody and care of the Assistance Animal and must meet the following requirements:

A. General Responsibilities

- The Owner must abide by current city, county, and state ordinances, laws, and/or regulations pertaining to licensing, vaccination, and other requirements for animals. It is the individual's responsibility to know and understand these ordinances, laws, and regulations. The University has the right to require documentation of compliance with such ordinances, laws, and/or regulations, which may include a vaccination certificate. The University reserves the right to request documentation showing that the animal has been licensed and vaccinated.
- The Owner is required to clean up after and properly dispose of the animal's waste in a safe and sanitary manner and, when provided, must use animal relief areas designated by Fontbonne.
- 3. The Owner is required to ensure the animal is well cared for at all times. Any evidence of mistreatment or abuse may result in immediate removal of the Assistance Animal and/or discipline for the individual.
- 4. Fontbonne will not ask for or require an individual with a disability to pay a fee or surcharge for an approved Assistance Animal.
- 5. An individual with a disability may be charged for any damage caused by his or her Assistance Animal beyond reasonable wear and tear to the same extent that it charges other individuals for damages beyond reasonable wear and tear. The Owner's living accommodations may also be inspected for fleas, ticks or other pests if necessary as part of the University's standard or routine inspections. If fleas, ticks or other pests are detected through inspection, the residence will be treated using approved fumigation methods by a university-approved pest control service. The Owner will be billed for the expense of any pest treatment above and beyond standard pest management in the residence halls. The University shall have the right to bill the individual's account for unmet obligations under this provision.
- 6. The Owner must fully cooperate with University personnel with regard to meeting the terms of this policy and developing procedures for care of the animal (e.g., cleaning the animal, feeding/watering the animal, designating an outdoor relief area,

- disposing of feces, etc.). Fontbonne reserves the right to inspect the Owner's living space to investigate complaints or concerns regarding the Assistance Animal and to confirm the Owner's compliance with the provisions of this policy.
- 7. Assistance Animals may not be left overnight in University housing to be cared for by any individual other than the Owner. If the Owner is to be absent from his/her residence hall overnight or longer, the animal must accompany the Owner, unless prior approval is obtained from Residential Life or the Kinkel Center. The Owner is responsible for ensuring that the Assistance Animal is contained, as appropriate, when the Owner is not present during the day while attending classes or other activities. Necessary precautions should be made for facilities personnel or other Fontbonne personnel to enter the residence when the Owner is not present. The University is not liable if the Assistance Animal escapes during one of these visits.
- 8. The Owner agrees to abide by all equally applicable residential policies that are unrelated to the individual's disability such as assuring that the animal does not unduly interfere with the routine activities of the residence or cause difficulties for individuals who reside there.
- 9. The Assistance Animal is allowed in University housing only as long as it is necessary because of the Owner's disability. The Owner must notify the Kinkel Center in writing if the Assistance Animal is no longer needed or is no longer in residence. To replace an Assistance Animal, the new animal must be necessary because of the Owner's disability and the Owner must follow the procedures in this policy and the reasonable accommodation policy of the University when requesting a different animal. Permission to have an Assistance Animal in residence is only valid for a designated timeframe, per the Kinkel Center, and must, at a minimum, be renewed annually, usually prior to entering a new academic year.
- 10. Fontbonne personnel shall <u>not</u> be required to provide care or food for any Assistance Animal including, but not limited to, removing the animal during emergency evacuation for events such as a fire alarm. Emergency personnel will determine whether to remove the animal and may not be held responsible for the care, damage to, or loss of the animal.
- 11. The individual must provide written consent for the Kinkel Center to disclose information regarding the request for and presence of the Assistance Animal to those individuals who may be impacted

by the presence of the animal including, but not limited to, Residential Life personnel and potential and/or actual roommate(s)/neighbor(s) and/or other residents. Such information shall be limited to information related to the animal and shall not include information related to the individual's disability.

12. In the event other residents/staff are negatively impacted by the Assistance Animal (e.g. allergies, phobias, etc.), Residential Life and the Kinkel Center will work to coordinate a resolution with those involved. A resolution may involve one or more residents, including the Owner, being required to move from their residence to another University-owned housing facility or alternative room.

VI. Removal of Assistance Animal

The University may require the individual to remove the animal from University housing if:

- 1. the animal poses a direct threat to the health or safety of others or causes substantial property damage to the property of others;
- 2. the animal's presence results in a fundamental alteration of a University program;
- 3. the Owner does not comply with the Owner's responsibilities set forth above; or
- 4. the animal or its presence creates an unmanageable disturbance or interference with the university community.

The University will base such determinations upon the consideration of the behavior of the particular animal at issue, and not on speculation or fear about the harm or damages an animal may cause. Any removal of the animal will be done in consultation with the Director of the Kinkel Center and may be appealed to the Vice President of Student Affairs. The Vice President's decision is final.

Should the Assistance Animal be removed from the premises for any reason, the Owner is expected to fulfill his/her housing obligations for the remainder of the housing contract.

If the animal must be removed, the Owner must do so within 48 hours after being so notified unless the animal poses a direct and immediate threat to the health or safety of others, whereby it must be removed immediately.

VII. Non-retaliation Provision

Fontbonne will not retaliate against any person because that individual has requested or received a reasonable accommodation in University housing, including a request for an Assistance Animal.

Checking In

When you check into your residential living space, be sure to read the information carefully. Signing the room condition form or accepting a room key and/or moving personal belongings into your room constitutes acceptance of the "Residence Hall Application Contract" and obligates you, the resident, for the full amount of the year's room rent.

Complete the Room Condition Form accurately to protect yourself from any possible mistake in room or apartment damage charges when you move out. This form is used to assess damages to the room you have been assigned to for the academic year. Failure to complete and submit this form within the specified time shall constitute conclusive proof of acceptance by the student of the room and its fixtures and furnishings as being in good condition. The student will be held financially accountable for any differences.

Checking Out

Each student must check out of the residence hall at the specified time. To check out of your room, take the following steps:

- Remove all personal property. Unless special arrangements are made with the Department of Residential Life prior to check-out, any remaining personal property will be removed by University personnel and disposed of appropriately. A fee will be assessed.
- 2. Remove all trash and dispose of it in designated trash facilities. Failure to remove trash will result in a fee being assessed.
- Clean apartment / bedroom / bathroom if applicable in Southwest or Medaille Hall.
- Have a staff member inspect room and sign the Room Condition Form.
- Complete forwarding address online at checkout. Forwarding address is for internal campus use only. Please allow six to eight weeks after checkout to receive your deposit. We also recommend filling out a forwarding address card with your local United States Postal Service office.
- 6. Turn in room key and building access card.

Failure to complete the checkout process by the published deadline will result in the resident being assessed a late checkout fine. Neglecting to checkout of your room with residence hall staff will result in forfeiture of your housing security deposit and the imposing of late checkout fines. A resident student may use Express Check-Out but failure to follow the written acknowledgement could result in the assessment of fines for damages/cleaning keys and late checkout.

Common Area Damages

At the end of the semester, each resident student will be assessed for unclaimed vandalism that occurs on his/her floor. The repair or replacement cost of the vandalism will be divided among each floor resident. If vandalism occurs in a common lounge area, all students residing in that hall will be assessed a portion of the repair or replacement cost. To avoid having to pay this cost at the end of the semester, resident students will need to take pride in the appearance of his/her floor and develop a watchful eye. Reports of vandalism should be made promptly to the Department of Residential Life.

Decorating and Painting

Medaille and St. Joseph's Hall

You might like to decorate your room to reflect your personality. Many students hang posters and pictures of their friends and family. Use your imagination and make your room a home. In the process of decorating your room, be sure you keep in mind that any damages made to walls, ceilings, floors or furniture will be taken out of your room deposit. Rooms may not be painted by residents. Do not use nails or screws in the walls of Medaille or St. Joseph's halls. No university furniture may be moved out of your room.

Southwest Hall

In Southwest Hall, residents are NOT allowed to paint their apartment walls. Wall papering, paneling, contact paper (including adhesive shelf liners), or any other type of adhesive materials (such as wallpaper borders) are not permitted on any wall or other surface within the apartment.

If you want to hang anything on the walls, use tacks, push pins, or small nails. Do not use large nails, screws, tape or adhesives, since they cause serious damage. Residents will be charged for these repairs, including removal of adhesives from surfaces. University furniture may not be removed from the apartment.

Constructions such as panels, dividers, lofts, wall-mounted shelves, and bunks are not permitted. There should be no decorations hanging from the ceiling such as nets or paper.

Things to Remember

If you paint your room or apartment without approval you will be billed for the complete repainting of the room or apartment. The minimum repair for painting starts at \$400.

Entrance Doors to Residential Areas

The resident student agrees not to loan out his/her entrance card or to have his/her room key copied. The resident student found with illegal keys or cards may be fined one hundred dollars (\$100.00 US) and the cost of a lock change. The resident student agrees to practice responsible safety procedures. The resident student agrees not to prop exterior entrance doors open and any student caught doing so could be assessed a one hundred dollar (\$100.00 US) fine. The resident student could be assessed a one hundred dollar (\$100.00 US) fine if his or her room key and/or entrance card are loaned out.

Health and Safety Inspections

Health & Safety inspections are conducted at least once a semester. The Residential Life staff will check rooms for overall room cleanliness, electrical hazards, and safety violations. Resident students will be notified at least 48 hours in advance of the inspection. Resident students are encouraged to be present during the inspection but the Department of Residential Life will key in if the resident is not present. Fines or sanctions may be assessed if the resident student fails the semester inspection or is found in violation of the University policies.

Housekeeping

Keeping the residence halls clean and pleasant is up to each individual resident. The kitchens are there for your use. Environmental Services is not responsible for the maintenance of these facilities. If you use the kitchen, please clean up your mess.

The floors, bathrooms and lounges should also be kept uncluttered and neat. The Environmental Services staff does the general cleaning however the day-to-day care is up to the residents. It must be a joint effort by all.

Room Cleanliness

The responsibility for the cleanliness of your room is your own. A vacuum cleaner and brooms are available in the Student Affairs Office for checkout with an ID card. Pest control in each hall is directly related to the cleanliness of each resident. Never leave open food or crumbs in your room and remember to empty your trash regularly. Environmental Services has been instructed not to give personal cleaning services to residents.

Housing Application/Room Selection

For prospective residents, a room assignment is assigned based upon the date in which the housing application contract and deposit are received. A room assignment is for a space in the residence halls, reasonable consideration will be given to the prospective resident student's room, building, and roommate preference.

A returning resident student has the right to stay in his or her current housing assignment from semester to semester. If you choose to do so, you may pull in a roommate, suitemate, or an apartment mate(s). In Southwest, if you pull in an apartment mate(s), you must stay in that apartment for the entire academic year and will not be allowed to move during the year. A renewal housing application contract must be signed each new academic year.

Spring Room Selection - mid March.
Fall Room Selection - mid November.

Classification:

- A sophomore is defined as a student who has completed 30 or more credit hours.
- A junior is defined as a student who has completed 60 or more credit hours.
- A senior is defined as a student who has completed 90 or more credit hours.

Housing Contract Cancellation

When a signed housing application contract has been received for an academic school year, first time applicants' cancellations can be made before the specified deadline with no penalty. However, cancellation after June 1 for the fall semester, and after December 1 for the spring semester, will result in the forfeiture of the security deposit for Medaille, St. Joseph, and Southwest halls.

During the contracted period, the resident student can be released from the contract only for the following reasons:

- Official withdrawal from the University.
- Graduation.
- Dismissal from the residence hall or University.
- Failure to make payments to the University when due.
- If fire or other casualty makes the room uninhabitable.
- Marriage.

If, during the contracted period, the resident student vacates the on or off campus sponsored housing site without the written permission of the Director of Residential Life, he or she is liable for the full payment of the application contract. Anytime a resident student has the key to a room or has belongings in the room, he or she is also responsible for the rent of that space.

Housing Over a Break Period

Medaille and St. Joseph's halls residents are prohibited from being in the residence halls during Thanksgiving, Christmas, and Spring vacations, as designated by the University. However, in the University's sole discretion, residents may be granted an interim contract for housing during such breaks. Resident students may be asked to change rooms and be temporarily housed in another hall during such breaks. Room rent does not include these vacation periods; therefore the resident students must pay a daily rate to stay. Southwest Hall students living in the apartments have the right to stay in their apartments during the break periods. However, they must register with the Department of Residential Life.

The university reserves the right to deny a student housing during Fall break, Thanksgiving, Christmas, and Spring vacations if the student would pose a problem to the interest of order, health, discipline, or general well-being of other members of the residential community.

Housing Security Deposit

The deposit turned in to the Department of Residential Life with your on campus sponsored housing application will be applied to your account balance of the first semester living on campus. If reapplying to live on campus additional years, an additional Housing Security Deposit is not required.

Keys

Each on campus resident is issued a room key and building access card. To prevent theft, keep your door locked at all times. Lost room keys should be reported immediately to the Department of Residential Life. Replacement cost for lost keys are: room key - \$30 and building access card - \$30. In addition if the room key or building access card has been abused the student assumes responsibility for the replacement cost.

*For off campus sponsored housing residents replacement cost for lost keys is determined by Concordia Seminary.

Laundry/Vending Machines

Washing machines and dryers are available for residents to use free of charge. The use of these facilities is restricted to the residents of each hall. The laundry areas must be kept clean. Report broken washer and dryers to the Student Affairs Office. Do not overstuff the washers and dryers.

Report any money lost in the vending machines to General Services in Ryan Hall, Room 111, 8:30AM - 4:30PM.

Lobbies

Residents may entertain guests in the lobby areas on a one-to-one basis at any time. Discretion is requested to keep lobby areas clean and comfortable for all residents. Excessive public display of affection is deemed inappropriate. The RA on duty will check the floors and lobby areas periodically. Guest(s) are not allowed to spend the night in these areas.

- Medaille Hall, mezzanine expanded quiet hours.
- Medaille lobby, second floor expanded quiet hours.
- Medaille lobby, third floor no visitors or blatant noise after 10PM week days, and after midnight during the weekends.
- Medaille Hall, fourth floor open 24 hours, contains a kitchen with a stove, sink, and refrigerator. A lounge is available for commuter and resident students with couches, television and gaming system.
- St. Joseph's Hall, first floor lobby and recreation room open 24hours.
- Southwest Hall, third floor lobby open 24-hours, no blatant noise after 10PM weekdays, after midnight during the weekend.

Residents are not permitted to remove furniture from the lobbies or study lounges. If furniture is found in the resident room, the resident will be charged the replacement value of the furniture.

Lock Outs

If you are an on or off-campus resident and accidentally lock your room key in your room, check with your RA, or the Department of Residential Life to be let into your room. If issued a temporary room key or building access card, you have 48 hours to return it to the Department of Residential Life. Locks are automatically changed after 48 hours and your account will be charged \$30 for a room key or \$30 for a building access card.

Maintenance Requests

The room maintenance request forms are available in the Residential Life Office, or online. The written request form is to be returned to Residential Life. We recommend that you are specific on the location and description of the repairs requested. Emergency maintenance repairs are given priority do not submit an emergency repair on the web site. Please call the office at 314.889.1411. For emergencies maintenance repairs after offices close or on weekends please call Public Safety and notify the resident assistant on duty. Residents are financially responsible for repairs resulting from misuse of the facilities.

Do not call Physical Plant requesting help with room repair. All repairs should be first submitted to Residential Life Office.

Resident students living in off-campus sponsored housing please contact Residential Life to complete maintenance request form. For after-hours emergency maintenance please contact the Residential Life staff member on duty.

Passive Participation

Residents are obligated to remove themselves from any situation where a violation is occurring. Resident students present during a violation of the Residence Life Guidelines and Policies / Code of Student Character & Conduct can be held responsible for that violation.

Quiet Hours

Residents are expected to cooperate in maintaining a positive floor environment at all times. Noise levels in and around residence hall space

are expected to be moderate and conducive to a positive study environment. The right to study is greater than the right to make noise.

Quiet hours are:

Sunday-Thursday 10PM - 10AM Friday-Saturday midnight - 10AM

During quiet hours, stereos, TVs and voices are not to be audible outside the rooms. Conversations in the hallways, breezeways, stairwells, restrooms or lounges must be conducted quietly.

Conduct at all times other than quiet hours should be governed by common sense and respect for the privacy of others. Courtesy quiet hours should be observed 24-hours. Excessive noise by a resident may result in disciplinary action. (Quiet hours are extended prior to and during examination weeks.)

Loud musical instruments that may disturb other residents are not allowed.

If you are having difficulty with a neighbor's noise level, please attempt to talk to this person.

The Mezzanine and 2nd floor Medaille have extended quiet hours. These hours will be determined at the first floor meeting of each semester. You may request a room in this area by specifying your preference on the room reservation form. Visitors on these floors are expected to follow the quiet floor guidelines, which are posted on the floor. Failure to do so could result in that visitor being banned from the floor.

Southwest Hall's third floor resident students will vote to determine quiet hours for the apartments at the first floor meeting for each semester. The minimum quiet hours are from midnight - 10AM. The quiet hours can be increased, but not decreased.

Violations of quiet hours policy could result in:

- Verbal warning
- \$25 fine for each resident involved then increase by \$25 increments for each subsequent violation
- Possibility of being placed on residence hall probation
- Discretionary service.

Residence Hall Contracts

Find residential contracts for each of Fontbonne University's residence halls online at: https://www.fontbonne.edu/campus-life/live-on-campus/residential-housing/apply-for-housing/

Resident Responsibility for Behavior and Policies

The authorized occupant(s) of any room is (are) responsible for all behavior that takes place in that room. The student is responsible for abiding by all the policies outlined in the Residential Life Guidelines and Policies, the Off Campus Residence Handbook, Student Handbook and residence hall application contract.

Prohibited Items and Activities

- A. Open flame such as candles and incense. The use of candles and incense is prohibited in the residence halls as they constitute a serious fire hazard.
- B. Dartboards are not allowed on any wall or door in the living units or hallway.
- C. Smoking is not permitted in the residence halls. The buildings are tobacco free. Fines will be assessed for violation of this policy. The base fine for a first violation could be \$50. Each subsequent smoking fine is increased by \$50 increments per smoking violation.
- D. Waterbeds are not permitted in the residence hall rooms due to the risk of damage in the event of an accident and the excessive weight of the unit.
- E. Hallway sports.

Restricted Items

- A. Cooking in Medaille and St. Joseph's rooms: Closed coil or enclosed cooking elements such as popcorn poppers, coffee makers, are some examples of acceptable cooking appliances. Microwaves no larger than 1.4 cubic feet are allowed to be used in student rooms. Refrigerators should be no bigger than 2.5 cubic feet. For questions about the size of an appliance being acceptable please contact the Department of Residential Life.
- B. Extension cords: All extension cords that are used must have the label UL or ETL approval. This will be on the packaging and the cord itself. Products with this certification label meet current industry safety standards. If the cords do not have this approval they cannot be used in the campus sponsored housing.

Guidelines to follow when using an extension cord are:

- Never keep an extension cord plugged in when not in use.
 The cord will still conduct electricity until it is unplugged from the outlet.
- 2. Do not use extension cords that are cut or damaged.
- 3. Never cover any part of an extension cord with rugs or other objects while it is in use.
- 4. Do not overload cords with too many appliances.
- C. Pets: Only fish in a 10-gallon aquarium or smaller are allowed in the residence halls. Considering public health, safety and the comfort of other residents, all other pets will be removed at the expense of the resident.

Room Changes After Check In

Each student shall be allowed one opportunity to make a room change per semester.

Roommate or room changes will take place after the first two weeks of a semester. Check for deadlines.

To make a room change or request a new roommate, you must go to the Department of Residential Life. If there is a student living in the room where you would like to move, he / she must also go by the Department of Residential Life and request you as a new roommate.

If space is available, double rooms may be assigned as single rooms in St. Joseph Hall. However, the university reserves the right to put someone in that space if all the double rooms have been filled and space is still needed. The resident student who is granted the single room has 24 hours to present to the Department of Residential Life a receipt of payment for the single room from the Cashier's Office.

If you feel you need a room change due to roommate problems, you need to discuss the situation with your Resident Assistant. They will work with you in an attempt to resolve the differences. A move will be considered only after you have made an honest attempt to resolve personal difficulties.

Room Consolidation

Should you be left without a roommate, you will need to consolidate. Resident students' who are paying for a double occupancy, but for some reason find themselves without a roommate, are required to move in with another student or have another student move in with them. Resident students involved in consolidation do not have to move to another floor (unless they choose to do so), but they must consolidate on that floor if there is another student paying for a double occupancy in a single room. Each resident student will be notified in writing when consolidations begin and who is available to consolidate. Residents then have an opportunity to make plans to consolidate with someone on their list.

If a resident student fails to consolidate on his or her own, a lottery will determine who must move. Should a resident student lose a roommate after October 1 for the fall semester or February 16 for the spring semester, no consolidation will take place until the beginning of the next semester. The university always reserves the right to move someone into that space at any time. If space permits, each resident student may have the option of selecting a private room.

Room Damages

You will be held responsible for any damages (including those arising from the use of tape, adhesive putty, nails, etc.) that occur in the residence hall room. You will also be held responsible for damages caused by you or your guests in areas other than your room.

Roommate/Suitemate Bill of Rights

Each resident has the right to:

- Read and study without interference, unreasonable noise and other disturbances.
- 2. Sleep without undue disturbances.
- 3. Have personal privacy in one's room.
- 4. Live in a clean environment.
- 5. Host guests, with the understanding that the guests will honor the other resident's rights.
- 6. Have free access to one's room and hall facilities.
- 7. Be free from intimidation, physical and emotional harm.
- 8. Expect respect for one's belongings and personal property.

Safety Tips

Lock your door at all times.

- 2. Do not leave your valuables in plain sight.
- 3. Record the serial numbers of all appliances (computer, stereo, television, IPOD, gaming system etc.) and other valuables so you have positive identification of your belongings. If possible, take a photograph of your valuables.
- 4. Engrave your personal items with your driver's license number.
- 5. Use the "buddy system" after dark. It provides good company and is a good policy.
- Inform your roommate of your whereabouts and expected time of return if you are going to be gone from your room for any length of time.
- Do not prop interior or exterior doors. Opening doors after it has been secured constitutes disregard for the security of your fellow residents.
- 8. If a theft or security question arises, contact Public Safety Officer, your RA or Department of Residential Life.
- 9. Follow all fire or security regulations and tornado procedures.
- 10. Do not let non-residents into the building unless you are willing to be responsible for their actions and behavior.

Study Lounges

Lounges are to have minimal noise. Resident students using facilities are responsible for maintaining a quiet atmosphere. Study lounges are not to be used for student organization meetings.

- St. Joseph's Hall, first floor lobby. The lounge is non-smoking and has computer access.
- Southwest Hall, third floor study lounge has computer access and is non-smoking.

Theft in the Residence Halls

Should you discover an item has been stolen, immediately report all information in detail to Public Safety, your Resident Assistant or Apartment Coordinator.

The University cannot purchase insurance to cover the theft or loss of personal property and cannot accept responsibility for missing articles. Check to be sure your parents' homeowner's insurance policy covers your personal belongings. Residents may also purchase renter's insurance. The University is not responsible for any personal property loss of residents, regardless of reason, including damage caused by employees in the performance of their work.

Remember to lock your room door at all times and keep your keys with you. Many residence hall thefts occur because of unlocked doors. Never leave unattended valuables in plain sight and do not leave jewelry in the bathroom or clothing in the laundry room. Always lock your bicycle.

University Property

- A. Commercial purposes: The resident student room shall not be used for commercial purposes.
- B. Key usage: Keys are not to be loaned to a non-resident. A \$100 fee could be assessed to the resident assigned that key if this occurs.
- C. Locks: The resident will not install new locks nor tamper with any lock of the residence halls or alter or duplicate university keys. The resident student found with illegal keys will be charged a fine of \$100 and the cost of a lock change.
- D. Misuse of university property: Misuse of university property, including, but not limited to elevators, fire alarms, smoke detectors, fire equipment, furniture and cable, is subject to civil court action as well as university sanctions. University furniture is not to be moved from public areas, such as lounges into resident rooms. Window screens must not be removed and are to remain securely in place at all times.
- E. Propping doors open: A fine of \$100 could be assessed if you are found propping open exterior and interior hallway doors to the residence halls.
- F. Subleasing: The resident student room shall not be sublet or assigned to anyone else by the student.
- G. Door tampering.

Visitation Policy

The policy regarding residents having guests is designed to emphasize that the residence hall is a living and learning environment. Residents' desire to entertain guests in their living area must be balanced with provisions for an environment conducive to study, sleep, security, and a reasonable amount of privacy. The right of privacy in a room or apartment supersedes a roommate's / apartment mate's privileges to have guests. This policy covers visitation, host responsibility for guests, and social gatherings.

It is the expectation from the University that any resident sharing a common living space will discuss the visitation policy and develop mutually agreed upon guidelines for the shared space. This will be determined through a Roommate Agreement completed within the first few weeks of the new semester living together.

A guest as defined by the Department of Residential Life is anyone who does not live in the room or building that is being visiting.

General Rules Governing the Visitation Policy Include:

Visitation Hours are: Sunday - Thursday......9:00AM-midnight Friday - Saturday......9:00AM-2AM

- a) Guest(s) is held to the same standards for following policies and regulations of the institution as the resident host (here after known as the host).
- b) All guests are not permitted to visit a rooms at any time other than the designated hours.
- c) The host is allowed the maximum number of two (2) guests at the same time.
- d) Guest must use the communal restrooms of their identified gender. Gender neutral restrooms are located on the first floor of St. Joseph Hall.
- e) A non-resident guest is permitted a maximum of five (5) hours occupancy in residence halls per day during weekdays and seven (7) hours per day on weekends. It is the host's responsibility to notify the Resident Assistant if a special circumstance exists and hours need to be extended.
- f) A non-resident guest must be escorted at all times upon entrance into the residence halls. Failure to escort the non-resident guest will result in the guest being asked to leave the building.
- g) A non-resident Fontbonne Student overnight guest(s) may stay for two (2) consecutive or non consecutive nights per week. This amount is not to exceed 6 nightly stays per month. It is the responsibility of the host to notify the Resident Assistant if a guest(s) of the same gender spends the night in your room or apartment. Overnight

- guest(s) not of the same gender are not permitted and violate the visitation policy.
- h) This visitation policy also applies to members of the family who are of the opposite gender.
- i) Guest(s) must register their car with Public Safety.
- j) Residents should not give room keys or access key cards to non-residents to gain access to a student's room or building. A \$100 fee could be assessed to the resident assigned that key if this occurs.

2. Host Responsibility

A resident host with guest(s) in his/her living space has the responsibility to ensure that the behavior of the guest will honor the other resident(s) rights who share the space.

The host is responsible for their guest(s) behavior while visiting sponsored housing. It is the responsibility of the host to make their guest(s) aware of university and on campus sponsored housing policies. The host will be held accountable if the guest(s) violates the Student Code of Character and Conduct. In addition, the host is required to report violations by their guest(s) of the Student Code of Character and Conduct and residence hall policies to the appropriate university staff member. All policies governing alcohol must be followed by student's guests.

Non-resident guest who violate the university and residence hall policies may be asked to leave and not return.

3. Social Gathering

In St. Joseph and Medaille Halls, a social gathering may occur within the following guidelines:

- a) A maximum of eight persons may occupy a double room in St. Joseph Hall or Medaille if both roommates are present. A maximum of four persons may occupy a single room in Medaille Hall with the host present. A triple room may have a maximum number of twelve guests present if three roommates assigned to the room are present.
- A gathering may not disturb other rooms or floors.
 The authorized occupant(s) of any room is (are) responsible for all behavior that takes place in that room.
- c) All policies governing alcohol must be followed.

- d) In Southwest Hall, a social gathering may occur within the following guidelines:
 - A maximum of 16 persons may occupy a third floor apartment if all apartment residents are present. Three guests per host student assigned to room.
 - (2) The gathering may not disturb other apartments or the classroom community.
 - (3) The apartment having the social gathering will be held responsible for the behavior of the apartment guests.

Alcohol is not allowed in the common areas of the floor. All policies governing alcohol must be followed.

Failure to comply with these guidelines could result in one or more of the following disciplinary actions: Educational program, discretionary service, monetary fine, loss of privilege, restitution, social probation, residential life probation, and/or residential life dismissal.

Emergency Response

Armed Intruders

If you observe an armed individual on campus, you should report the situation immediately to Public Safety by dialing 314-599-2947 as soon as you are in a safe location. Public Safety will ensure 911 is called and keep people away from the affected area until the police arrive.

If you are in the affected area, you should alert others in the immediate vicinity and:

Response to Armed Intruder Shooting near Your Building:

Leave the building if you can do so safely. If you cannot leave the building, turn out the room lights lock or block the door and remain silent. Consider crawling to a hallway away from the intruder.

Response to Armed Intruder in Your Building:

Leave the building if you can get out safely. If you cannot leave the building, turn out the room lights, shut and lock the room door and move to a point in the room where you cannot be seen from the hallway.

Response to Armed Intruder if You are Outdoors:

Run to the closest structure that will shield you from the sight of the intruder. If nothing is close, run perpendicular from the intruder until you reach safety.

Unless you are in immediate danger, all people in the affected area should remain in place until instructions are received from emergency responders.

Building Evacuation

The guidelines below should be followed when evacuating any building:

- All building evacuations will occur when an alarm sounds and/or upon verbal instructions. Building fire alarms are activated by following the directions listed on the pull stations. If a building alarm system is inoperable, individuals will need to be verbally alerted. In the event of a gas leak, do not activate the building alarm system. Alert people verbally to evacuate the building.
- Leave by the nearest marked exit and alert others to do the same.
 Do not enter any area marked by a hazardous material warning sign. If time permits, secure or take your purse, wallet, etc. with you.
- Assist people with disabilities in exiting the building. Remember that elevators are reserved for people with disabilities. DO NOT USE

THE ELEVATORS IF THE BUILDING IS BEING EVACUATED DUE TO FIRE.

- 4. Once outside, proceed to a clear area that is at least 500 feet away from the affected area. Keep streets, fire lanes, hydrant areas and walkways clear for emergency personnel. Faculty members should account for their students by conducting a head count.
- 5. Do not return to an evacuated building unless you are told to do so by a Fontbonne official.
- 6. During periods of inclement weather, you will be directed to go to another building.

Earthquakes

During an earthquake, remain calm and quickly follow the steps below.

- IF INDOORS: Take cover under heavy furniture, in interior doorways, or against an interior wall. Stay away from windows, glass and exterior doorways. Avoid bookcases, cabinets or other structures that may fall.
- IF OUTDOORS: Move quickly to an open area away from buildings, trees, utility poles and electrical lines. Do not attempt to enter a structure or building.
- 3. IF IN A VEHICLE: Stop as quickly as safety permits away from buildings, trees, utility poles and overhead lines. Stay in the vehicle for the protection it provides.
- 4. After the initial shock, evaluate the situation. If the facilities are damaged or medical help is needed, contact the Public Safety Office giving them all relevant information. Protect yourself at all times and prepare for aftershocks.
- 5. If an emergency exists which requires emergency evacuation, activate the building alarm and walk to the nearest marked exit. Alert others verbally to do the same. Do not enter any area marked by a hazardous material warning sign.
- Assist people with disabilities in exiting the building. Remember that elevators are reserved for people with disabilities. DO NOT USE THE ELEVATORS IF THE BUILDING IS BEING EVACUATED DUE TO FIRE.
- 7. Once outside, move to a clear area that is at least 500 feet away from the affected area. Keep streets, fire lanes, hydrant areas and walkways clear for emergency personnel. Faculty members should account for their students by conducting a head count.
- 8. Do not return to an evacuated building unless you are told to do so by a Fontbonne official.

Fires

Report all fires to the Public Safety Office or to the campus operator. Dial 314.599.2947. Should you need the police, fire department or an ambulance and no one above can be reached, dial 911 or 911.

The procedure below should be followed in case of fire:

- Activate the building fire alarm and/or alert people verbally. All
 people should exit by the nearest marked exit. Close all room doors
 as you exit. DO NOT LOCK DOORS IF SMOKE OR THE SMELL
 OF SMOKE IS PRESENT. If time permits, secure or take your
 purse, wallet, etc. with you. Do not enter any area marked by a
 hazardous material warning sign.
- Assist people with disabilities in exiting the building. Do not use the elevators. Smoke is the greatest danger in a fire. Stay near the floor where the air is less toxic.
- Once outside, move to a clear area that is at least 500 feet away
 from the affected area. Keep streets, fire lanes, hydrant areas and
 walkways clear for emergency personnel. Faculty members should
 account for their students by conducting a head count.
- 4. Dispatch one individual to a location near the emergency to meet and lead emergency responders to the site of the emergency.
- 5. Do not return to an evacuated building unless you are told to do so by a Fontbonne official.

Loss of Utilities

- 1. During normal working hours, utility failures should be reported to the Physical Plant Office at extension (889-) 1404. After normal working hours, utility failures should be reported to the Public Safety Office at extension (314-) 599-2947. In the event there is an electrical failure that affects Ryan Hall, the campus telephone system may be inoperable and notification should be made in person.
- 2. If an emergency exists which requires evacuation of a building, follow the guidelines in the above Building Evacuation section.
- Special consideration is needed for a gas leak. If a gas leak is detected, cease all activity and begin building evacuation. Do not switch on or off lights or other electrical equipment and do not activate the building alarm system. Verbally alert people to

evacuate. The operation of any electrical items may cause arching and can trigger an explosion.

Medical Emergencies

For medical emergencies, dial 314.599.2947. Should you need the police, fire department or an ambulance and the numbers above cannot be reached, dial 911

Life threatening emergency medical situations include but is not limited to:

- Unconsciousness
- Convulsions
- Inability to breathe or breathing with severe difficulty
- Severe chest pain
- Severe bleeding
- Possible fractures of the spine or major bones

For these situations, you should:

- Dial 314.599.2947 or 911. State, 'This is a medical emergency."
 Give the exact location of the victim (building & floor), your name and describe the nature and severity of the medical problem. Do not hang up until you are told to do so. This procedure applies to all serious injuries and illnesses occurring on campus including those in the athletic areas, work areas, classrooms, residence halls, etc.
- 2. If available, send someone to a location near the emergency to meet and lead emergency responders to the scene.
- 3. Do not move the victim unless there is imminent threat of further injury.
- 4. Administer first aid. Never provide or attempt to provide first aid beyond the scope of your training. No medication of any type may be given.
- 5. Ask all witnesses to remain until emergency responders arrive. Do not leave until you are told to do so.
- 6. Assist emergency responders on request.

NOTE: An ambulance will be called at the request of the victim regardless of the extent of the injuries or illness.

Reporting an Emergency

Dial 314.599.2947. Should you need the police, fire department or an ambulance and no one listed above can be reached, dial: 911.

When you call to report an emergency, stay calm and speak slowly. Give the following information:

- State, "This is an emergency call."
- Describe the exact location.
- Carefully explain the problem.
- Identify yourself and your phone number.
- Do not hang up until you are told to do so. You may be asked to stay by the phone or be given other instructions.

If anyone is available, dispatch one individual to a location near the emergency to meet and escort responding personnel to the site of the emergency. Ask witnesses to remain at the emergency site and help keep non-participants away. Emergency personnel will take control of the situation when they arrive. Neither you nor the witnesses should leave until you have been told that you are no longer needed.

Tornadoes

Individuals on Fontbonne University property will move to emergency tornado reporting areas when the St. Louis County tornado sirens sound. The procedures below should be followed:

- You should move to the tornado emergency reporting area for your building. See below. Sit with your head against the wall with your head down if the storm strikes. Faculty members should account for their students by taking a head count.
- 2. As you leave your office or room, close all windows and doors.
- 3. All people should remain in the emergency reporting areas until the all clear message is announced or until a Fontbonne official has given the all clear.
- All damage and injuries resulting from the storm should be reported to the Department of Public Safety by dialing 314.599.2947. Public Safety will call for emergency assistance and make the proper notifications.
- 5. If damage from the storm creates an emergency that requires evacuation of the building, activate the building alarm and walk to the nearest marked exit. Alert others to do the same. Do not enter any area marked by a hazardous material warning sign.
- Assist people with disabilities in exiting the building. Remember that elevators are reserved for people with disabilities. DO NOT USE THE ELEVATORS IF THE BUILDING IS BEING EVACUATED DUE TO FIRE

- 7. Once outside, proceed to a clear area that is at least 500 feet away from the affected area. Keep streets, fire lanes, hydrant areas and walkways clear for emergency personnel. Faculty members should account for their students by conducting a head count.
- 8. Do not return to an evacuated building unless you are told to do so by a Fontbonne official.

Tornado Reporting Areas

- Anheuser Busch Hall: 1st floor hallway, men's bathroom on 1st floor and 1st floor stairwells.
- Dunham Student Activity Center: Training room, northwest stairwell, walkway to weight room.
- East Building: 1st floor hallways.
- Fine Arts Building: 1st floor restrooms and lower level hallways.
- Library: Basement.
- Medaille Hall: Basement, Mezzanine Lounge and bathrooms between suites.
- Physical Plant Area: Tunnel and basement.
- Ryan Hall: 1st floor hallway near room 105, hallway near bookstore.
- St. Joseph's Hall: Hallway between lounges.

153

Student Activities and Organizations

Student Organizations

There are over 20 different registered student organizations at Fontbonne University. It is the mission of the clubs and organizations to provide the opportunity for leadership, diversity, and an avenue for programming activities and professional development. Fontbonne University reserves the right to register groups of Fontbonne students who wish to create formal organizations.

Registration of a student organization by Fontbonne University is an acknowledgment that the organization has complied with registration procedures. The University will grant all rights and privileges accorded every registered organization. Registration of a student organization implies that the University approves the organization's constitution and bylaws. Registration does not indicate or imply that the University endorses the views expressed at meetings. The individuals involved are solely responsible for any view held or expressed. Fontbonne's policy is to encourage free discussion of moral issues as part of the educational process. Organized advocacy of a position contrary to the University's Core Documents (mission, vision, values, and Catholic Identity) is not endorsed or funded by the University.

Only student organizations that maintain good standing as officially registered Fontbonne University student organizations by adhering to all required policies and procedures will be authorized to use University facilities or services, or be permitted to identify themselves directly or indirectly with the University name or credit. The University reserves the right to review the activities of student organizations and to ensure compliance with University policies. All student organizations are directly responsible to the Associate Vice President for Student Affairs in collaboration with the Vice President for Student Affairs.

Registration of Student Organizations

Registered groups, like registered students, will be held accountable to the standards and norms of conduct and civility which help constitute the Fontbonne University community. Registering a group says to those who belong to it that their contribution is viewed as part of the overall educational mission of the institution and that the students must continue to strive to be faithful to that mission. Rightly understood, however, registration of a student organization does not itself imply an institution's endorsement of particular stands that the group may take.

- All student organizations seeking eligibility for University benefits are required to be registered by the Center of Leadership and Community Engagement (registration forms are available in the office and on-line).
- II. Registration and eligibility for University benefits shall neither be withheld nor denied on the basis of race, color, religion, gender, sexual orientation, physical impairment, national and/or ethnic origin or age.
- III. The registering student organizations must ensure that the purpose of the organization is consistent with Fontbonne University's Core Documents.
- IV. The administration of the University reserves the right to review such decisions, offer guidance and even intervene when necessary, if the educational values and mission of the University appear to be undermined. Fontbonne seeks to encourage the exercise of responsible freedom; student representatives should be allowed the greatest possible discretion in making these judgments.
- V. Disputes, challenges and exceptions to the above registration policies should be directed to the Vice President for Student Affairs or designee.
- VI. Registration of student organizations in no way implies that the University endorses positions or points of view espoused privately or publicly by the organization.
- VII. All student organizations seeking registration shall, at the time they apply to be registered, meet the following criteria and agree to the following responsibilities:
 - A. The student organization must have a constitution which states the purpose and goals of the organization and how they are consistent and compatible with Fontbonne University's Core Documents. The constitution must indicate a statement with respect to the organization's affiliation, if any, with off-campus organizations. Any changes in a student organization will require review of the organization's registration status.
 - B. The student organization must demonstrate how its purposes and goals contribute to the educational mission of Fontbonne University.
 - C. The student organization must agree to institutional policies and procedures appropriate to the organization's activities and conduct both on and off campus.
 - D. The student organization must agree to comply with the University's nondiscrimination policy in regard to membership.

- E. The student organization must agree that the exercise of freedom of expression will be done in a peaceful, non-disruptive manner and with appropriate consideration of and respect for differing points of view.
- F. The student organization, when involved in issues that may be controversial or provocative, must seek the advice and counsel of their advisor and the Associate Vice President for Student Affairs in collaboration with the Vice President for Student Affairs.
- G. Because registration of a student organization in no way implies that the institution necessarily endorses positions or points of view espoused privately or publicly by members of the organization, the student organization should represent itself in ways that make this point clear.
- VIII. All student organizations are required to register every spring semester with the Center of Leadership and Community Engagement for compliance of their activities with their constitution and the consistency of their constitution with Fontbonne University's Core Documents.
- IX. Registered student organizations complying with the criteria and responsibilities listed above have the following rights and benefits:
 - A. Use of the University name in association with the organization in the manner designated by the institution.
 - B. Use of University facilities, at no charge or at reduced charge, in accordance with applicable policies for meetings and activities. Facilities shall be granted on a priority basis to registered student organizations or departments in an objective manner based on the consistency of the proposed use of the facilities with the purpose of the organization as stated in its constitution.
 - Solicitation of membership on campus under the organization's name.
 - Use of campus bulletin boards and other designated posting areas according to policies on posting in this Griffin Scratch.
 - E. Access to campus services, leadership programs, the expertise of a faculty or staff advisor, representation in student government, the advice and counsel of the Center of Leadership and Community Engagement staff and appropriate communication resources on campus.
 - F. The request of student activity funding from appropriate sources.

- G. Access to the 4th floor Medaille Hall with a key code to the student organization president.
- H. Listing of the organization in the official publications of the University.
- Access to campus services such as audiovisual equipment, inter-campus mail, etc.
- J. The right to actively promote the goals, purpose, identity, programs and activities of the organization. Active promotion may be regarded as wearing organizational clothing or accessories, displaying organizational paraphernalia, display and/or distribution of written publicity for the organization of an event. Promotion includes letters or any symbols that could be associated with the group. This applies to any on-campus and off-campus Fontbonne associated event.
- X. Clarification and interpretation of the above guidelines will be provided as needed by the Vice President for Student Affairs or his/her designee.

Activities Regulations

Registered student organizations at Fontbonne University seeking to propose and sponsor a campus event shall submit a form event approval request to the Center of Leadership and Community Engagement. Sponsorship of an event must comply with the following guidelines and procedures.

Introduction

Fontbonne University supports and encourages the student development that occurs outside of the classroom as part of the students' co-curricular experience. Campus events and programs are a valued part of the Fontbonne Community whether educational, recreational, or social in nature. Fontbonne University understands the importance of encouraging free discussion of moral issues as part of the educational process through "a commitment to open communication, personal concern and diversity" and educating students "to think critically, act ethically and to assume responsibility as citizens and leaders." However, speech and expression are not absolute rights at a private institution and must be examined in light of both particular circumstances and the broader values and aspirations of Fontbonne University as a Catholic institution. While restrictions on expression must be reluctant, in some situations they may be deemed appropriate.

II. Purpose

This policy provides guidance for registered student organizations who seek to sponsor an event at Fontbonne University, such that that: (a) the freedom to pursue truth may flourish; (b) the teachings of the Catholic Church will always be respected even when examined; and (c) the opportunity to exchange ideas will not conflict the rights or safety of others in the Fontbonne University community, or interfere with the University's mission, values, and core documents.

In providing guidance, this policy integrates concepts of inquiry, expression, dialogue and the exchange of ideas with an exception of social responsibility. Fontbonne University acknowledges the distinct role that activities "outside of the classroom" have on the University campus. To effectively accomplish the integration of these concepts, this policy outlines a way of proceeding that focuses students on both the pursuit of truth and how that pursuit is expressed.

III. Individuals Affected

This policy is intended for registered student organizations seeking to sponsor a campus event. This policy excludes both academic and university departments.

The Center of Leadership and Community Engagement, as an entity within the Division of Student Affairs, has direct oversight of the policy on behalf of Fontbonne University. Other departments may be involved with the review of some event requests including Service, Diversity, and Social Justice; Campus Ministry; Mission Integration; Academic Affairs; and the Endowed Chair. Depending on the nature of the event request, the review may not be limited to these areas.

IV. Event Definition

For the purpose of this policy, an event is defined as any activity, program, or outing that utilizes University resources, including but not limited to university funds, student organization or the university's name, facilities reservations, and/or personnel resources.

V. Sponsorship

Sponsorship of the event is defined as the primary Registered Student Organization choosing to host the program and therefore the responsible entity for all policy and procedural guidelines. Co-sponsors of the event must be identified on the

Event Approval Request Form', including both other Registered Student Organizations and University and Academic Departments. Co-sponsorship of an event is defined as any other student organization or department that is providing financial, logistical, and/or event support for the proposed program. Additional information from co-sponsoring Registered Student Organizations may be requested at the discretion of the Associate Vice President for Student Affairs.

The approved hosting of an event does not imply approval or endorsement, by the sponsoring group or by Fontbonne University, of the views expressed by speakers, presenters, or others who participate.

VI. Policy

While Fontbonne University acknowledges a student's individual right to express and explain his or her own beliefs, by virtue of its Catholic character, the time, place, and manner of exercising speech on campus for events planned by students and recognized student organizations is subject to policies and procedures adopted by the University. As such, the University reserves the right to review events proposed by registered student organizations, including those which are funded in full or in part by University sources (e.g. student activity fee). It also reserves the right to reject or alter events that the University deems to be inconsistent with its values and mission and other core documents. This means that a balanced event, one that would include opportunities for opposing viewpoints to be presented, may be necessary in order for controversial societal, political, moral, and/or ecclesiastical topics to be addressed in a way that provides a more complete educational experience and understanding of the subject manner.

Examples of programs that the University would not approve would include those deemed to present a danger of inciting violence or unlawful behavior; advocates the physical harm, coercion, intimidation or other invasions of personal rights of individual students, faculty, staff, administrators or guests; and/or violates any University policy. The University also has the right to regulate the time, place and manner of all on-campus activities and expression and to prohibit any activity, speech, or expression that is deemed by the administration to create a clear and present danger of blocking roadways, walkways, or common

areas; Restricting or preventing physical access to campus buildings; generating excessive noise; and/or interfering with or disrupting classes or unlawfully interfering with other campus events or activities.

While acknowledging there may be approved programs which include critiques of Catholic teaching and/or Fontbonne University, the University does not knowingly make available its facilities to individuals, organizations or businesses, whose activities will deride, mock, or ridicule the Roman Catholic Church or the University's core documents.

VII. Procedures

Registered Student Organizations of the University who seek to sponsor a campus event may apply to do so according to the procedures below.

Students must complete the 'Fontbonne University Event Approval Request Form', made available by the Center of Leadership and Community Engagement. Completing an Event Approval Request Form does not guarantee approval. Supplemental 'Courageous Dialogue' form may be required upon the request of the Associate Vice President for Student Affairs.

Students may check on space availability, availability and costs of speaker/presenters, and other logistical needs for the event. Students should consult the Fontbonne academic, activities, and athletics calendars for any potential conflicts.

Completed Event Approval Request Forms must be submitted to the Associate Vice President for Student Affairs at least twenty (20) business days prior to the proposed program. Note that some events will necessitate an extended timeline due to contractual agreements or the nature of the event. Event Approval Request Forms for these events must be submitted, and the event must be approved, prior to any outside contract or legally binding agreement being confirmed.

The Associate Vice President for Student Affairs will provide written notification of any procedural questions or concerns about the program within five (5) business days of the submission. *Procedural questions or concerns may include, but*

are not limited to, clarification of issues related to Sections II or VI

After receiving event approval from the Center of Leadership and Community, students may move forward with their event planning including space reservation, vendor or performer confirmation, and other event logistics.

The University has the right to impose discipline, as deemed appropriate, upon any student organization whose oral or written expression violates University policy or Code of Student Character and Conduct or goes beyond that which is protected by this particular policy.

Additional Information

Academic Calendar

For more information about the course schedule and academic calendars, visit online at

https://www.fontbonne.edu/academics/academic-resources/courseschedule/

Community Spaces

Arnold Memorial Center (AMC)

The Arnold Memorial Center (AMC), located on the first floor of Medaille Hall, is a large, comfortable, quiet lounge used primarily for studying or meeting friends. In addition, several university programs and special events are held there throughout the year. There are eight computers and two printers available for student usage. Students must have a valid Fontbonne I.D. to use a computer and printer. The AMC is open to non-resident Fontbonne students from 6:30 AM-10PM, Monday through Friday during the academic year, and from 7AM – 6PM during the summer. Visitors must be accompanied by a Fontbonne student at all times. To schedule the AMC for university functions during the academic year please go to the meeting room booking system found on the University web site. The Arnold Memorial Center is named in honor of Cecil Price Arnold, whose family has been long time friends and benefactors of the University.

Dunham Student Activity Center (DSAC)

The Dunham Student Activity Center is the home court for Fontbonne's varsity volleyball and basketball teams, and the main facility for the intramural sports program. Centrally located on campus, this 38,000 square-foot building houses a gym with seating for 1,600, an athletic training room, a fitness center, an aerobics studio, a running track, and recreation and varsity locker rooms. Offices for the athletic department staff and the department of leadership education and student activities are located here as well. In addition, the Alumni Caf', a multipurpose student union, and the Griffin Grill, a popular snack bar, are located on the second floor. Both the Caf' and the adjacent outdoor balcony are frequent gathering places for students, providing Fontbonne's community with a relaxed atmosphere in which to study or meet with friends.

Gallery of Fine Art:

After a renovation in 2011 funded by the Fontbonne Community Connection, the Gallery of Fine Arts has been exhibiting regional and

national artists, with a strong support of Fontbonne Alumni artists, varying in two and three-dimensional disciplines. The gallery puts on 6-8 exhibits a year with a free opening reception for each show. Additionally, the Gallery of Fine Art along with the Fine Arts Department hosts lectures, demonstrations, and campus events throughout the year. The gallery is located in the Fine Arts Building on the first floor.

The Fall 2021 schedule starts on September 10th with a Jeff Gao exhibition, titled "Essence of the Wild" based upon the combination of observations and memories from the Western Canyons. The work focuses on mountain ranges and rivers with the drama of light, merging Eastern and Western aesthetic development. Using organic shapes, radiant colors, contouring textures, and atmospheric lighting.

Beginning on October 15th, The Phelps Brothers, Kyle and Kelly, will be exhibiting two bodies of work titled "Race, Class, and the Blue Collar". This body of work examine the intersections of race relations in America. The work explores the reaction to poverty, police brutality, classism, racism, gun violence, corrupt politicians, as well as the broken judicial system. In addition to the race-based work, this exhibition will also explore the demise of the blue-collar working class. From the empty warehouses, idle/shuttered factories, and abandoned mines that once provided life from the smallest towns to the largest cities in the US, the "American Dream" has faded for many of its' believers. The work is deeply inspired by religious iconography and relief sculptures such as "The Stations of the Cross."

The Fine Arts Department will have an Open House on October 23rd, a free event open to prospect students and the public to view studio spaces and live demonstrations by art department Faculty. For more information please be sure to check the Fontbonne University Gallery of Fine Arts Facebook page or stop by the gallery.

Gallery Hours:

Monday - Thursday: 9:00am - 4:00pm

Friday: 9:00am – 6:00pm Saturday: 12:00pm – 4:00pm

Gallery Director:

Anthony Borchardt <u>aborchardt@fontbonne.edu</u>
Fine Arts Office <u>lyounge@fontbonne.edu</u>

Sacred Spaces

Doerr Chapel

Mary Martha Hatch Doerr Chapel, otherwise known as Doerr Chapel, is located on the second floor of Ryan Hall. When Ryan Hall is open, the chapel is available to any student, staff, or faculty member for personal prayer or meditation. All of our Catholic worship services are held in Doerr Chapel. During the academic year, Mass is offered every Sunday at 7pm, as well as on Holy Days of Obligation and university-wide days of celebration.

This Chapel is dedicated to Mary Martha Hatch Doerr, an alumna from 1935 and former trustee from 1986-89 who died in 1990. She was a charitable social worker, volunteer, and wife who worked to make a difference in the world around her

Islamic Prayer Room

The Islamic Prayer Room is located in basement of the Library in Room L11C and offers a space for individual prayer throughout the day. The Islamic Prayer Room provides a dedicated space for Muslim prayer that is accessible anytime the library is open. There are prayer rugs, and prayer resources here. This room offers a place for individual or small groups to pray. This room also features a divider to ensure the comfort or all worshipers.

Use of Doerr Chapel and Islamic Prayer Room

The Doerr Chapel and Islamic Prayer Room are set aside by the University as sacred spaces. As such, they are reserved primarily for activities and programs that serve the spiritual needs of the university community, in particular, events organized by Campus Ministry such as liturgies, prayer services, faith-sharing groups, private reflection, etc.

Individuals at any time (unless there is an event scheduled) are welcome and encouraged to utilize these spaces for reflection and prayer during the hours that Ryan Hall and the Library, respectively, are open. Please keep these spaces always reserved for anyone who wishes to utilize them for reflection and prayer. We ask everyone to refrain from using cell phones or using these spaces for conversations, grading papers, etc.

Groups outside of Campus Ministry, both within and outside of Fontbonne University, are allowed to reserve these spaces with the approval of the Director of Campus Ministry. Approval for usage will be

based upon the nature of the program and availability at the discretion of the Director of Campus Ministry.

Three of the seven Catholic sacraments - celebrating the Eucharist Reconciliation, and Marriage – are offered in Doerr Chapel. All sacramental preparation included in the RCIA process (Baptism, First Communion, Confirmation) and Marriage Preparation should be completed in a local parish. If needed, contact the Director of Campus Ministry for more information.

All individuals and groups are always expected to respect and treat these spaces as sacred. Furniture and furnishings should not be moved or rearranged without prior approval. Usage of food and drink in Doerr Chapel must be approved by the Director of Campus Ministry.